NEUROLOGIA I NEUROCHIRURGIA POLSKA



POLISH JOURNAL OF NEUROLOGY AND NEUROSURGERY

The Official Journal of Polish Neurological Society

2023, vol. 57, no. 2



of EDUCATION AS



REVIEW ARTICLES

- 143 Multisystem presentation of Late Onset Pompe Disease: what every consulting neurologist should know Aleksandra Jastrzębska, Anna Kostera-Pruszczyk
- 151 Surgical management of spontaneous intracranial hypotension syndrome: a literature review Paweł Sobczyk, Piotr Bojarski, Michał Sobstyl
- 160 Multi-layer reconstruction of skull base after endoscopic transnasal surgery for invasive pituitary adenomas Mengyang Xing, Wenming Lv, Pengfei Liu, Jing Wang, Wenbo Gao, Yongqiang Xu, Zhuoqun Li, Liangwen Zhang
- 169 Acute/subacute demyelinating polyneuropathy in Parkinson's Disease patients on levodopa--carbidopa intestinal gel therapy: systematic review with new case report Radosław Piekarski, Anna Roszmann, Jarosław Dulski, Jarosław Sławek

RESEARCH PAPERS

- 177 Could hyperlipidemia be a risk factor for corticobasal syndrome? — a pilot study Natalia Madetko-Alster, Piotr Alster, Tereza Bartošová, Jiří Klempíř, Bartosz Migda, Dominika Przewodowska, Anna Migda, Andrzej Friedman
- 183 Functional improvement of young children with cerebral palsy treated with integrated/intensive rehabilitation and botulinum toxin injections Marcin Bonikowski, Magdalena Chrościńska--Krawczyk, Weronika Pyrzanowska
- 189 Cognitive impairment in chronic migraine compared to pseudotumor cerebri
 Olga P. Fermo, Yifan Zhang, Jiangxia Wang, Abhay R. Moghekar
- 198 Steroid-responsive encephalopathy in autoimmune thyroiditis (SREAT) as a differential diagnosis of Creutzfeldt-Jakob Disease Şeyma Osmanlıoğlu, Inga Zerr

and more ...

www.journals.viamedica.pl/neurologia_neurochirurgia_polska

Editors-in-Chief:

Jarosław Sławek, MD, PhD Medical University of Gdańsk Gdańsk, Poland

Zbigniew K. Wszolek, MD Mayo Clinic Florida Jacksonville, FL, USA

Established: 1938



ISSN: 0028-3843 e-ISSN: 1897-4260



REPETYTORIUM Z NEUROLOGII 2023 VIRTUAL MEETING

CZĘŚĆ I 1 kwietnia 2023 roku CZĘŚĆ II 3 czerwca 2023 roku CZĘŚĆ III 30 września 2023 roku CZĘŚĆ IV 25 listopada 2023 roku

Szczegółowe informacje oraz rejestracja na stronie internetowej:

www.neuro.viamedica.pl e-mail: neuro@viamedica.pl

Konferencja jest skierowana do wszystkich osób zainteresowanych tematyką. Sesje satelitarne firm farmaceutycznych, sesje firm farmaceutycznych oraz wystawy firm farmaceutycznych są skierowane tylko do osób uprawnionych do wystawiania recept lub osób prowadzących obrót produktami leczniczymi — podstawa prawna: Ustawa z dnia 6 września 2001 r. Prawo farmaceutyczne (Dz. U. z 2017 r. poz. 2211., z późn. zm.).

NEUROLOGIA I NEUROCHIRURGIA POLSKA



POLISH JOURNAL OF NEUROLOGY AND NEUROSURGERY

The Official Journal of Polish Neurological Society www.journals.viamedica.pl/neurologia_neurochirurgia_polska

EDITORS-IN-CHIEF

Jarosław Sławek (Poland) Zbigniew K. Wszolek (USA)

SCIENTIFIC BOARD

Monika Adamczyk-Sowa, Poland Halina Bartosik-Psujek, Poland Monika Białecka, Poland Sławomir Budrewicz, Poland Kaisorn Chaichana, United States Victor Constantinescau, Romania Anna Członkowska, Poland Izabela Domitrz, Poland Jarosław Dulski, Poland Olga Fermo, United States Urszula Fiszer, Poland Shinsuke Fujioka, Japan Jean Michel Gracies, France Sanjeet Grewal, United States Dariusz Jaskólski, Poland Robert Jech, Czech Republic Wolfgang H. Jost, Germany Sergiusz Jóźwiak, Poland Maciej Juryńczyk, United Kingdom Alicja Kalinowska-Łyszczarz, Poland Bartosz Karaszewski, Poland Michał A. Karliński, Poland Takuya Konno, Japan Anna Kostera-Pruszczyk, Poland Magdalena Koszewicz, Poland Dariusz Koziorowski, Poland Iwona Kurkowska-Jastrzębska, Poland Magdalena Kuźma-Kozakiewicz, Poland Alina Kułakowska, Poland Anetta Lasek-Bal, Poland Tomasz Mandat, Poland Maria Mazurkiewicz-Bełdzińska, Poland Maciej M. Mrugala, United States Marcin P. Mycko, Poland Nicola Pavese, United Kingdom Ronald F. Pfeiffer, United States Anna Potulska-Chromik, Poland Konrad Rejdak, Poland Monika Rudzińska-Bar, Poland Iwona Sarzyńska-Długosz, Poland Krzysztof Selmaj, Poland Jason Siegel, United States Mariusz Šiemiński, Poland Halina Sienkiewicz-Jarosz, Poland Emilia J. Sitek, Poland Joanna Siuda, Poland Matej Skorvanek, Slovakia Michał R. Sobstvl, Poland Stanisław Szlufik, Poland Tomasz Szmuda, Poland Agnieszka Słowik, Poland Pille Taba, Estonia Paweł Tacik, Germany Philip W. Tipton, United States

PUBLISHER EDITOR

Dorota Czarnocka (Poland)

LANGUAGE EDITOR

Bryn Evans (United Kingdom)





POLISH JOURNAL OF NEUROLOGY AND NEUROSURGERY

The Official Journal of Polish Neurological Society

www.journals.viamedica.pl/neurologia_neurochirurgia_polska

Neurologia i Neurochirurgia Polska also known under the name of Polish Journal of Neurology and Neurosurgery (PJNNS) is a premier research and educational platform of the Polish Neurological Society and Polish Society of Neurosurgeons. It has a long and accomplished history dating back to earlier days of the XX Century. The journal publishes the results of basic and clinical research contributing to the understanding, diagnosis, and treatment of neurological and neurosurgical disorders.

Neurologia i Neurochirurgia Polska (ISSN: 0028-3843, e-ISSN: 1897-4260) is published 6 times a year by VM Media Group sp. z o.o.

Editorial address: VM Media Group sp. z o.o. ul. Swietokrzyska 73, 80-180 Gdansk, tel: (+48 58) 320 94 94, fax: (+48 58) 320 94 60 www.journals.viamedica.pl/neurologia_neurochirurgia_polska, e-mail: editorialoffice@pjnns.viamedica.pl

Journal has an international indexation in Directory of Open Access Journals (DOAJ); Chemical Abstracts; EBSCO; EMBASE; Index Copernicus; MEDLINE; OpenMED; Polish Ministry of Education and Science; Polish Scientific Bibliography / Pol-index; Polish Medical Library (GBL); Science Citation Index Expanded

Current Impact Factor of Neurologia i Neurochirurgia Polska (2021) is 2.223

The Journal has been included in the register of journals and proceedings of international conferences published by Polish Ministry of Education and Science on December 1st, 2021 with 100 points awarded.

Advertising: For details on media opportunities within this journal please contact the advertising sales department ul. Swietokrzyska 73, 80-180 Gdansk, tel: (+48 58) 320 94 94, e-mail: dsk@viamedica.pl The Editors take no responsibility for the published advertisements.

All rights reserved, including translation into foreign languages. No part of this periodical, either text or illustration, may be used in any form whatsoever. It is particularly forbidden for any part of this material to be copied or translated into a mechanical or electronic language and also to be recorded in whatever form, stored in any kind of retrieval system or transmitted, whether in an electronic or mechanical form or with the aid of photocopying, microfilm, recording, scanning or in any other form, without the prior written permission of the publisher. The rights of the publisher are protected by national copyright laws and by international conventions, and their violation will be punishable by penal sanctions.

The opinions expressed in this publication are those of the authors and are not necessarily endorsed by the editors of this journal.

Editorial policies and author guidelines are published on journal website: www.journals.viamedica.pl/neurologia_neurochirurgia_polska

Cover photo: Marta Leńska-Mieciek et al. Septo-optic dysplasia (see figure on page 220)





NEUROLOGIA I NEUROCHIRURGIA POLSKA



POLISH JOURNAL OF NEUROLOGY AND NEUROSURGERY

The Official Journal of Polish Neurological Society

2023, vol. 57, no. 2

Table of Contents

REVIEW ARTICLES

Multisystem presentation of Late Onset Pompe Disease: what every consulting neurologist should know Aleksandra Jastrzębska, Anna Kostera-Pruszczyk	143
Surgical management of spontaneous intracranial hypotension syndrome: a literature review Paweł Sobczyk, Piotr Bojarski, Michał Sobstyl	151
Multi-layer reconstruction of skull base after endoscopic transnasal surgery for invasive pituitary adenomas Mengyang Xing, Wenming Lv, Pengfei Liu, Jing Wang, Wenbo Gao, Yongqiang Xu, Zhuoqun Li, Liangwen Zhang	160
Acute/subacute demyelinating polyneuropathy in Parkinson's Disease patients on levodopa-carbidopa intestinal gel therapy: systematic review with new case report Radosław Piekarski, Anna Roszmann, Jarosław Dulski, Jarosław Sławek	169
RESEARCH PAPERS Could hyperlipidemia be a risk factor for corticobasal syndrome? — a pilot study Natalia Madetko-Alster, Piotr Alster, Tereza Bartošová, Jiří Klempíř, Bartosz Migda, Dominika Przewodowska, Anna Migda, Andrzej Friedman	177
Functional improvement of young children with cerebral palsy treated with integrated/intensive rehabilitation and botulinum toxin injections Marcin Bonikowski, Magdalena Chrościńska-Krawczyk, Weronika Pyrzanowska	183
Cognitive impairment in chronic migraine compared to pseudotumor cerebri Olga P. Fermo, Yifan Zhang, Jiangxia Wang, Abhay R. Moghekar	189
Steroid-responsive encephalopathy in autoimmune thyroiditis (SREAT) as a differential diagnosis of Creutzfeldt-Jakob Disease Şeyma Osmanlıoğlu, Inga Zerr	198

Prevalence of polyneuropathies among systemic sclerosis patients and impact on health-related quality of life	206
Kristīne Ivanova, Daniils Žukovs, Evelīna Možeitoviča, Dmitrijs Rots, Nataļja Kurjāne, Viktorija Ķēniņa	
Olfactory dysfunction in patients with Wilson's Disease	212
Agnieszka Piechal, Jan Bembenek, Anna Baranowska, Tomasz Litwin, Dagmara Mirowska-Guzel, Anna Członkowska	
LETTERS TO THE EDITORS	
Incidental diagnosis of septo-optic dysplasia in an adult: a case report	219
Marta Leńska-Mieciek, Michał Wąsowski, Ewa Nagańska, Małgorzata Michałowska, Urszula Fiszer	
Left ventricular non-compaction cardiomyopathy and ischaemic stroke	222
Cătălina Elena Bistriceanu, Florentina Anca Danciu, Dan Iulian Cuciureanu	
SARS-CoV-2 infection complicated by neuro- or psycho-COVID	225
Sounira Mehri, ArunSundar MohanaSundaram, Sinda Zarrouk, Josef Finsterer	

RESPONSE TO LETTER TO THE EDITORS

Response to the Letter to the Editors on the article reviewing the complex subject of 'Impact of SARS-CoV-2				
on the nervous system'	227			
Agata Czarnowska, Joanna Zajkowska, Alina Kułakowska				



Neurologia i Neurochirurgia Polska Polish Journal of Neurology and Neurosurgery 2023, Volume 57, no. 2, pages: 143–150 DOI: 10.5603/PJNNS.a2022.0075 Copyright © 2023 Polish Neurological Society ISSN: 0028-3843, e-ISSN: 1897-4260

Multisystem presentation of Late Onset Pompe Disease: what every consulting neurologist should know

Aleksandra Jastrzębska, Anna Kostera-Pruszczyk

Department of Neurology, Medical University of Warsaw, Warsaw, Poland

ABSTRACT

Introduction. Pompe Disease is a rare, autosomal recessive, lysosomal disorder caused by deficiency of alpha glucosidase (GAA). It leads to the accumulation of glycogen in body tissues, with severe myopathy and cardiomegaly as a hallmark of the classic infantile form. Non-classical, or Late Onset Pompe Disease (LOPD) manifests after 12 months of age or in adulthood.

Material and methods. The clinical heterogeneity of LOPD causes delay in diagnosis and pharmacological treatment. In the Polish population, it is still underdiagnosed, and the time from onset to diagnosis remains a cause for concern.

Clinical implications. Although typically patients present with proximal muscle weakness, high CK or early respiratory insufficiency, they can also suffer from multiple symptoms from other organs. Patients may present with arrhythmias, vascular abnormalities including aneurysms or dilative arteriopathy, gastric or urinary symptoms, or musculoskeletal pathologies.

Results. A high index of suspicion among neurologists consulting internal medicine wards would aid early diagnosis of LOPD, while a multidisciplinary approach with the involvement of other specialists can reduce the risk of complications and improve the prognosis for LOPD patients. Patients who manifest with musculoskeletal and respiratory symptoms are prone to be diagnosed sooner than individuals with non-muscular symptoms, and therefore it is important to raise awareness of other manifestations of this disease.

Key words: LOPD, Late Onset Pompe Disease, GAA, multidisciplinary approach (*Neurol Neurochir Pol 2023; 57 (2): 143–150*)

Introduction

Pompe Disease (PD, glycogen storage disease type II; OMIM # 232300) is a rare neuromuscular disease caused by mutations of the acid α -glucosidase (*GAA*) gene encoding acid maltase, transmitted as an autosomal recessive disorder. GAA deficiency leads to the accumulation of glycogen in body tissues, with a predilection for the skeletal muscles [1, 2].

The classic infantile form (Infantile Onset Pompe Disease, IOPD) presents within the first year of life, while the non-classical form, or Late Onset Pompe Disease (LOPD), becomes symptomatic between 12 months of age and late adulthood [1, 3]. IOPD has a rapidly progressive course with severe cardiomegaly, hepatomegaly and myopathy. Without pharmacotherapy, it leads to death before the second birthday [4]. LOPD is heterogeneous clinically and poses a significant diagnostic challenge, especially when pulmonary or cardiac symptoms are present before significant skeletal muscle weakness. The most common symptoms of LOPD are listed in Table 1.

The incidence of Pompe Disease is estimated at approximately 1:40,000 - 1:60,000 [5–9]. With its unspecific phenotype, LOPD is still underdiagnosed in many populations [1, 10].

Enzyme replacement therapy (ERT) for Pompe Disease with alpha glucosidase was approved in 2006. Early treatment improves the patients' prognosis, allowing them to improve or maintain their respiratory functions and ambulation, and lowering their mortality rate [11–14].

Pompe Disease is a multisystem condition. Due to its heterogeneous disease presentation, in this article we seek

Received: 08.06.2022 Accepted: 14.08.2022 Early publication date: 7.12.2022

This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially.



Address for correspondence: Anna Kostera-Pruszczyk, Department of Neurology, Medical University of Warsaw, 1A Banacha St., 02–097 Warsaw, Poland; e-mail: anna.kostera-pruszczyk@wum.edu.pl

Table 1. Most common symptoms in LOPD patients

Affected system	Most common symptoms
Laboratory findings	CK, LDH, AST, ALT elevation
Neuromuscular symptoms	Limb girdle muscle weakness Axial muscle weakness Frequent falls Difficulties in climbing stairs Myalgia Fatigue
Musculoskeletal and bones symptoms	Spine abnormalities: scoliosis, kyphosis and lumbar lordosis Rigid spine syndrome Osteoporosis and bone fractures Asymptomatic vertebral fractures
Respiratory symptoms	Sleep disruption Fatigue, excessive daytime sleepiness, nocturnal hypoventilation, orthopnoea Wheezing Morning headache Impaired coughing Frequent airway infections Dyspnoea Respiratory failure
Cardiovascular symptoms	Supraventricular arrhythmias: WPW, SVT, sick sinus syndrome or AF; In rare cases, cardiomyopathy
Gastrointestinal symptoms	Incontinence Stool urgency Diarrhoea Abdominal discomfort Cramps Early satiety Macroglossia Dysarthria Dysphagia
Urinary tract symptoms	Urinary urge incontinence Lower urinary tract symptoms
Vascular and central nervous system involvement	Dilative arteriopathy Aneurysms Ischaemic stroke Lacunar encephalopathy Subarachnoid haemorrhage

AF — atrial fibrillation; ALT — alanine transaminase; AST — aspartate aminotransferase; CK — creatine kinase; LDH — lactate dehydrogenase; LOPD — late onset Pompe Disease; SVT — supraventricular tachycardia; WPW — Wolff–Parkinson–White syndrome

to underline the importance of testing for LOPD also those patients presenting with pulmonary or cardiac symptoms.

Material and methods

We have searched PubMed for relevant manuscripts using the terms: Late Onset Pompe Disease or LOPD and cardiac; LOPD and respiratory; LOPD and gastrointestinal; LOPD Pompe and urinary, LOPD and multisystem, LOPD and multidisciplinary. Selected studies and also reviews in this area were assessed for further relevant citations. The reference lists of selected studies were searched for additional publications.

Neuromuscular symptoms

LOPD presents with slowly progressive limb-girdle muscle weakness in 78–95% of patients [15–18]. Muscle fatigue, exercise intolerance, decreased mobility, axial muscle weakness and myalgia are also frequently reported [1, 19–21].

Weakness may be preceded by myalgia [21]. Some patients complain of muscle cramps [22]. Even though muscle weakness progresses slowly, in the natural course of the disease it can lead to wheelchair dependence [17]. The distribution of muscle weakness varies, but most commonly it first involves the proximal muscles of the lower limbs and axial muscles, followed by the upper extremities and respiratory muscles (Tab. 1) [7].

Given the need for early diagnosis and treatment, a low threshold for screening for LOPD is crucial in patients with unclassified limb-girdle muscle weakness and/or with asymptomatic hyperCKemia [5, 10, 15, 19, 20, 23]. In the Polish population, we have performed screening for LOPD in a cohort of patients with limb-girdle muscle weakness and/or persistent hyperCKemia, confirming the diagnosis in 3% of patients. The reported rate is thus consistent with neighbouring European countries, where it has been reported as 2.4–4.2% [10, 15, 23].

Skeletal symptoms

Secondary to progressive muscle weakness, patients with Pompe Disease often develop spinal abnormalities, mostly scoliosis but also kyphosis and lumbar hyperlordosis, rigid spine syndrome (RSS), and also osteoporosis with the risk of bone and vertebral fractures [16, 24–29].

According to the international Pompe registry, scoliosis is found in 33% of patients with LOPD [25]. It is more common in patients who experience disease onset as children than it is in those with onset as adults. In some cases, surgical treatment is necessary to maintain sitting position and improve pulmonary function [24, 30]. Also, scoliosis has been found to occur in 62.5% of patients with Pompe Disease requiring a wheelchair and led to reduced pulmonary function [25].

Rigid spine syndrome is a limitation of the neck and trunk movements that causes postural abnormalities and increases the risk of respiratory insufficiency [31]. In most patients, severe axial muscle weakness is accompanied by mild to moderate extremity muscle weakness [16, 26]. In patients with RSS, Pompe Disease should be considered in a differential diagnosis [27, 32].

A Dutch study by van Berg et al. [29] showed that 67% of patients with Pompe Disease have decreased bone mineral density (BMD) and consequently are at higher risk of bone fractures due to osteoporosis. The authors suggested regular screening of BMD in children, patients who develop muscle weakness, and those who are wheelchair dependent and also with respiratory insufficiency.

Additionally, a study by Bertoldo et al. [33] reported a high prevalence of asymptomatic vertebral fractures in patients with LOPD even without significant deterioration of BMD (77% of 22 patients). The fractures were not related to trauma. This shows the need for routine screening for vertebral fractures in LOPD patients.

Respiratory symptoms

LOPD frequently presents with respiratory symptoms. Respiratory insufficiency may precede limb-girdle muscle weakness [16]. It has been described as the second most frequent initial symptom of the disease in 11–13% of patients [18, 34]. Respiratory problems have been reported in 33–60% of patients at diagnosis [15, 34]. In the study by van der Beek et al. [35], respiratory involvement was reported in 79% of adult patients and in 59% of children, with evident diaphragmatic involvement observed in 38% of those examined. In general, as the disease progresses, 29–72.2% of LOPD patients will need respiratory support [36–38].

Nocturnal hypoventilation leads to early sleep disruptions, excessive daytime fatigue and sleepiness, nocturnal dyspnoea, orthopnoea, wheezing and morning headache [39–41]. Also, respiratory muscle weakness impairs the coughing process, and therefore patients are prone to develop recurrent pulmonary infections with prolonged recovery periods [39]. Due to diaphragmatic involvement, dyspnoea is exacerbated in the supine position. Some patients may even be unable to maintain a supine position without ventilatory support [35, 39].

In most cases, symptoms progress slowly and patients adapt to the increasing pulmonary restriction [26]. Therefore, pulmonary infection can lead to decompensation and respiratory failure that mimics an acute event [42]. In most LOPD patients, respiratory failure is the main cause of death [21, 43]. Diaphragmatic insufficiency can be considered to be a hallmark of LOPD even early in the course of the disease [44, 45]. In the DIPPER screening study, performed to establish the incidence of LOPD disease in patients with paralysis of the diaphragm of unknown origin, 16.8% of patients were diagnosed with Pompe Disease. This underlines the need for screening for GAA deficiency in patients who initially present with pulmonary symptoms only, including diaphragm weakness [45]. It is indicated in every patient with unexplained respiratory symptoms requiring mechanical ventilation, especially when CK activity is elevated.

Spirometry with evaluation of forced vital capacity (FVC) in sitting and supine positions aids in diagnosing diaphragmatic weakness. Sitting FVC may still be normal, but a decrease of FVC > 10% in the supine position is considered significant [46, 47]. In LOPD, the FVC drop is usually more than 25% [7]. Maximal inspiratory pressure (MIP), sniff nasal inspiratory pressure (SNIP), maximal expiratory pressure (MEP), and peak cough flow (PCF) can also be useful parameters in LOPD [39]. Ultrasound testing can aid in the evaluation of diaphragm weakness [48]. Treatment with ERT prevents deterioration of respiratory function. A meta-analysis by Schoser et al. [12] shows a relative difference between treated and non-treated patients which increased over time — from 4.5% FVC after 12 months to 6% FVC after four years. LOPD patients may also benefit from inspiratory muscle training. When performed frequently and regularly, this can stabilise and/or slow down the deterioration of diaphragm weakness [49].

In addition to the involvement of respiratory muscles, glycogen may also accumulate in the airway's smooth muscles [50–52]. As a result, it can affect the trachea, bronchi and bronchioles, causing bronchomalacia and tracheomalacia and contributing to the need for mechanical ventilation [52–54]. Bronchoscopy should be considered in LOPD patients with progressive respiratory dysfunction preceding mechanical ventilation [52].

Cardiovascular symptoms

Although hypertrophic cardiomyopathy is an early, classic symptom in patients with IOPD, in LOPD by contrast it is rare [55]. There have only been a handful of case reports of hypertrophic cardiomyopathy in adults with Pompe Disease [36, 56, 57]. Cardiomyopathy improves with ERT [36]. A cardiovascular magnetic resonance study of LOPD reported only mild and non-specific cardiac abnormalities in a small group of patients [58].

The presence of rhythm disturbances varies greatly in different groups, from 2% up to 29.5% [16, 37]. Therefore, it is important to provide regular cardiac care to LOPD patients. Reported cardiac arrhythmias increase the risk of sudden death in LOPD [59]. There have been reports of supraventricular arrhythmias, such as Wolff–Parkinson–White syndrome (WPW), supraventricular tachycardia (SVT), sick sinus syndrome and atrial fibrillation [7, 37, 60–63]. WPW has been associated both with IOPD and LOPD, and is probably caused by the disruption of the annulus fibrosus [60, 63]. A short PR interval on ECG has been described in 8-10% of LOPD patients [21, 63]. Heart rhythm disorders with CKemia can precede neuromuscular symptoms [21].

Also, in 3% of the patients in a French LOPD cohort, atrioventricular blocks requiring pacemaker implantation were reported. It is important to remember that even though ERT improves cardiac function in patients with Pompe Disease, it does not seem to be effective in preventing arrhythmias [64].

Patients with LOPD require cardiac follow-up with electrocardiography, 24-hour Holter monitoring and also echocardiography, due to the potentially life-threatening complications [55, 64].

Cardiac involvement occurs also in other lysosomal storage disorders (Tab. 2).

Gastrointestinal symptoms

Symptoms from the gastrointestinal (GI) track are not life threatening, but they can affect quality of life (QoL) and tend to be underdiagnosed [65, 66].

Table 2. Cardiac manifestations in various lysosomal storage disorders

Condition (OMIM#, gene mutation, transmission mode)	Cardiac manifestations	Most common manifestation
Late Onset Pompe Disease (#232300, AR)	Supraventricular arrhythmias: WPW, SVT, sick sinus syndrome, AF; valvular heart disease. In rare cases, cardiomyopathy	Skeletal muscle weakness, hyperCKemia, respiratory insufficiency with diaphragm involvement
Danon Disease [93–98] (#300257, X-linked)	Cardiomyopathy, ventricular preexcitation, arrhythmias such as WPW, valvular heart disease, heart failure, or sudden cardiac death	Mental retardation, skeletal myopathy, hyperCKemia, cardiomyopathy
Anderson-Fabry Disease [95, 99–101] (#301500, X-linked)	Cardiomyopathy, heart failure, arrhythmias (short PR interval, bundle branch block, progressive AV conduction abnormalities), valvular heart disease — rarely haemodynamically significant, arterial hypertension	Angiokeratosis and corneal opacities, acroparesthesias, cardiac manifestations, gastrointestinal problems, renal involvement including renal failure, transient ischaemic attacks, recurrent strokes
Mucopolysaccharidoses [95, 99, 102–104] (MPS I: Hurler #607014, AR MPS I: Scheie #607016, AR MPS II: Hunter #309900, X-linked recessive MPS IIIa #252900, AR; /IIIb #252920, AR MPS IVa #253000, AR MPS VI #253200, AR)	Valvular heart disease (most commonly mitral valve involvement), cardiomyopathy, thickening of cardiac valves and large vessels, pulmonary hypertension	Accumulation of glycosaminoglycans causing cell and organ dysfunction; mental retardation, corneal clouding, growth retardation, contractures of joints, umbilical and inguinal hernias, kyphoscoliosis, hearing loss, hepatosplenomegaly
Mucolipidoses [95, 99, 105, 106] (type II #252500, AR; type III #252600, AR)	Valvular heart disease	Mental retardation, skeletal deformities, malfunction of heart, lungs, liver and spleen
Gaucher Disease [99, 107, 108] (type 1 #230800, AR, type 2 #230900, AR type 3 #231000, AR subtype IIIC #231005, AR)	Rare: pulmonary hypertension, cor pulmonale, valve involvement, myocardial calcifications	Heterogenous phenotype; organomegaly, bone abnormalities, anaemia and thrombocytopenia; in some cases, progressive neurological degeneration

AF — atrial fibrillation; AV — atrioventricular; SVT — supraventricular tachycardia; WPW — Wolff–Parkinson–White syndrome

The accumulation of glycogen in smooth muscles may cause incontinence, stool urgency, diarrhoea, abdominal discomfort, cramps and early satiety [7, 60, 67, 68]. GI symptoms are quite common. For instance, in a German study, stool urgency and diarrhoea were reported in more than half of the patients [68].

Also, due to bulbar muscle weakness, lingual weakness and macroglossia, some patients may suffer from dysarthria and dysphagia. Screening for dysphagia is important in LOPD [7, 52, 69, 70]. Patients with bulbar muscle weakness are at risk of pulmonary complications [38]. Difficulties in feeding can lead to low body mass, poor weight gain and malnutrition [60, 71].

Urinary tract symptoms

Glycogen also tends to accumulate in the smooth muscles of the genitourinary tract [52, 72].

Urinary urge incontinence has been reported in several studies, with a higher prevalence compared to the general population [68, 73].

Lower urinary tract symptoms (LUTS) have been reported in the majority of patients with LOPD [73]. A weak, dribbling, intermittent stream, post-void dribbling, an inability to stop the stream, and urinary incontinence have been commonly reported [73]. The aetiology is speculated to be either glycogen accumulation in smooth muscle cells of the bladder, or dysfunction of the autonomic nervous system and peripheral nerves [73, 74]. Urinary symptoms have a significant impact on QoL [73].

Other systems involvement

The involvement of the cerebrovascular, central and peripheral nervous systems have also been reported in LOPD. Various cerebrovascular abnormalities have been noted, with a higher incidence compared to the healthy population [7]. They may manifest as dilative arteriopathy or aneurysms and mainly involve posterior circulation, but the anterior circle can also be affected [75]. Glycogen can accumulate in the cells of vessel walls, diminishing smooth muscle tissue integrity and probably causing aneurysms or dilative arteriopathy [60, 76]. Patients need to be closely monitored to prevent rapture of the aneurysm. Restrictive arteriopathy has also been described [77]. Cases of stroke caused by intracranial aneurysms or arteriopathy [76, 78–80], and subarachnoid haemorrhage, have also been reported [81]. Vascular complications such as stroke may even be a presenting symptom of LOPD [78].

The involvement of the aorta, iliac arteries, renal arteries, and also cervical arteries has been reported [7, 82]. Accumulation of glycogen in the aorta may lead to aortic stiffness, causing hypertension [83].

Laboratory parameters

Most LOPD patients have mildly elevated serum CK level (1,000–1,500 U/L) [7, 20, 84]. In a review by Winkel et al. [18], over 90% of cases presented with elevated CK, LDH, AST and ALT.

Persistent CK elevation, more than $1.5 \times$ upper limit of normal, even in an asymptomatic person, should therefore raise a suspicion of Pompe Disease [10, 85].

Diagnosis

The recommended first step for the diagnosis of Pompe Disease is a test of the GAA activity. This is currently recommended to take the form of a screening test in patients with moderate CKemia, limb-girdle weakness, rigid spine syndrome, or diaphragm weakness, unless a clear alternative diagnosis can be made [15, 86, 87]. The evaluation of the GAA activity is usually performed from a dried blood spot sample. If the result is below the reference range, DNA testing may be performed from the same blood sample, where consented to. The detection of two mutations in the *GAA* gene confirms a Pompe diagnosis. Alternatively, GAA activity assessment in lymphocytes or in fibroblasts can be performed as a confirmatory test [9, 11].

Generally, DNA analysis is performed with PCR reactions and subsequent Sanger sequencing of all GAA coding exons. Also, an exon-flanking RT-PCR can be used to detect novel variants [88, 89]. Some mutations have been reported more frequently in different populations and locations. For example, mutation c.32-13T > G is very frequently reported in the Polish population as a heterozygous composition with missense or frameshift mutation on the other allele [10, 42]. This mutation is by far the most common in the Pompe registry, which consists mostly of Caucasians [86].

Over 400 genetic variants of Pompe Disease have been noted in the 'Pompe Disease GAA variant database' (http://www.pompevariantdatabase.nl/), which allows the prediction of a patient's phenotype after identifying disease variants of both alleles [90].

Conclusions

Pompe Disease is classified as a metabolic myopathy, but can manifest with various symptoms. Due to its unspecific phenotype and low prevalence, the time from onset to diagnosis remains a cause for concern [18, 91, 92]. Greater awareness of LOPD and a multidisciplinary approach to patients are required.

Conflicts of interest: AJ and AKP received travel grants for scientific meetings from Sanofi Genzyme or participated in Sanofi Genzyme workshops, and they received honoraria for speaking engagements from Sanofi Genzyme. AKP served on the advisory board for Sanofi, and received an institutional grant from the Medical University of Warsaw, Poland. **Funding:** None.

References

- van der Ploeg AT, Reuser AJJ. Pompe's disease. Lancet. 2008; 372(9646): 1342-1353, doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(08)61555-x, indexed in Pubmed: 18929906.
- Tarnopolsky M, Katzberg H, Petrof BJ, et al. Pompe disease: diagnosis and management. Evidence-based guidelines from a canadian expert panel. Can J Neurol Sci. 2016; 43(4): 472–485, doi: 10.1017/ cjn.2016.37, indexed in Pubmed: 27055517.
- Pompe JC. Over idiopathische hypertrophie van het hart. Ned Tijdshr Geneeskd. 1932; 76: 304–312.
- Bay LB, Denzler I, Durand C, et al. Infantile-onset Pompe disease: diagnosis and management. Arch Argent Pediatr. 2019; 117(4): 271–278, doi: 10.5546/aap.2019.eng.271, indexed in Pubmed: 31339275.
- Gutiérrez-Rivas E, Bautista J, Vílchez JJ, et al. Targeted screening for the detection of Pompe disease in patients with unclassified limb--girdle muscular dystrophy or asymptomatic hyperCKemia using dried blood: a spanish cohort. Neuromuscul Disord. 2015; 25(7): 548–553, doi: 10.1016/j.nmd.2015.04.008, indexed in Pubmed: 25998610.
- Palmio J, Auranen M, Kiuru-Enari S, et al. Screening for late-onset Pompe disease in Finland. Neuromuscul Disord. 2014; 24(11): 982–985, doi: 10.1016/j.nmd.2014.06.438, indexed in Pubmed: 25047669.
- Toscano A, Rodolico C, Musumeci O. Multisystem late onset Pompe disease (LOPD): an update on clinical aspects. Ann Transl Med. 2019; 7(13): 284, doi: 10.21037/atm.2019.07.24, indexed in Pubmed: 31392196.
- Kishnani PS, Steiner RD, Bali D, et al. Pompe disease diagnosis and management guideline. Genet Med. 2006; 8(5): 267–288, doi: 10.1097/01.gim.0000218152.87434.f3, indexed in Pubmed: 16702877.
- Llerena Junior JC, Nascimento OJm, Oliveira AS, et al. Guidelines for the diagnosis, treatment and clinical monitoring of patients with juvenile and adult Pompe disease. Arq Neuropsiquiatr. 2016; 74(2): 166–176, doi: 10.1590/0004-282X20150194, indexed in Pubmed: 26690841.
- Jastrzębska A, Potulska-Chromik A, Łusakowska A, et al. Screening for late-onset Pompe disease in Poland. Acta Neurol Scand. 2019; 140(4): 239–243, doi: 10.1111/ane.13133, indexed in Pubmed: 31125121.
- Chien YH, Hwu WL, Lee NC. Pompe disease: early diagnosis and early treatment make a difference. Pediatr Neonatol. 2013; 54(4): 219–227, doi: 10.1016/j.pedneo.2013.03.009, indexed in Pubmed: 23632029.
- Schoser B, Stewart A, Kanters S, et al. Survival and long-term outcomes in late-onset Pompe disease following alglucosidase alfa treatment: a systematic review and meta-analysis. J Neurol. 2017; 264(4): 621–630, doi: 10.1007/s00415-016-8219-8, indexed in Pubmed: 27372449.
- Harlaar L, Hogrel JY, Perniconi B, et al. Large variation in effects during 10 years of enzyme therapy in adults with Pompe disease. Neurology. 2019; 93(19): e1756-e1767, doi: 10.1212/ WNL.000000000008441, indexed in Pubmed: 31619483.
- van der Ploeg AT, Clemens PR, Corzo D, et al. A randomized study of alglucosidase alfa in late-onset Pompe's disease. N Engl J Med. 2010; 362(15): 1396–1406, doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa0909859, indexed in Pubmed: 20393176.
- Lukacs Z, Nieves Cobos P, Wenninger S, et al. Prevalence of Pompe disease in 3,076 patients with hyperCKemia and limb-girdle mu-

scular weakness. Neurology. 2016; 87(3): 295–298, doi: 10.1212/ WNL.00000000002758, indexed in Pubmed: 27170567.

- Schüller A, Wenninger S, Strigl-Pill N, et al. Toward deconstructing the phenotype of late-onset Pompe disease. Am J Med Genet C Semin Med Genet. 2012; 160C(1): 80–88, doi: 10.1002/ajmg.c.31322, indexed in Pubmed: 22253010.
- Hagemans MLC, Winkel LPF, Van Doorn PA, et al. Clinical manifestation and natural course of late-onset Pompe's disease in 54 Dutch patients. Brain. 2005; 128(Pt 3): 671–677, doi: 10.1093/brain/ awh384, indexed in Pubmed: 15659425.
- Winkel LPF, Hagemans MLC, van Doorn PA, et al. The natural course of non-classic Pompe's disease; a review of 225 published cases. J Neurol. 2005; 252(8): 875–884, doi: 10.1007/s00415-005-0922-9, indexed in Pubmed: 16133732.
- Preisler N, Lukacs Z, Vinge L, et al. Late-onset Pompe disease is prevalent in unclassified limb-girdle muscular dystrophies. Mol Genet Metab. 2013; 110(3): 287–289, doi: 10.1016/j.ymgme.2013.08.005, indexed in Pubmed: 24011652.
- Lorenzoni PJ, Kay CS, Higashi NS, et al. Late-onset Pompe disease: what is the prevalence of limb-girdle muscular weakness presentation? Arq Neuropsiquiatr. 2018; 76(4): 247–251, doi: 10.1590/0004-282x20180018, indexed in Pubmed: 29742245.
- Müller-Felber W, Horvath R, Gempel K, et al. Late onset Pompe disease: clinical and neurophysiological spectrum of 38 patients including long-term follow-up in 18 patients. Neuromuscul Disord. 2007; 17(9-10): 698–706, doi: 10.1016/j.nmd.2007.06.002, indexed in Pubmed: 17643989.
- Chu YP, Sheng B, Lau KK, et al. Clinical manifestation of late onset Pompe disease patients in Hong Kong. Neuromuscul Disord. 2016; 26(12): 873–879, doi: 10.1016/j.nmd.2016.09.004, indexed in Pubmed: 27692865.
- Ünver O, Hacıfazlıoğlu NE, Karatoprak E, et al. The frequency of late-onset Pompe disease in pediatric patients with limb-girdle muscle weakness and nonspecific hyperCKemia: A multicenter study. Neuromuscul Disord. 2016; 26(11): 796–800, doi: 10.1016/j. nmd.2016.09.001, indexed in Pubmed: 27666774.
- Haaker G, Forst J, Forst R, et al. Orthopedic management of patients with Pompe disease: a retrospective case series of 8 patients. ScientificWorldJournal. 2014; 2014: 963861, doi: 10.1155/2014/963861, indexed in Pubmed: 24523658.
- Roberts M, Kishnani PS, van der Ploeg AT, et al. The prevalence and impact of scoliosis in Pompe disease: lessons learned from the Pompe Registry. Mol Genet Metab. 2011; 104(4): 574–582, doi: 10.1016/j. ymgme.2011.08.011, indexed in Pubmed: 21930409.
- Kostera-Pruszczyk A, Opuchlik A, Lugowska A, et al. Juvenile onset acid maltase deficiency presenting as a rigid spine syndrome. Neuromuscul Disord. 2006; 16(4): 282–285, doi: 10.1016/j. nmd.2006.02.001, indexed in Pubmed: 16531044.
- Laforêt P, Doppler V, Caillaud C, et al. Rigid spine syndrome revealing late-onset Pompe disease. Neuromuscul Disord. 2010; 20(2): 128–130, doi: 10.1016/j.nmd.2009.11.006, indexed in Pubmed: 20005713.
- Bertoldo F, Zappini F, Brigo M, et al. Prevalence of asymptomatic vertebral fractures in late-onset Pompe disease. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2015; 100(2): 401–406, doi: 10.1210/jc.2014-2763, indexed in Pubmed: 25396301.
- van den Berg LEM, Zandbergen AA, van Capelle CI, et al. Low bone mass in Pompe disease: muscular strength as a predictor of bone mineral density. Bone. 2010; 47(3): 643–649, doi: 10.1016/j. bone.2010.06.021, indexed in Pubmed: 20601298.

- Kawakami K, Kawakami N, Nohara A, et al. Spinal fusion as a viable treatment option for scoliosis management in Pompe disease: a postoperative 3-year follow-up. Eur Spine J. 2016; 25 Suppl 1: 140–146, doi: 10.1007/s00586-015-4249-7, indexed in Pubmed: 26411350.
- Dubowitz V. Rigid spine syndrome: a muscle syndrome in search of a name. Proc R Soc Med. 1973; 66(3): 219–220, indexed in Pubmed: 4697975.
- Fadic R, Waclawik AJ, Brooks BR, et al. The rigid spine syndrome due to acid maltase deficiency. Muscle Nerve. 1997; 20(3): 364– -366, doi: 10.1002/(SICI)1097-4598(199703)20:3<364::AID--MUS16>3.0.CO;2-0, indexed in Pubmed: 9052818.
- Bertoldo F, Zappini F, Brigo M, et al. Prevalence of asymptomatic vertebral fractures in late-onset Pompe disease. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2015; 100(2): 401–406, doi: 10.1210/jc.2014-2763, indexed in Pubmed: 25396301.
- Vanherpe P, Fieuws S, D'Hondt A, et al. Late-onset Pompe disease (LOPD) in Belgium: clinical characteristics and outcome measures. Orphanet J Rare Dis. 2020; 15(1): 83, doi: 10.1186/s13023-020-01353-4, indexed in Pubmed: 32248831.
- 35. van der Beek NA, van Capelle CI, van der Velden-van Etten KI, et al. Rate of progression and predictive factors for pulmonary outcome in children and adults with Pompe disease. Mol Genet Metab. 2011; 104(1-2): 129–136, doi: 10.1016/j.ymgme.2011.06.012, indexed in Pubmed: 21763167.
- Alandy-Dy J, Wencel M, Hall K, et al. Variable clinical features and genotype-phenotype correlations in 18 patients with late-onset Pompe disease. Ann Transl Med. 2019; 7(13): 276, doi: 10.21037/ atm.2019.06.48, indexed in Pubmed: 31392188.
- Soliman Oll, van der Beek NA, van Doorn PA, et al. Cardiac involvement in adults with Pompe disease. J Intern Med. 2008; 264(4): 333–339, doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2796.2008.01966.x, indexed in Pubmed: 18397245.
- 38. van der Beek NA, de Vries JM, Hagemans MLC, et al. Clinical features and predictors for disease natural progression in adults with Pompe disease: a nationwide prospective observational study. Orphanet J Rare Dis. 2012; 7: 88, doi: 10.1186/1750-1172-7-88, indexed in Pubmed: 23147228.
- Boentert M, Prigent H, Várdi K, et al. Practical recommendations for diagnosis and management of respiratory muscle weakness in late-onset Pompe disease. Int J Mol Sci. 2016; 17(10): 1735, doi: 10.3390/ijms17101735, indexed in Pubmed: 27763517.
- Boentert M, Karabul N, Wenninger S, et al. Sleep-related symptoms and sleep-disordered breathing in adult Pompe disease. Eur J Neurol. 2015; 22(2): 369–376, e27, doi: 10.1111/ene.12582, indexed in Pubmed: 25367349.
- De Vito EL, Arce SC, Monteiro SG, et al. Central drive and ventilatory failure in late-onset Pompe disease: at the gates of a new phenotype. Neuromuscul Disord. 2019; 29(6): 444-447, doi: 10.1016/j. nmd.2019.03.008, indexed in Pubmed: 31130377.
- Witkowski G, Konopko M, Rola R, et al. Enzymatic replacement therapy in patients with late-onset Pompe disease - 6-Year follow up. Neurol Neurochir Pol. 2018; 52(4): 465–469, doi: 10.1016/j. pjnns.2018.05.002, indexed in Pubmed: 29803406.
- 43. Herzog A, Hartung R, Reuser AJJ, et al. A cross-sectional single-centre study on the spectrum of Pompe disease, German patients: molecular analysis of the GAA gene, manifestation and genotype-phenotype correlations. Orphanet J Rare Dis. 2012; 7: 35, doi: 10.1186/1750-1172-7-35, indexed in Pubmed: 22676651.
- 44. Gaeta M, Musumeci O, Mondello S, et al. Clinical and pathophysiological clues of respiratory dysfunction in late-onset Pompe disease:

New insights from a comparative study by MRI and respiratory function assessment. Neuromuscul Disord. 2015; 25(11): 852–858, doi: 10.1016/j.nmd.2015.09.003, indexed in Pubmed: 26410244.

- Guimarães MJ, Winck JC, Conde B, et al. Prevalence of late-onset pompe disease in Portuguese patients with diaphragmatic paralysis
 DIPPER study. Rev Port Pneumol (2006). 2017; 23(4): 208–215, doi: 10.1016/j.rppnen.2017.02.004, indexed in Pubmed: 28499810.
- Berger KI, Chan Y, Rom WN, et al. Progression from respiratory dysfunction to failure in late-onset Pompe disease. Neuromuscul Disord. 2016; 26(8): 481–489, doi: 10.1016/j.nmd.2016.05.018, indexed in Pubmed: 27297666.
- American Association of Neuromuscular & Electrodiagnostic Medicine. Diagnostic criteria for late-onset (childhood and adult) Pompe disease. Muscle Nerve. 2009; 40(1): 149–160, doi: 10.1002/ mus.21393, indexed in Pubmed: 19533647.
- Spiesshoefer J, Henke C, Kabitz HJ, et al. The nature of respiratory muscle weakness in patients with late-onset Pompe disease. Neuromuscul Disord. 2019; 29(8): 618–627, doi: 10.1016/j. nmd.2019.06.011, indexed in Pubmed: 31327549.
- Wenninger S, Greckl E, Babačić H, et al. Safety and efficacy of shortand long-term inspiratory muscle training in late-onset Pompe disease (LOPD): a pilot study. J Neurol. 2019; 266(1): 133–147, doi: 10.1007/ s00415-018-9112-4, indexed in Pubmed: 30430231.
- McCall AL, ElMallah MK. Macroglossia, motor neuron pathology, and airway malacia contribute to respiratory insufficiency in pompe disease: a commentary on molecular pathways and respiratory involvement in lysosomal storage diseases. Int J Mol Sci. 2019; 20(3): 751, doi: 10.3390/ijms20030751, indexed in Pubmed: 30754627.
- Pena LDM, Proia AD, Kishnani PS. Postmortem findings and clinical correlates in individuals with infantile-onset pompe disease. JIMD Rep. 2015; 23: 45–54, doi: 10.1007/8904_2015_426, indexed in Pubmed: 25763511.
- McCall AL, Salemi J, Bhanap P, et al. The impact of Pompe disease on smooth muscle: a review. J Smooth Muscle Res. 2018; 54(0): 100–118, doi: 10.1540/jsmr.54.100, indexed in Pubmed: 30787211.
- Brenn BR, Theroux MT, Shah SA, et al. Critical airway stenosis in an adolescent male with pompe disease and thoracic lordosis: a case report. A A Case Rep. 2017; 9(7): 199–203.
- Yang CF, Niu DM, Jeng MJ, et al. Late-onset Pompe disease with left-sided bronchomalacia. Respir Care. 2015; 60(2): e26–e29, doi: 10.4187/respcare.03419, indexed in Pubmed: 25316892.
- Herbert M, Cope H, Li JS, et al. Severe cardiac involvement is rare in patients with late-onset pompe disease and the common c.-32-13T>G variant: implications for newborn screening. J Pediatr. 2018; 198: 308–312, doi: 10.1016/j.jpeds.2018.02.007, indexed in Pubmed: 29627187.
- 56. Mori M, Bailey LA, Estrada J, et al. Severe cardiomyopathy as the isolated presenting feature in an adult with late-onset pompe disease: a case report. JIMD Rep. 2017; 31: 79–83, doi: 10.1007/8904_2016_563, indexed in Pubmed: 27142047.
- Lee DH, Qiu WJ, Lee J, et al. Hypertrophic cardiomyopathy in pompe disease is not limited to the classic infantile-onset phenotype. JIMD Rep. 2014; 17: 71–75, doi: 10.1007/8904_2014_339, indexed in Pubmed: 25213570.
- Boentert M, Florian A, Dräger B, et al. Pattern and prognostic value of cardiac involvement in patients with late-onset pompe disease: a comprehensive cardiovascular magnetic resonance approach. J Cardiovasc Magn Reson. 2016; 18(1): 91, doi: 10.1186/s12968-016-0311-9, indexed in Pubmed: 27931223.

- Tabarki B, Mahdhaoui A, Yacoub M, et al. [Familial hypertrophic cardiomyopathy associated with Wolff-Parkinson-White syndrome revealing type II glycogenosis]. Arch Pediatr. 2002; 9(7): 697–700, doi: 10.1016/s0929-693x(01)00968-x, indexed in Pubmed: 12162158.
- Chan J, Desai AK, Kazi ZB, et al. The emerging phenotype of late-onset Pompe disease: a systematic literature review. Mol Genet Metab. 2017; 120(3): 163–172, doi: 10.1016/j.ymgme.2016.12.004, indexed in Pubmed: 28185884.
- Francesconi M, Auff E. Cardiac arrhythmias and the adult form of type II glycogenosis. N Engl J Med. 1982; 306(15): 937–938, doi: 10.1056/NEJM198204153061515, indexed in Pubmed: 6950223.
- Francesconi M, Auff E, Ursin C, et al. [WPW syndrome combined with AV block 2 in an adult with glycogenosis (Type II)]. Wien Klin Wochenschr. 1982; 94(15): 401–404, indexed in Pubmed: 6959422.
- Forsha D, Li JS, Smith PB, et al. Late-Onset Treatment Study Investigators. Cardiovascular abnormalities in late-onset Pompe disease and response to enzyme replacement therapy. Genet Med. 2011; 13(7): 625–631, doi: 10.1097/GIM.0b013e3182142966, indexed in Pubmed: 21543987.
- Sacconi S, Wahbi K, Theodore G, et al. Atrio-ventricular block requiring pacemaker in patients with late onset Pompe disease. Neuromuscul Disord. 2014; 24(7): 648–650, doi: 10.1016/j.nmd.2014.04.005, indexed in Pubmed: 24844452.
- Bernstein DL, Bialer MG, Mehta L, et al. Pompe disease: dramatic improvement in gastrointestinal function following enzyme replacement therapy. A report of three later-onset patients. Mol Genet Metab. 2010; 101(2-3): 130–133, doi: 10.1016/j.ymgme.2010.06.003, indexed in Pubmed: 20638881.
- Korlimarla A, Lim JA, McIntosh P, et al. New insights into gastrointestinal involvement in late-onset Pompe disease: lessons learned from bench and bedside. J Clin Med. 2021; 10(15), doi: 10.3390/ jcm10153395, indexed in Pubmed: 34362174.
- Remiche G, Herbaut AG, Ronchi D, et al. Incontinence in late-onset Pompe disease: an underdiagnosed treatable condition. Eur Neurol. 2012; 68(2): 75–78, doi: 10.1159/000338776, indexed in Pubmed: 22760201.
- Karabul N, Skudlarek A, Berndt J, et al. Urge incontinence and gastrointestinal symptoms in adult patients with pompe disease: a cross-sectional survey. JIMD Rep. 2014; 17: 53–61, doi: 10.1007/8904_2014_334, indexed in Pubmed: 25155777.
- Hobson-Webb LD, Jones HN, Kishnani PS. Oropharyngeal dysphagia may occur in late-onset Pompe disease, implicating bulbar muscle involvement. Neuromuscul Disord. 2013; 23(4): 319–323, doi: 10.1016/j.nmd.2012.12.003, indexed in Pubmed: 23332114.
- Dubrovsky A, Corderi J, Lin M, et al. Expanding the phenotype of lateonset Pompe disease: tongue weakness: a new clinical observation. Muscle Nerve. 2011; 44(6): 897–901, doi: 10.1002/mus.22202, indexed in Pubmed: 21953123.
- Cupler EJ, Berger KI, Leshner RT, et al. AANEM Consensus Committee on Late-onset Pompe Disease. Consensus treatment recommendations for late-onset Pompe disease. Muscle Nerve. 2012; 45(3): 319–333, doi: 10.1002/mus.22329, indexed in Pubmed: 22173792.
- van der Walt JD, Swash M, Leake J, et al. The pattern of involvement of adult-onset acid maltase deficiency at autopsy. Muscle Nerve. 1987; 10(3): 272–281, doi: 10.1002/mus.880100311, indexed in Pubmed: 2951596.
- McNamara ER, Austin S, Case L, et al. Expanding our understanding of lower urinary tract symptoms and incontinence in adults with pompe disease. JIMD Rep. 2015; 20: 5–10, doi: 10.1007/8904_2014_381, indexed in Pubmed: 25614307.

- Fidziańska A, Ługowska A, Tylki-Szymańska A. Late form of Pompe disease with glycogen storage in peripheral nerves axons. J Neurol Sci. 2011; 301(1-2): 59–62, doi: 10.1016/j.jns.2010.10.031, indexed in Pubmed: 21109266.
- Pichiecchio A, Sacco S, De Filippi P, et al. Late-onset Pompe disease: a genetic-radiological correlation on cerebral vascular anomalies. J Neurol. 2017; 264(10): 2110–2118, doi: 10.1007/s00415-017-8601-1, indexed in Pubmed: 28856460.
- Kretzschmar HA, Wagner H, Hübner G, et al. Aneurysms and vacuolar degeneration of cerebral arteries in late-onset acid maltase deficiency. J Neurol Sci. 1990; 98(2-3): 169–183, doi: 10.1016/0022-510x(90)90258-o, indexed in Pubmed: 2243227.
- Malhotra K, Carrington DC, Liebeskind DS. Restrictive arteriopathy in late-onset Pompe disease: case report and review of the literature. J Stroke Cerebrovasc Dis. 2017; 26(8): e172-e175, doi: 10.1016/j. jstrokecerebrovasdis.2017.05.032, indexed in Pubmed: 28647415.
- Laforêt P, Petiot P, Nicolino M, et al. Dilative arteriopathy and basilar artery dolichoectasia complicating late-onset Pompe disease. Neurology. 2008; 70(22): 2063–2066, doi: 10.1212/01. wnl.0000313367.09469.13, indexed in Pubmed: 18505979.
- Matsuoka Y, Senda Y, Hirayama M, et al. Late-onset acid maltase deficiency associated with intracranial aneurysm. J Neurol. 1988; 235(6): 371–373, doi: 10.1007/BF00314237, indexed in Pubmed: 3139844.
- Huded V, Bohra V, Prajapati J, et al. Stroke in young-dilative arteriopathy: a clue to late-onset Pompe's disease? J Stroke Cerebrovasc Dis. 2016; 25(4): e50-e52, doi: 10.1016/j.jstrokecerebrovasdis.2016.01.021, indexed in Pubmed: 26853144.
- Peric S, Fumic K, Bilic K, et al. Rupture of the middle cerebral artery aneurysm as a presenting symptom of late-onset Pompe disease in an adult with a novel GAA gene mutation. Acta Neurol Belg. 2014; 114(2): 165–166, doi: 10.1007/s13760-013-0265-8, indexed in Pubmed: 24338761.
- Quenardelle V, Bataillard M, Bazin D, et al. Pompe disease presenting as an isolated generalized dilative arteriopathy with repeated brain and kidney infarcts. J Neurol. 2015; 262(2): 473–475, doi: 10.1007/ s00415-014-7582-6, indexed in Pubmed: 25451853.
- Nemes A, Soliman Oll, Geleijnse ML, et al. Increased aortic stiffness in glycogenosis type 2 (Pompe's disease). Int J Cardiol. 2007; 120(1): 138– 141, doi: 10.1016/j.ijcard.2006.07.215, indexed in Pubmed: 17084921.
- Vissing J, Lukacs Z, Straub V. Diagnosis of Pompe disease: muscle biopsy vs blood-based assays. JAMA Neurol. 2013; 70(7): 923–927, doi: 10.1001/2013.jamaneurol.486, indexed in Pubmed: 23649721.
- Toscano A, Montagnese F, Musumeci O. Early is better? A new algorithm for early diagnosis in late onset Pompe disease (LOPD). Acta Myol. 2013; 32(2): 78–81, indexed in Pubmed: 24399862.
- Reuser AJJ, van der Ploeg AT, Chien YH, et al. GAA variants and phenotypes among 1,079 patients with Pompe disease: Data from the Pompe Registry. Hum Mutat. 2019; 40(11): 2146–2164, doi: 10.1002/ humu.23878, indexed in Pubmed: 31342611.
- Musumeci O, la Marca G, Spada M, et al. Italian GSD II group. LO-PED study: looking for an early diagnosis in a late-onset Pompe disease high-risk population. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2016; 87(1): 5–11, doi: 10.1136/jnnp-2014-310164, indexed in Pubmed: 25783438.

- In ,t Groen SLM, de Faria DOS, Iuliano A, et al. Novel variants and mosaicism in Pompe disease identified by extended analyses of patients with an incomplete DNA diagnosis. Mol Ther Methods Clin Dev. 2020; 17: 337–348, doi: 10.1016/j.omtm.2019.12.016, indexed in Pubmed: 32071926.
- Burton BK, Kronn DF, Hwu WL, et al. Pompe Disease Newborn Screening Working Group. The initial evaluation of patients after positive newborn screening: recommended algorithms leading to a confirmed diagnosis of Pompe disease. Pediatrics. 2017; 140(Suppl 1): S14–S23, doi: 10.1542/peds.2016-0280D, indexed in Pubmed: 29162674.
- Niño MY, In ,t Groen SLM, Bergsma AJ, et al. Extension of the Pompe mutation database by linking disease-associated variants to clinical severity. Hum Mutat. 2019; 40(11): 1954–1967, doi: 10.1002/ humu.23854, indexed in Pubmed: 31254424.
- Semplicini C, Letard P, De Antonio M, et al. French Pompe Study Group. Late-onset Pompe disease in France: molecular features and epidemiology from a nationwide study. J Inherit Metab Dis. 2018; 41(6): 937–946, doi: 10.1007/s10545-018-0243-7, indexed in Pubmed: 30155607.
- 92. Kishnani PS, Amartino HM, Lindberg C, et al. Pompe Registry Boards of Advisors. Timing of diagnosis of patients with Pompe disease: data from the Pompe registry. Am J Med Genet A. 2013; 161A(10): 2431– -2443, doi: 10.1002/ajmg.a.36110, indexed in Pubmed: 23997011.
- Finsterer J, Stöllberger C, Maeztu C. Sudden cardiac death in neuromuscular disorders. Int J Cardiol. 2016; 203: 508–515, doi: 10.1016/j.ijcard.2015.10.176, indexed in Pubmed: 26551884.
- D'souza RS, Levandowski C, Slavov D, et al. Danon disease: clinical features, evaluation, and management. Circ Heart Fail. 2014; 7(5): 843–849, doi: 10.1161/CIRCHEARTFAILURE.114.001105, indexed in Pubmed: 25228319.
- Mueller P, Attenhofer Jost CH, Rohrbach M, et al. Cardiac disease in children and young adults with various lysosomal storage diseases: Comparison of echocardiographic and ECG changes among clinical groups. Int J Cardiol Heart Vessel. 2013; 2: 1–7, doi: 10.1016/j. ijchv.2013.10.002, indexed in Pubmed: 29450157.
- Arad M, Maron BJ, Gorham JM, et al. Glycogen storage diseases presenting as hypertrophic cardiomyopathy. N Engl J Med. 2005; 352(4): 362–372, doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa033349, indexed in Pubmed: 15673802.
- Arbustini E, Di Toro A, Giuliani L, et al. Cardiac phenotypes in hereditary muscle disorders: JACC state-of-the-art review. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2018; 72(20): 2485–2506, doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2018.08.2182, indexed in Pubmed: 30442292.
- Boucek D, Jirikowic J, Taylor M. Natural history of Danon disease. Genet Med. 2011; 13(6): 563–568, doi: 10.1097/ GIM.0b013e31820ad795, indexed in Pubmed: 21415759.
- Nair V, Belanger EC, Veinot JP. Lysosomal storage disorders affecting the heart: a review. Cardiovasc Pathol. 2019; 39: 12–24, doi: 10.1016/j.carpath.2018.11.002, indexed in Pubmed: 30594732.
- Tuttolomondo A, Pecoraro R, Simonetta I, et al. Anderson-Fabry disease: a multiorgan disease. Curr Pharm Des. 2013; 19(33): 5974– 5996, doi: 10.2174/13816128113199990352, indexed in Pubmed: 23448451.



Surgical management of spontaneous intracranial hypotension syndrome: a literature review

Paweł Sobczyk, Piotr Bojarski, Michał Sobstyl

Department of Neurosurgery, Institute of Psychiatry and Neurology, Warsaw, Poland

ABSTRACT

Introduction. Spontaneous intracranial hypotension (SIH) is a highly disabling but often misdiagnosed disorder. The optimal management options for patients with SIH remain uncertain. The aim of this study was to review studies reporting the management of SIH with a special emphasis on the surgical treatment of SIH including clinical trials, case series and case reports related to the issue of various neurosurgical procedures performed for SIH treatment.

Objective. The clinical outcomes of patients diagnosed with SIH treated with either only surgery or with surgery as the primary method of treatment were analysed.

Material and methods. The PubMed, Scopus and Google Scholar databases were searched according to the established criteria.

Results. The literature search revealed seven clinical trials, five case series and eight case reports regarding surgical treatment of patients diagnosed with SIH. Manuscripts reporting at least five individuals treated surgically for SIH were considered as case series. In most published articles, surgery provided clinical benefit, resulting in a success rate of 82.6–100% for complete relief of SIH symptoms.

Conclusions. Our literature review has revealed that SIH can be diagnosed reliably by MRI and cisternography. The identification of the location of SIH is mandatory for its successful surgical treatment. The clinical outcome is related to the location of SIH in the spinal canal. Most often, cerebrospinal fluid leakage occurs in the thoracic region. Surgical treatment is very effective and the obtained treatment results are complete and permanent.

Key words: spontaneous intracranial hypotension, surgery for spontaneous intracranial hypotension, cerebrospinal fluid leak, orthostatic headache

(Neurol Neurochir Pol 2023; 57 (2): 151-159)

Introduction

The syndrome of spontaneous intracranial hypotension (SIH) is a condition that results from leakage of cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) into the extradural space [1–7]. Intracranial hypotension from a CSF leak can be classified as spontaneous, iatrogenic, or traumatic. Spontaneous cases result from dural tears, a meningeal diverticulum, or CSF-venous fistulas. The only known predisposing factor for SIH is hereditary disorders of connective tissue. Increased incidence of SIH has been noted in patients diagnosed with Marfan's Syndrome, Ehlers-Danlos, and adult polycystic kidney disease [8, 9].

The most common and typical symptom of SIH is orthostatic headache that is worse in the upright position [1–7]. It should be noted that the onset of SIH symptoms can occur at a wide range of times. Symptoms may occur within seconds of becoming upright, or not until hours later. [1, 10, 11] Generally, such orthostatic headache occurs or worsens within 15 minutes of obtaining an upright position. The SIH diagnostic criteria according to the International Classification of Headache Disorders (ICHD-3, 3rd Edition) are considered guidelines for a diagnosis of SIH, and these are set out in Table 1.

Conversely, orthostatic headache can improve within minutes of recumbency, or also not for hours [1, 10, 11].

Address for correspondence: Paweł Sobczyk, Department of Neurosurgery, Institute of Psychiatry and Neurology, 9 Jana III Sobieskiego St., 02–957 Warsaw, Poland; e-mail: chooper@vp.pl

Received: 31.05.2022 Accepted: 21.10.2022 Early publication date: 13.12.2022

This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially.



The positional aspect of the headache may be variable and change with time. These variable characteristics of headache have been attributed to physiological compensation over time. [13]. The headache may be diffuse or localised to the frontal, temporal, or parietal regions, but the most common locations are the occipital and suboccipital regions. The headache is the direct result of the downward displacement of the brain due to loss of CSF, impending on pain-sensitive structures such as dura mater. An alternative mechanism involves compensatory dilatation of the pain-sensitive intracranial venous structures.

Besides typical orthostatic headache, SIH can also be accompanied by a variety of other symptoms. These symptoms, depending on the CSF leak, are usually categorised into four types as shown in Table 2. Posterior neck pain with neck stiffness, dizziness, nausea or vomiting are the most common symptoms, being found in c.50% of patients. These symptoms point to meningeal irritation [14-16].

Table 1. Criteria for headache attributed to low cerebrospinal fluid pressure, International Classification of Headache Disorders, 3rd edition ICHD-3 [12]

А	Any headache fulfilling criterion C
В	1 Low cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) pressure (< 60 mm CSF)
	2 Evidence of CSF leakage on imaging
C	Headache has developed in temporal relation to low CSF

D Not better accounted for by another ICHD-3 diagnosis

Tinnitus with impaired balance is another common symptom of SIH. This symptom can be explained by downward displacement of eighth cranial nerve complex. Visual blurring and visual field deficits are also attributed to downward displacement of the brain. Not only optic nerves and chiasm are affected by the downward brain shift, but also other sensitive cranial nerves located at the cranial base. Cranial nerve deficits due to SIH can involve diplopia (abducens nerve dysfunction, rarely trochlear or oculomotor nerves dysfunctions), facial numbness or facial pain (trigeminal nerve dysfunction), facial weakness or facial spasm (facial nerve dysfunction), and dysgeusia (chorda tympani or glossopharyngeal nerve dysfunction) [15-20].

SIH can cause so-called spinal manifestations such as local back pain at the level of the CSF leak, radiculopathy due to stretching of cervical nerve roots, or dilatation of the epidural venous plexus. Prominent CSF leak may lead to myelopathy with subsequent quadriplegia. The most dangerous life-threatening situations related to SIH are so-called severe intracranial manifestations caused by prominent displacement of the brain. These intracranial symptoms may include a decreased level of consciousness caused by diencephalon herniation causing stupor and coma. Other rare intracranial manifestations may produce cognitive dysfunction, dementia, and parkinsonism [21, 22]. These symptoms generally improve when conservative or surgical treatment of SIH remains effective. SIH may be responsible for cerebellar haemorrhage or ataxia. A summary of different clinical manifestations of SIH is set out in Table 2.

Table 2. Clin	ical symptoms are sequ	egated into four types	of clinical manifestation of s	pontaneous intracranial hypotension

CSF

Type of symptoms of SIH syndrome	Symptoms	Structures responsible for symptoms occurrence
Generalised symptoms	Orthostatic headache	Headache is a direct result of downward displacement of brain due to loss of CSF, impending on pain-sensitive structures like dura mater, or caused by compensatory dilatation of pain-sensitive intracranial venous structures
Generalised symptoms	Neck pain or neck stiffness, dizziness, nausea, vomiting	Meningeal irritation
Cranial nerve deficits	Visual blurring and visual field deficits	Downward displacement of brain, with pressure on optic nerves and optic chiasm
Cranial nerve deficits	Diplopia	Abducens nerve dysfunction, rarely trochlear or oculomotor nerves
Cranial nerve deficits	Facial numbness, facial pain	Trigeminal nerve dysfunction
Cranial nerve deficits	Facial weakness, facial spasm	Facial nerve dysfunction
Cranial nerve deficits	Dysgeusia	Chorda tympani or glossopharyngeal nerve dysfunction
Cranial nerve deficits	Phonophobia, muffled hearing, tinnitus	Vestibulo-cochlear nerve dysfunction
Spinal symptoms	Lower back pain	Meningeal irritation at level of CSF leak
	Radiculopathy	Stretching of cervical nerve roots or dilatation of epidural venous plexus
	Myelopathy	Prominent CSF leak may cause myelopathy with subsequent quadriplegia
Severe intracranial	Cognitive dysfunction	Mild dementia or subtle cognitive dysfunction caused by chronic subdural
manifestations	Dementia	hygromas
	Parkinsonism	Moderate to severe displacement of brain with diencephalic herniation
	Ataxia	Severe cerebellar herniation may cause cerebellar haemorrhage
	Stupor	with downward displacement of tonsils
	Coma	

1



Figure 1. Computed tomography (CT) image showing increased attenuation in basal cisterns and diffuse pachymeningeal enhancement. Increased attenuation, especially in sylvian fissures, can mimic subarachnoid haemorrhage

Imaging findings in spontaneous intracranial hypotension syndrome

Computed tomography (CT) is often the first diagnostic tool performed in emergency units in patients with severe, disabling orthostatic headache. Cranial CT may show subdural fluid collection, effacement of cerebral cisterns, and downward displacement of cerebellar tonsils.

Moreover, CT may show increased attenuation in the sylvian fissures, basal cisterns, mimicking a subarachnoid haemorrhage (Fig. 1) [23]. A further diagnostic tool is magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), which is diagnostic in 80% of cases of SIH. The MRI findings are characteristic and are summarised in the mnemonic 'SEEPS', standing for: subdural fluid collections, enhancement of the pachymeninges, engorgement of venous structures, pituitary engorgement, and sagging of the brain. All these MRI findings together allow a proper and prompt diagnosis. [10, 24–29]. The MRI findings description is beyond the scope of this review article, and more information on MRI findings in SIH can be found in other review articles [30–33].

The recently described 'MRI sign' found in patients diagnosed with SIH is oedema of the corticospinal tracts in the midbrain [34]. Causes of such oedema are only speculative at present and are secondary to long-standing compression or to injury of axons within the midbrain caused by stretching along their axons [34]. Another described MRI finding is superficial siderosis detected on gradient-recalled echo or susceptibility-weighted MR imaging. Hemosiderin depositions are located on the pial surface of the brain or spinal cord as the result of chronic recurrent bleedings in the subarachnoid space. These bleedings are caused by brain sagging and stretching of superior cerebellar bridging veins or intraspinal friable vessels. The superficial brain or spinal siderosis is usually found in patients with long-standing SIH [34].

Other diagnostic tools that can help locate subtle CSF leaks include computed tomography (CT) myelogram or spinal MRI. Adjusting CT timing in brisk leaks with prompt imaging and in slow leaks with delayed imaging, can increase CSF leak detection and localisation [35]. Small ventral leaks or leaks associated with dural diverticula along root sleeves may be better localised using a dynamic CT myelogram [36]. Spinal MRI may be of value in detecting meningeal enhancement, extradural fluid collections, dilated venous structures, or meningeal diverticula. MRI myelograms, especially T2 weighted sequences or intrathecal gadolinium applications, have comparable sensitivity to a CT myelogram in localising CSF leaks [37, 38]. Yet even the aforementioned CT or MRI myelography will fail to localise the site of a CSF leak in approximately half of patients with a fistulous connection between CSF and paraspinal veins [39]. Such CT myelogram-occult CSF leaks require a more sophisticated detection method such as digital subtraction myelography (DSM). This detecting method is especially helpful in detecting CSF leaks secondary to CSF-venous fistula. Recent findings have shown a hyperattenuated paraspinal vein in close proximity to a CSF leak [24]. This so-called 'hyperdense paraspinal vein sign' represents the rapid passage of myelographic contrast into the venous system through the fistula. This finding correlates on DSM images as an opacified paraspinal vein. The recognition of this sign may be helpful in localising CSF leak (fistula) in an otherwise myelogram-occult CSF leak [39, 40].

In summary, DSM can be a very helpful diagnostic tool in high volume CSF (fistula) spinal leaks, which benefit from real-time imaging. DSM offers superior leak detection compared to a CT myelogram with an inherent time delay in ventrally located CSF venous fistulas. Even in small, brisk CSF leaks, by the time CT is performed, the contrast can spread over many levels and the exact location of the dural tear remains unknown [41, 42].

Management of spontaneous intracranial hypotension syndrome by epidural blood patching (EBP)

SIH syndrome is very often misdiagnosed, which has a profound influence on diagnostic and therapeutic management of patients with SIH. It has been observed that many cases of SIH resolve spontaneously without any specific treatment [10]. Several therapy options exist to treat patients with SIH.

Leak type in spontaneous intracranial hypotension	Characterisation of leak type	Extradural CSF collection	Surgical management
Type 1a CSF leak	Ventral CSF leaks, usually related to an injury from adjacent bony abnormality	Yes	Identification of dural tear under microscopic inspection, direct repair of dural tear with sutures or placing a small muscle near dural tear with fibrin glue
Type 1b CSF leak	Posterolateral CSF leaks	Yes	Usually placing a small muscle near dural tear with fibrin glue
Type 2a CSF leak	Significant single or multiple meningeal diverticula	Yes, in 20% of cases or sometimes dilated	Surgical treatment in cases of multiple meningeal diverticula is directed at largest diverticula
		dural sac found	Diverticula can be safely closed with small titanium aneurysm clips
			Direct suturing or muscle graft to directly repair CSF leak
Type 2b CSF leak	Complex meningeal diverticula or dural ectasia	Yes, in 20% of cases or sometimes dilated dural sac found	In cases of dural ectasia, coating dura with artificial dura graft
Type 3 CSF leak	Direct CSF-venous fistula	Extradural collection of CSF not present on	Single venous channel may be successfully treated by applying small aneurysm clip
		imaging	A network of dilated veins should be treated by electrocautery to close small network veins
Type 4 CSF leak	Leaks without any dedicated spinal imaging modality and remaining otherwise intermediate as to above mentioned type	Extradural CSF collection in c.50% of cases	Lumbar dural reduction surgery performed through laminectomy (a strip of dura is resected and dural defect is closed). This manoeuvre increases intracranial CSF volume and pressure Implementation of epidural catheter

Table 3. Types of CSF leak causing SIH, their characteristics on imaging studies, extradural CSF collections as well as different surgical techniques used to close these four types of CSF leak causing SIH syndrome

It should be noted that to date no randomised clinical trial (RCT) has been done to assess the treatment outcomes in patients with SIH [10].

Once a patient is diagnosed with MRI findings consistent with SIH, first line treatment includes conservative management such as bed rest, intravenous hydration, the use of an abdominal binder, or generous caffeine intake. An unknown percentage of SIH resolve spontaneously, so first-line conservative treatment is recommended especially for uncomplicated presentations. Patients with prominent disabling clinical signs of SIH cannot be expected to gain substantial and durable clinical benefit from conservative treatment for SIH [10].

In these cases, epidural blood patching (EBP) should be considered. EBP is performed by injecting the patient's own blood into the epidural space. It is not necessary to inject the blood at the level of the CSF leak, and the injection is typically administered in the lumbar region. The mechanism of action of an EBP injection includes compression of the thecal sac to immediately increase lumbar and intracranial pressure. Moreover, the injected blood clot over the CSF leak promotes an inflammation process that facilitates healing. Initial injection volume is from 10 to 20 mL of the patient's own blood. One third of patients undergoing this procedure achieve relief of symptoms. If the initial EBP is ineffective, a larger volume of up to 100 ml is recommended. The larger-volume EBP is usually done at two levels (one at the thoracolumbar junction and the second at the lower lumbar level). The volume of administered blood is limited by the development of local back pain or radiculopathy. Two-level large-volume blood administration forms a more stable dural tamponade, thereby sealing the CSF leak. After administration of EBP, the patient is left either in a supine, a prone or a lateral position for 30–60 minutes to allow the blood to move over many segments in the epidural space which may facilitate the sealing of the CSF leak. When several EPBs are required, a repeat procedure can be done, leaving at least a five day interval. If repeat EPBs fail to provide relief, and if the location of the CSF leak is known, targeted percutaneous placement of fibrin sealant is recommended. This is effective in one third of patients [10].

Management of spontaneous intracranial hypotension syndrome by surgery with presentation of clinical outcomes

However, in patients in whom the application of a blood patch or fibrin sealant have failed to bring SIH symptoms relief, surgical treatment is indicated [10]. Generally, surgical treatment is safe and efficacious in patients with a structural abnormality or when a focal CSF leak is precisely identified [43–45]. To perform surgical repair of a CSF, the location of the CSF level and the direction of CSF leak (i.e. ventral or dorsal to the dural sac) play the major role in choosing the surgical approach (i.e. anterior or posterior spinal approach) [1, 46–50]. Posterior CSF leaks and leaks along nerve roots are usually approached by hemilaminectomy or laminectomy [1, 6, 27, 48, 50–54].

In general, ventral CSF leaks are more challenging surgically than dorsal leaks, and the anterior or posterior approach depends greatly on the spinal CSF leak level [24, 55]. Ventral CSF

First author and year of publication	Age and gender	Clinical symptoms	Type of CSF leak	Type of diagnostic examination	Location of cerebrospinal fluid leak	Surgical approach	Follow-up in months or years	Final outcome
Davenport RJ (1995) [26]	19 F	Orthostatic headache, nausea, vomiting	Multiple diverticula Type 2b	Radioisotope cisternography	T1-T3	Epidural catheter and a saline infusion.	6 weeks and 3 months	Headache score 3-4/10
Vishteh AG (1998) [46]	32 M	Orthostatic headache	Single meningeal diverticula Type 2a CSF	MRI	C5-C6	Discectomy C5/C6 with osteophysectomy, dura mater closure.	ND*	Asymptomatic
			Теак			Dura suturing		
Inamasu J (2004) [49]	41 M	Orthostatic headache	Single meningeal diverticula Type 1b	MRI and CT myelography	C1-C2	C1 laminectomy and partially C2	1 month	Asymptomatic
Witiw CD (2012) [57]	46 F	Orthostatic headache, nausea, vomiting	Single meningeal diverticula Type 1b	MRI	C4-C5	Discectomy C4/C5 with osteophysectomy, dura substituted membrane and fibrin glue	2 months	Asymptomatic
Fehnel KP (2015) [50]	34 M	Postural headaches, shoulder discomfort	Multiple meningeal diverticula Type 2b CSF leak	MRI	T9-T10	T9-T10 laminectomy	1 month	Asymptomatic
Turel MK (2018) [52]	50 F	Progressive lower-back pain, postural headaches	Multiple diverticula Type 4 CSF leak	MRI and CT myelography	T10-T11	T10-T11 laminectomy	6 weeks	Asymptomatic
Shahab S (2020) [53]	46 F	Orthostatic headache, vomiting	Type 4 CSF leak	MRI	T11-T12	Laminectomy T11-T12	2 months	8 years laer, patient is still having mild on and off headaches
Sobczyk P (2022) [48]	28 M	Orthostatic headache	Multiple meningeal diverticula Type 1b	MRI and CT	C1-C2	Laminectomy and fibrin glue	6 months	Asymptomatic

Table 4. Case reports of SIH treated by surgery

ND* — no data

leaks located at the cervical spine are approached by anterior corpectomy or discectomy [26, 56, 57]. Ventral thoracic leaks require a transdural or transpedicular approach, and ventral lumbar leaks a posterior approach between the nerve roots.

The recently defined four-grade classification system for cases of SIH may help select the most appropriate surgical management of a CSF leak. This classification system in the surgical management of SIH leaks was devised by Schievenk et al. [10]. The classification with different types of CSF leaks with preferred surgical technique utilised is presented in Table 3.

The individual case reports of surgical treatment for SIH are presented in Table 4. All patients reported in these case reports remained asymptomatic after surgery for intractable SIH symptoms [26, 46, 48–50, 52, 53, 57]. Case series and clinical studies reporting the outcomes after surgery for SIH are presented in Table 5. Most patients after neurosurgical

treatment remained asymptomatic, and the successful rate for operation of SIH varied between 82.6–100% [1, 27, 43, 47, 51, 54, 56, 58–60]. Only one case series presented a successful rate of 50% for SIH symptom relief [51].

In most studies, most of the affected individuals who underwent surgery were women, and the female-to-male ratio was almost 2:1 [1, 43, 51, 54, 58–60]. The patients operated for SIH were in their fourth or fifth decades of life [1, 6, 11, 54, 59, 60]. In almost all cases, MRI was used to diagnose SIH, which remains the basic diagnostic tool [1, 5, 54, 61, 62]. Some patients were diagnosed with CT myelography [42, 47, 49, 56, 58, 59]. A typical MRI case of SIH in a patient with spontaneous CSF leak is presented in Figures 2 and 3.

Interestingly, among the reviewed cases, the most common site of CSF leak was thoracic spine, followed by cervical spine [1, 27, 43, 47–54, 56, 58–60, 63, 64].

First author and year of publication	Number of individuals in study	Mean age of patients [yrs]	Mean follow-up in weeks	Percentage of operated patients [%]	Percentage of successful operation (asymptomatic) [%]	Percentage of unsuccessful operations (symptomatic) [%]
Schievink WI (1998) [43]	10	42.3	-	100	100	0
Eros EJ (2002) [56]	3	43	64	66.6	100	0
Farhat HI (2011) [47]	4	37	91	100	100	0
Chai CM (2014) [58]	2	54	5	100	100	0
Idrissi AL (2015) [60]	24	46	24	8	100	0
Schievink WI (2016) [1]	568	45.7	-	50.2	-	-
Beck J (2016) [67]	15	45.7	12	93.3	86.7	6.65
Beck J (2018) [27]	47	44.3	18.5	100	96	4
Wang TY (2020) [5]	20	51.3	64	83.3	90	10
Majeed K (2021) [59]	3	47.6	12	100	100	0
Kamenova M (2021) [51]	5	50.2	14.75	100	50	40
Häni L (2022) [54]	86	46.7	12	80.2	82.6	17.4

Table 5. Clinical studies and case series reporting outcomes of surgery for SIH. Case series include at least five individuals. Studies reporting more than five individuals are considered as clinical studies. Limit on number of individuals was set arbitrarily due to relatively small number of patients treated by surgery worldwide



Figure 2. A. Sagittal MRI image T2-weighted sequences, showing changes in spontaneous intracranial hypotension. Lack of cerebrospinal fluid in basal cisterns and interpeduncular fossa are noticeable. B. Sagittal MRI image T2-weighted sequences, sagittal wedging of cerebellar tonsils into foramen magnum with confirmed CSF leak at level C1/C2 located dorsally to dural sac

Generally, surgical treatment of SIH is regarded as effective and safe [49]. It is also worth noting that none of the presented patients experienced a deterioration in their health. The sealing material used by most authors has included a fat patch, a muscle piece, fibrin glue or cyanoacrylate-based preparations. [43, 47, 57, 65]. The applied surgical treatment turned out to be a very effective method, as evidenced by the fact that more than two thirds of the patients presented with no further symptoms or complaints. As mentioned above, patients after surgery for SIH rarely complain of severe orthostatic headache or other pre-existing disabling symptoms. However, a change of pattern of headaches could indicate a rebound transient intracranial hypotension, and dural sinus thrombosis should also be considered [15, 66].

The recurrence of clinical SIH symptoms after successful surgical treatment may indicate a recurrent CSF leak [45]. It

is estimated that c.10% of operated patients have recurrent CSF leaks. Outcomes studies have shown that patients with typical MRI findings for SIH and a localised CSF leak have very favourable results, in contrast to patients with normal MRI findings and multilevel spinal CSF leaks, who have worse outcomes [10]. The surgical treatment of SIH is rarely performed, as shown by this literature review, but it is very effective [48, 53, 54, 56]. However, due to the small amount of research conducted into this subject, the choice of treatment should be always individualised [48, 53].

Conclusions

SIH syndrome is very often misdiagnosed and can constitute a diagnostic challenge, although in recent times SIH syndrome has become better recognised due to the broad



Figure 3. Axial MRI image T1-weighted sequence, showing example of subdural collection (SDC) due to SIH secondary to massive CSF leak in the cervical region

application of MR imaging. Pathological MRI findings are easily ascertained and allow proper and prompt diagnosis combined with clinical manifestations of SIH.

It should be noted that SIH syndrome is not always associated with only orthostatic headache, but can also represent a mixture of different symptoms grouped as general symptoms, cranial nerve deficits, and spinal and intracranial manifestations of SIH. Some patients require more demanding diagnostic modalities such as a CT myelogram or even a digital subtraction myelogram before a final diagnosis of SIH syndrome. An unknown number of SIH cases resolve spontaneously, and the first-line treatment for SIH, if needed, is EBP.

If the EBP fails to control the CSF leak, surgery should be reserved for symptomatic patients with a known CSF leak location. Our review has shown that different surgical approaches and methods of CSF leak sealing are safe and highly effective, and therefore surgery for SIH should not be regarded as only a 'last resort' treatment modality. There is also no doubt that the issue of the surgical treatment of SIH requires further research.

Conflicts of interest: None. Funding: None.

References

 Schievink WI, Maya MM, Jean-Pierre S, et al. Diagnostic criteria for spontaneous spinal CSF leaks and intracranial hypotension. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2008; 29(5): 853–856, doi: 10.3174/ajnr.A0956, indexed in Pubmed: 18258706.

- Upadhyaya P, Ailani J. A review of spontaneous intracranial hypotension. Curr Neurol Neurosci Rep. 2019; 19(5): 22, doi: 10.1007/ s11910-019-0938-7, indexed in Pubmed: 30888542.
- D'Antona L, Jaime Merchan MA, Vassiliou A, et al. Clinical presentation, investigation findings, and treatment outcomes of spontaneous intracranial hypotension syndrome: a systematic review and metaanalysis. JAMA Neurol. 2021; 78(3): 329–337, doi: 10.1001/jamaneurol.2020.4799, indexed in Pubmed: 33393980.
- Tyree TL, Porter R. Spontaneous intracranial hypotension: a case study. J Am Acad Nurse Pract. 2012; 24(5): 286–289, doi: 10.1111/j.1745--7599.2012.00741.x, indexed in Pubmed: 22551332.
- Wang TY, Karikari IO, Amrhein TJ, et al. Clinical outcomes following surgical ligation of cerebrospinal fluid-venous fistula in patients with spontaneous intracranial hypotension: a prospective case series. Oper Neurosurg (Hagerstown). 2020; 18(3): 239–245, doi: 10.1093/ons/ opz134, indexed in Pubmed: 31134267.
- Wang D, Sharma M. The state of spontaneous intracranial hypotension in 2020: A mini-review. Journal of Neurology & Neuromedicine. 2020; 5(4): 1–5, doi: 10.29245/2572.942x/2020/4.1277.
- Ferrante E, Rubino F, Beretta F, et al. Treatment and outcome of subdural hematoma in patients with spontaneous intracranial hypotension: a report of 35 cases. Acta Neurol Belg. 2018; 118(1): 61–70, doi: 10.1007/s13760-017-0845-0, indexed in Pubmed: 29052799.
- Schievink WI, Gordon OK, Tourje J. Connective tissue disorders with spontaneous spinal cerebrospinal fluid leaks and intracranial hypotension: a prospective study. Neurosurgery. 2004; 54(1): 65–70; discussion 70, doi: 10.1227/01.neu.0000097200.18478.7b, indexed in Pubmed: 14683542.
- Reinstein E, Pariani M, Bannykh S, et al. Connective tissue spectrum abnormalities associated with spontaneous cerebrospinal fluid leaks: a prospective study. Eur J Hum Genet. 2013; 21(4): 386–390, doi: 10.1038/ejhg.2012.191, indexed in Pubmed: 22929030.
- Schievink WI. Spontaneous spinal cerebrospinal fluid leaks and intracranial hypotension. JAMA. 2006; 295(19): 2286–2296, doi: 10.1001/ jama.295.19.2286, indexed in Pubmed: 16705110.
- 11. Schievink WI. Spontaneous spinal cerebrospinal fluid leaks. Cephalalgia. 2008; 28(12): 1345–1356, doi: 10.1111/j.1468--2982.2008.01776.x, indexed in Pubmed: 19037970.
- Headache Classification Committee of the International Headache Society (IHS) The International Classification of Headache Disorders, 3rd edition. Cephalalgia. 2018; 38(1): 1–211, doi: 10.1177/0333102417738202, indexed in Pubmed: 29368949.
- Schievink WI, Deline CR. Headache secondary to intracranial hypotension. Curr Pain Headache Rep. 2014; 18(11): 457, doi: 10.1007/ s11916-014-0457-9, indexed in Pubmed: 25255993.
- Schievink WI. Misdiagnosis of spontaneous intracranial hypotension. Arch Neurol. 2003; 60(12): 1713–1718, doi: 10.1001/archneur.60.12.1713, indexed in Pubmed: 14676045.
- Schievink WI, Meyer FB, Atkinson JL, et al. Spontaneous spinal cerebrospinal fluid leaks and intracranial hypotension. J Neurosurg. 1996; 84(4): 598–605, doi: 10.3171/jns.1996.84.4.0598, indexed in Pubmed: 8613851.
- Mokri B, Piepgras DG, Miller GM. Syndrome of orthostatic headaches and diffuse pachymeningeal gadolinium enhancement. Mayo Clin Proc. 1997; 72(5): 400-413, doi: 10.4065/72.5.400, indexed in Pubmed: 9146681.
- Horton JC, Fishman RA. Neurovisual findings in the syndrome of spontaneous intracranial hypotension from dural cerebrospinal fluid

leak. Ophthalmology. 1994; 101(2): 244-251, doi: 10.1016/s0161-6420(94)31340-6, indexed in Pubmed: 8115145.

- Ferrante E, Savino A, Brioschi A, et al. Transient oculomotor cranial nerves palsy in spontaneous intracranial hypotension. J Neurosurg Sci. 1998; 42(3): 177–9; discussion 180, indexed in Pubmed: 10192060.
- Warner GTA. Spontaneous intracranial hypotension causing a partial third cranial nerve palsy: a novel observation. Cephalalgia. 2002; 22(10): 822–823, doi: 10.1046/j.1468-2982.2002.00433.x, indexed in Pubmed: 12485210.
- Brady-McCreery KM, Speidel S, Hussein MAW, et al. Spontaneous intracranial hypotension with unique strabismus due to third and fourth cranial neuropathies. Binocul Vis Strabismus Q. 2002; 17(1): 43–48, indexed in Pubmed: 11874382.
- Yamamoto M, Suehiro T, Nakata H, et al. Primary low cerebrospinal fluid pressure syndrome associated with galactorrhea. Intern Med. 1993; 32(3): 228-231, doi: 10.2169/internalmedicine.32.228, indexed in Pubmed: 8329818.
- Pakiam AS, Lee C, Lang AE. Intracranial hypotension with parkinsonism, ataxia, and bulbar weakness. Arch Neurol. 1999; 56(7): 869–872, doi: 10.1001/archneur.56.7.869, indexed in Pubmed: 10404990.
- Ferrante E, Regna-Gladin C, Arpino I, et al. Pseudo-subarachnoid hemorrhage: a potential imaging pitfall associated with spontaneous intracranial hypotension. Clin Neurol Neurosurg. 2013; 115(11): 2324-2328, doi: 10.1016/j.clineuro.2013.08.028, indexed in Pubmed: 24075686.
- Chan SM, Chodakiewitz YG, Maya MM, et al. Intracranial hypotension and cerebrospinal fluid leak. Neuroimaging Clin N Am. 2019; 29(2): 213–226, doi: 10.1016/j.nic.2019.01.002, indexed in Pubmed: 30926112.
- Hyun SH, Lee KH, Lee SuJ, et al. Potential value of radionuclide cisternography in diagnosis and management planning of spontaneous intracranial hypotension. Clin Neurol Neurosurg. 2008; 110(7): 657–661, doi: 10.1016/j.clineuro.2008.03.014, indexed in Pubmed: 18457913.
- Davenport RJ, Chataway SJ, Warlow CP. Spontaneous intracranial hypotension from a CSF leak in a patient with Marfan's syndrome. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 1995; 59(5): 516–519, doi: 10.1136/ jnnp.59.5.516, indexed in Pubmed: 8530937.
- Beck J, Raabe A, Schievink WI, et al. Posterior approach and spinal cord release for 360° repair of dural defects in spontaneous intracranial hypotension. Neurosurgery. 2019; 84(6): E345–E351, doi: 10.1093/neuros/nyy312, indexed in Pubmed: 30053151.
- Thömke F, Bredel-Geißler A, Mika-Grüttner A, et al. Spontanes Liquorunterdrucksyndrom. Der Nervenarzt. 1999; 70(10): 909–915, doi: 10.1007/s001150050595.
- Maher CO, Meyer FB, Mokri B. Surgical treatment of spontaneous spinal cerebrospinal fluid leaks. Neurosurg Focus. 2000; 9(1): e7, doi: 10.3171/foc.2000.9.1.7, indexed in Pubmed: 16859268.
- Forghani R, Farb RI. Diagnosis and temporal evolution of signs of intracranial hypotension on MRI of the brain. Neuroradiology. 2008; 50(12): 1025–1034, doi: 10.1007/s00234-008-0445-z, indexed in Pubmed: 18795275.
- Sainani NI, Lawande MA, Pungavkar SA, et al. Spontaneous intracranial hypotension: a study of six cases with MR findings and literature review. Australas Radiol. 2006; 50(5): 419–423, doi: 10.1111/j.1440--1673.2006.01615.x, indexed in Pubmed: 16981936.

- Kranz PG, Amrhein TJ, Choudhury KR, et al. Time-dependent changes in dural enhancement associated with spontaneous intracranial hypotension. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2016; 207(6): 1283–1287, doi: 10.2214/AJR.16.16381, indexed in Pubmed: 27557149.
- Michali-Stolarska M, Bladowska J, Stolarski M, et al. Diagnostic imaging and clinical features of intracranial hypotension - review of literature. Pol J Radiol. 2017; 82: 842–849, doi: 10.12659/PJR.904433, indexed in Pubmed: 29657653.
- Savoiardo M, Minati L, Farina L, et al. Spontaneous intracranial hypotension with deep brain swelling. Brain. 2007; 130(Pt 7): 1884–1893, doi: 10.1093/brain/awm101, indexed in Pubmed: 17535837.
- Graff-Radford SB, Schievink WI. High-pressure headaches, low-pressure syndromes, and CSF leaks: diagnosis and management. Headache. 2014; 54(2): 394–401, doi: 10.1111/head.12283, indexed in Pubmed: 24433511.
- Kranz PG, Luetmer PH, Diehn FE, et al. Myelographic techniques for the detection of spinal CSF leaks in spontaneous intracranial hypotension. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2016; 206(1): 8–19, doi: 10.2214/ AJR.15.14884, indexed in Pubmed: 26700332.
- Chazen JL, Talbott JF, Lantos JE, et al. MR myelography for identification of spinal CSF leak in spontaneous intracranial hypotension. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2014; 35(10): 2007–2012, doi: 10.3174/ajnr. A3975, indexed in Pubmed: 24852289.
- Akbar JJ, Luetmer PH, Schwartz KM, et al. The role of MR myelography with intrathecal gadolinium in localization of spinal CSF leaks in patients with spontaneous intracranial hypotension. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2012; 33(3): 535–540, doi: 10.3174/ajnr.A2815, indexed in Pubmed: 22173753.
- Schievink WI, Moser FG, Maya MM. CSF-venous fistula in spontaneous intracranial hypotension. Neurology. 2014; 83(5): 472–473, doi: 10.1212/WNL.00000000000639, indexed in Pubmed: 24951475.
- Kranz PG, Amrhein TJ, Schievink WI, et al. The "hyperdense paraspinal vein" sign: marker of CSF-venous fistula. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2016; 37(7): 1379–1381, doi: 10.3174/ajnr.A4682, indexed in Pubmed: 26869470.
- Schievink WI. Novel neuroimaging modalities in the evaluation of spontaneous cerebrospinal fluid leaks. Curr Neurol Neurosci Rep. 2013; 13(7): 358, doi: 10.1007/s11910-013-0358-z, indexed in Pubmed: 23703239.
- Schievink WI, Maya MM, Moser FG. Digital subtraction myelography in the investigation of post-dural puncture headache in 27 patients: technical note. J Neurosurg Spine. 2017; 26(6): 760–764, doi: 10.3171/2016.11.SPINE16968, indexed in Pubmed: 28362213.
- Schievink WI, Morreale VM, Atkinson JL, et al. Surgical treatment of spontaneous spinal cerebrospinal fluid leaks. J Neurosurg. 1998; 88(2): 243–246, doi: 10.3171/jns.1998.88.2.0243, indexed in Pubmed: 9452231.
- Schievink WI, Reimer R, Folger WN. Surgical treatment of spontaneous intracranial hypotension associated with a spinal arachnoid diverticulum. Case report. J Neurosurg. 1994; 80(4): 736–739, doi: 10.3171/jns.1994.80.4.0736, indexed in Pubmed: 8151355.
- Schievink WI, Maya MM, Riedinger M. Recurrent spontaneous spinal cerebrospinal fluid leaks and intracranial hypotension: a prospective study. J Neurosurg. 2003; 99(5): 840–842, doi: 10.3171/ jns.2003.99.5.0840, indexed in Pubmed: 14609162.
- Vishteh AG, Schievink WI, Baskin JJ, et al. Cervical bone spur presenting with spontaneous intracranial hypotension. Case report. J Neu-

rosurg. 1998; 89(3): 483-484, doi: 10.3171/jns.1998.89.3.0483, indexed in Pubmed: 9724127.

- Farhat HI, Hood B, Vanni S, et al. Minimally invasive repair of spontaneous intracranial hypotension. J Neurosurg. 2011; 114(2): 505–509, doi: 10.3171/2010.8.JNS10412, indexed in Pubmed: 20932091.
- Sobczyk P, Bojarski P, Sobstyl M. Surgical treatment of spontaneous intracranial hypotension syndrome secondary to the cervical cerebrospinal leak - a case report. Pol Merkur Lekarski. 2022; 50: 40–43.
- Inamasu J, Nakamura Y, Orii M, et al. Treatment of spontaneous intracranial hypotension secondary to C-2 meningeal cyst by surgical packing–case report. Neurol Med Chir (Tokyo). 2004; 44(6): 326–330, doi: 10.2176/nmc.44.326, indexed in Pubmed: 15253550.
- Pricola Fehnel K, Borges LF. Posterior thoracic laminoplasty with dorsal, intradural identification of ventral defect and transdural discectomy for a spontaneous cerebrospinal fluid leak: case report. J Neurosurg Spine. 2015; 22(5): 478-482, doi: 10.3171/2014.10. SPINE14439, indexed in Pubmed: 25658466.
- Kamenova M, Schaeren S, Wasner MG. Intradural extraarachnoid sutureless technique combined with laminoplasty for indirect repair of ventral dural defects in spontaneous intracranial hypotension: technical note and case series. Acta Neurochir (Wien). 2021; 163(9): 2551–2556, doi: 10.1007/s00701-021-04868-2, indexed in Pubmed: 33963904.
- Turel MK, Kerolus MG, O'Toole JE. Ossified ligamentum flavum of the thoracic spine presenting as spontaneous intracranial hypotension: case report. J Neurosurg Spine. 2018; 28(4): 401–405, doi: 10.3171/2017.8.SPINE17513, indexed in Pubmed: 29372863.
- Shahab S, Soliman MAR, Alkhamees AF, et al. Surgical intervention for spontaneous intracranial hypotension Type 4 CSF leak: A case report. Surg Neurol Int. 2020; 11: 421, doi: 10.25259/SNI_705_2020, indexed in Pubmed: 33365184.
- Häni L, Fung C, Jesse CM, et al. Outcome after surgical treatment of cerebrospinal fluid leaks in spontaneous intracranial hypotension-a matter of time. J Neurol. 2022; 269(3): 1439–1446, doi: 10.1007/ s00415-021-10710-7, indexed in Pubmed: 34274993.
- Kantor D, Silberstein SD. Cervical epidural blood patch for low CSF pressure headaches. Neurology. 2005; 65(7): 1138, doi: 10.1212/01. wnl.0000178893.55200.1c, indexed in Pubmed: 16217080.
- Eross EJ, Dodick DW, Nelson KD, et al. Orthostatic headache syndrome with CSF leak secondary to bony pathology of the cervical spine. Cephalalgia. 2002; 22(6): 439–443, doi: 10.1046/j.1468--2982.2002.00385.x, indexed in Pubmed: 12133043.

- Witiw CD, Fallah A, Muller PJ, et al. Surgical treatment of spontaneous intracranial hypotension secondary to degenerative cervical spine pathology: a case report and literature review. Eur Spine J. 2012; 21 Suppl 4: S422–S427, doi: 10.1007/s00586-011-1979-z, indexed in Pubmed: 21874294.
- Chai CM, Banu MA, Cobb W, et al. Novel hydrogel application in minimally invasive surgical approaches to spontaneous intracranial hypotension. Report of 2 cases. J Neurosurg. 2014; 121(4): 976–982, doi: 10.3171/2014.6.JNS13714, indexed in Pubmed: 25084466.
- Majeed K, Hanz SZ, Roytman M, et al. Identification and surgical ligation of spinal CSF-venous fistula. Surg Neurol Int. 2021; 12: 514, doi: 10.25259/SNI_539_2021, indexed in Pubmed: 34754564.
- Idrissi AL, Lacour JC, Klein O, et al. Spontaneous Intracranial Hypotension: Characteristics of the Serious Form in a Series of 24 Patients. World Neurosurg. 2015; 84(6): 1613–1620, doi: 10.1016/j. wneu.2015.07.002, indexed in Pubmed: 26165144.
- Urbach H, Fung C, Dovi-Akue P, et al. Spontaneous intracranial hypotension. Dtsch Arztebl Int. 2020; 117(27-28): 480–487, doi: 10.3238/arztebl.2020.0480, indexed in Pubmed: 33050997.
- Schwedt TJ, Dodick DW. Spontaneous intracranial hypotension. Curr Pain Headache Rep. 2007; 11(1): 56–61, doi: 10.1007/s11916-007-0023-9, indexed in Pubmed: 17214923.
- Dillon WP. Challenges in the diagnosis and treatment of spontaneous intracranial hypotension. Radiology. 2018; 289(3): 773–774, doi: 10.1148/radiol.2018181860, indexed in Pubmed: 30226451.
- Martin R, Louy C, Babu V, et al. A two-level large-volume epidural blood patch protocol for spontaneous intracranial hypotension: retrospective analysis of risk and benefit. Reg Anesth Pain Med. 2019 [Epub ahead of print], doi: 10.1136/rapm-2018-100158, indexed in Pubmed: 31541008.
- 65. Tonnelet R, Colnat-Coulbois S, Mione G, et al. Successful treatment of spontaneous intracranial hypotension by plugging the cerebrospinal fluid leak with percutaneous cyanoacrylate injection: A report of 2 cases. World Neurosurg. 2016; 91: 390–398, doi: 10.1016/j. wneu.2016.04.051, indexed in Pubmed: 27113404.
- Berroir S, Grabli D, Héran F, et al. Cerebral sinus venous thrombosis in two patients with spontaneous intracranial hypotension. Cerebrovasc Dis. 2004; 17(1): 9–12, doi: 10.1159/000073892, indexed in Pubmed: 14530632.
- Beck J, Ulrich CT, Fung C, et al. Diskogenic microspurs as a major cause of intractable spontaneous intracranial hypotension. Neurology. 2016; 87(12): 1220–1226, doi: 10.1212/WNL.00000000003122, indexed in Pubmed: 27566748.

REVIEW ARTICLE



Multi-layer reconstruction of skull base after endoscopic transnasal surgery for invasive pituitary adenomas

Mengyang Xing^{1, 2}, Wenming Lv³, Pengfei Liu², Jing Wang², Wenbo Gao², Yongqiang Xu², Zhuoqun Li², Liangwen Zhang¹

¹Department of Neurosurgery, Shandong Provincial Hospital, Shandong University, Jinan, Shandong, China ²Department of Neurosurgery, Binzhou Medical University Hospital, Binzhou, Shandong, China ³Department of Neurosurgery, The First People's Hospital of Ningyang County, Taian, Shandong, China

ABSTRACT

Objective. To explore the efficacy of multi-layer skull base reconstruction after endoscopic transnasal surgery for invasive pituitary adenomas (IPAs).

Clinical rationale for the study. Skull base reconstruction for IPAs.

Material and methods. This retrospective analysis involved 160 patients with IPAs who underwent operations from October 2018 to October 2020. All patients were diagnosed with IPAs by pituitary enhanced magnetic resonance imaging, and all tumours were confirmed to be Knosp grades 3a, 3b, or 4. The experimental group and the control group comprised 80 patients in each, and we used different methods to reconstruct the skull base in each group. The comparison indicators included cerebrospinal fluid leakage, sellar floor bone flap (or middle turbinate) shifting, delayed healing of the skull base reconstructed tissue, nasal discomfort, and epistaxis. We used the chi-square test, and p < 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

Results. In the experimental group, cerebrospinal fluid leakage occurred intraoperatively in 73 patients, two of whom had cerebrospinal fluid leakage postoperatively. Brain CT 12 months postoperatively showed no sellar floor bone flap (or middle turbinate) shifting. Endoscopic transnasal checks performed seven days after surgery showed that the skull base reconstructed tissue had healed in 74 patients and had failed to heal in six. However, endoscopic transnasal checks showed that all six of these patients' pedicled nasoseptal flaps had healed well by 14 days after surgery. Other sequelae comprised nasal discomfort in four patients, and epistaxis in four. In the control group, cerebrospinal fluid leakage occurred intraoperatively in 71 patients, 14 of whom had cerebrospinal fluid leakage postoperatively. Brain CT 12 months postoperatively showed floor bone flap (or middle turbinate) shifting in 12 patients. Endoscopic transnasal checks performed seven days after surgery showed floor bone flap (or middle turbinate) shifting in 12 patients. Endoscopic transnasal checks performed seven days after surgery showed floor bone flap (or middle turbinate) shifting in 12 patients. Endoscopic transnasal checks performed seven days after surgery showed floor bone flap (or middle turbinate) shifting in 12 patients. Endoscopic transnasal checks performed seven days after surgery showed that the skull base reconstructed tissue had healed in 65 patients. In 12 patients, pedicled nasoseptal flaps had healed well by 14 days after surgery, while the remaining three patients required reoperation. Other sequelae comprised nasal discomfort in five patients, and epistaxis in six.

Conclusions. This new method of multi-layer skull base reconstruction could play an important role in endoscopic transnasal IPA surgery.

Key words: invasive pituitary adenoma, Knosp classification, multiple layers of materials, skull base reconstruction

(Neurol Neurochir Pol 2023; 57 (2): 160-168)

Received: 11.06.2022 Accepted: 28.11.2022 Early publication date: 29.12.2022



Address for correspondence: Liangwen Zhang, Department of Neurosurgery, Shandong Provincial Hospital, Shandong University, Jinan, Shandong, 250012, China; e-mail: zhangliangwen1221@163.com

This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially.

Introduction

Pituitary adenomas originate from the adenohypophysis, and comprise 10% of intracranial tumours, with gliomas and meningiomas being more common. Pituitary adenomas are characteristically benign, but some of them are invasive. The concept of invasive pituitary adenomas (IPAs) was first proposed by Jefferson [1] in 1940. IPAs can destroy the sellar floor and adjacent dura mater, invade the cavernous sinus, and even invade the frontal and temporal lobes. In 1993, Knosp et al. [2] proposed a classification of pituitary adenomas that is now commonly used clinically. In this classification, there are five grades based on the relationship between the pituitary adenoma and internal carotid artery on coronal magnetic resonance imaging (MRI). Grades 3a, 3b, and 4 are IPAs.

The most common surgical procedure currently used to treat IPAs is an endoscopic endonasal approach [3]. However, the invasion makes the surgical approach more complex and less likely to achieve complete (curative) resection. The more extensive procedure required to achieve complete resection of IPAs and the associated resolution of endocrine dysfunction usually result in a higher incidence of intraoperative cerebrospinal fluid leakage than occurs after excision of non-IPAs. How best to reduce the incidence of cerebrospinal fluid leakage, and other postoperative complications, thus warrants further research.

Clinical rationale for the study

This study was performed in order to explore the efficacy of skull base reconstruction for IPAs.

Material and methods

The inclusion criteria for this study were: first-time surgical treatment of an IPA; a Knosp grade 3a, 3b, or 4 IPA; no other complications such as heart disease or hepatic disease; and no history of nasal injury or surgery.

The exclusion criteria were: a history of surgery for a pituitary adenoma; a Knosp grade 1 or 2 IPA; the presence of other complications such as heart failure or cancer; and a history of nasal injury or surgery.

Information

The cohort in this retrospective study comprised 160 patients. In the experimental group, 80 patients (34 males and 46 females) ranged in age from 38 to 75 years, with a mean of 56.3 \pm 10.0 years. Twenty-two of the 80 patients had growth hormone-secreting pituitary adenomas, 20 of the tumours were prolactin-secreting, 16 were adrenocorticotropic hormone-secreting, five were poly-secreting functional, and 17 were non-functional. There were 30 pituitary macroadenomas and 50 giant pituitary adenomas as defined by the pituitary adenoma volume. According to the Knosp classification (Tab. 1), 21 patients had a Knosp grade 3a tumour, 29 had a Knosp grade 3b, and 30 had a Knosp grade 4 (Fig. 1A-F). The postoperative length of stay ranged from 8 to 15 days, with a mean of 10.8 ± 1.9 days. The time required to reconstruct the skull base ranged from 40 to 60 minutes, with a mean of 51.4 ± 5.6 minutes.



Figure 1. Pituitary adenoma of Knosp grade 3 and 4. C2 - c2 of internal carotid artery; C4 - c4 of internal carotid artery; ETL - external tangential line; LI - labelled image; OI - original image; PA - pituitary adenoma

Grade 0	Grade 1	Grade 2	Grade 3		Grade 4
			Grade 3A	Grade 3B	
Cavernous sinus is of normal shape, with enhancement of the venous plexus, and the tumour doesn't exceed the internal tangential line of c2–c4 vascular diameter.	When the tumour exceeds the cut off line of c2–c4 vascular diameter, but doesn't exceed the central line of c2–c4 vascular diameter, the venous plexus in the medial cavernous sinus disappears.	When the tumour exceeds the central line of $c2-c4$ vascular diameter, but doesn't exceed the external tangential line of $c2-c4$ vascular diameter, the upper or lower venous plexus of the cavernous sinus may disappear	When the tumour exceeds the external tangential line of c2–c4 vascular diameter, extending laterally into the upper cavernous sinus	When the tumour exceeds the external tangential line of c2–c4 vascular diameter, extending laterally into the lower cavernous sinus	The internal carotid artery in the cavernous sinus segment is completely encapsulated, resulting in internal diameter stenosis, disappearance of venous plexus in each part, and spherical outward expansion and protrusion of the superior wall and outer wall of the cavernous sinus

Table 1. Knosp classification

In the control group, 80 patients (37 males and 43 females) ranged in age from 40 to 74 years, with a mean of 56.4 \pm 10.0 years. Nineteen of the 80 patients had growth hormone-secreting pituitary adenomas, 24 of the tumours were prolactin-secreting, 15 were adrenocorticotropic hormone-secreting, seven were poly-secreting functional, and 15 were non-functional. There were 32 pituitary macroadenomas and 48 giant pituitary adenomas as defined by the pituitary adenoma volume. According to the Knosp classification, 20 patients had a Knosp grade 3a tumour, 32 had a Knosp grade 3b, and 28 had a Knosp grade 4 (Fig. 1A-F). The postoperative length of stay ranged from 8 to 20 days, with a mean of 11.0 ± 2.6 days. The time required to reconstruct the skull base ranged from 35 to 55 minutes, with a mean of 50.0 ± 4.9 minutes. There was no significant difference in the above data between the two groups (p > 0.05) (Tab. 2). We reviewed the patients' medical records after obtaining clinical ethics committee approval.

Surgical procedure

Experimental group

Preoperative preparation

The patients fasted for 6-8 hours before the surgery.

Operative position

We performed all surgeries under general anaesthesia with the patient in a horizontal supine position. After adjusting the patient's head position so that their nostrils were oriented toward the surgeon, we used an iodine solution to disinfect the area around the nostrils three times, after which we injected iodine solution into both nasal cavities. At the same time, we marked a 4×3 cm oval skin flap between the patient's right knee and hip joint and disinfected it within 15 cm three times with iodine solution. We then draped the sterile area with sterile surgical towels (Fig. 2A–D).

Construction of sellar floor bone flap

Provided that the sellar floor bone had not been invaded by the pituitary adenoma, the scope of the sellar floor bone flap was determined by the findings on preoperative paranasal sinus computed tomography (CT) and pituitary MRI. First,



Figure 2. Operative position and skin flap. S – surgeon; E – endoscopy; A – assistant; PN – patient's nostrils; PH – patient's head; SCS – sodium chloride solution; HJ – hip joint; KJ – knee joint; SF – skin flap; SST – sterile surgical towels; SSR – sterile surgical ruler

Information		Experimental group	Control group	P-value
Gender	Μ	34	37	
	F	46	43	0.750
Age		56.3 ± 10.0	56.4 ± 10.0	0.874
Hormone	GH	22	19	
	PRL	20	24	
	ACTH	16	15	
	PSF	5	7	
	NF	17	15	0.898
Pituitary adenoma volume	PMAA	30	32	
	GPA	50	48	0.871
Knosp grade	3a	21	20	
	3b	29	32	
	4	30	28	0.919
Postoperative length of stay		10.8 ± 1.9	11.0 ± 2.6	0.867
Time of reconstruction		51.4 ±5 .6	50.0 ± 4.9	0.632

M — male; F — female; GH — growth hormone; PRL — prolactin; ACTH — adrenocorticotropic hormone; PSF — poly-secretory functional; NF — non-functional; PMAA — pituitary macroadenomas; GPA — giant pituitary adenomas

Table 2. Patients' basic information



Figure 3. Making sellar floor bone flap. FS – frontal sinus; OA – olfactory area; OS – opening of sphenoid sinus; ON – olfactory nerve; PN – posterior naris; PNF – pedicled nasoseptal flap; SA – sphenopalatine artery; SS – sphenoid sinus; Dr. X – drawn by Dr. Xing; NS – nasal septum; ST – superior turbinate; SD – surgical detacher; UP – uncinate process; MTR – middle turbinate root; MT – middle turbinate; SSS – surgical scissors; OCR – optic carotid recess; SFB – sellar floor bone; C – clivus; ICA – internal carotid artery; SFBF – sellar floor bone flap; CDM – cerebral dura mater

we thinned the tissues around the sellar floor bone flap and pierced the inferior aspect of the sellar floor bone. Next, we used a Kerrison bone rongeur to remove the thinned bone and completely detach the sellar floor bone flap while protecting the entire base of the epidural saddle. Finally, we placed the sellar floor bone flap in the clivus recess until needed. On the other hand, if the pituitary adenoma had invaded the sellar floor bone and dura mater, we used a Kerrison bone rongeur to directly construct a bony window. We then used the middle turbinate to replace the sellar floor bone flap during reconstruction of the skull base (Fig. 3A–F).

Resection of IPA

In patients in whom the pituitary adenoma had invaded the dura mater, we inserted micro-scissors directly inferior to the saddle to cut that dura. While closely monitoring the pituitary adenoma capsule, we used a curette and aspirator to aspirate the pituitary adenoma and capsule in all directions, paying particular attention to the breaches in the medial walls of both cavernous sinuses (Fig. 4A–B). Given that the tumours were Knosp grades 3 or 4, one or both cavernous sinus medial



Figure 4. Resection of invasive pituitary adenoma. PA – pituitary adenoma. A – aspirator; CDM – cerebral dura mater; SSS – surgical scissors; CS – cavernous sinus; OC – operative cavity; SS – saddle septum; MW – medial wall of cavernous sinus; B – breaches of cavernous sinus; CICA – cavernous internal carotid artery; DU – Doppler ultrasound; AW – anterior wall of cavernous sinus; CF – cerebrospinal fluid; PL – point of leakage

walls had always been invaded (Fig. 4C). To prevent recurrence of the pituitary adenoma and achieve resolution of endocrine dysfunction, we attempted to resect the invaded medial wall(s) of the cavernous sinus simultaneously. The procedures used to resect the medial wall of the cavernous sinus were as follows.

First, we used a stripper to peel off the medial wall of the cavernous sinus in a 4-to-5-o'clock orientation (Fig. 4D) of the surgical field to fully separate the medial wall of the cavernous sinus to be resected. Second, we severed numerous dural ligaments, including the caroticoclinoid ligament, inferior parasellar ligament, and suprasellar ligament [4], by further opening the free orifice. Finally, we achieved complete separation of the medial wall of the cavernous sinus and resected it. At this stage, we used aspirators to completely clear all tumour from the cavernous sinus. We paid special attention to protecting the cavernous internal carotid artery and its branches during resection of the IPA from the cavernous sinus. Doppler ultrasound, electrophysiological monitoring, and surgery navigation were used, thus minimising rupture and bleeding of these arteries (Fig. 4E). Notably, the dural wall is thin, especially at the junction between the medial wall of the







Figure 5. Reconstruction of skull base

cavernous sinus and saddle septum. Therefore, cerebrospinal fluid leakage can easily occur when performing this procedure. At this time, the Valsalva manoeuvre [5] was performed by the anaesthetist to increase the intracranial pressure to approximately 30 mmHg for identification of cerebrospinal fluid leakage (Fig. 4F). If a leak was identified, it was graded (Tab. 3). We used fluid gelatin and haemostatic gauze to stop the bleeding after resection of the IPA and then prepared for skull base reconstruction.

Reconstruction of skull base

According to the grade of cerebrospinal fluid leakage, different strategies were used to reconstruct the skull base (Fig. 5). For grade 0 cerebrospinal fluid leakage, we inserted dural repair material (Durafix; Beijing YHBIOMAX Biologic Technologies, Beijing, China) into the operative cavity inferior to the dura at the base of the saddle, and we then used an absorbable dural sealing medical adhesive (Jinan Success Biologic Technologies, China) to cover the dural repair material. For grade 1 cerebrospinal fluid leakage, a dural repair material was inserted into the tumour cavity to cover the source of the leakage, and the sellar floor bone flap was fixed by haemostatic gauze. The pedicled nasoseptal flap with the absorbable dural sealing medical adhesive was placed outside the sellar floor bone flap. For grades 2 and 3 cerebrospinal fluid leakage, we used a dural repair material, the sutured dura mater, a sellar floor bone flap (or the middle turbinate), a piece of autologous thigh fascia [6], a fat flap with dermal vascularity, a pedicled nasoseptal flap, and the absorbable dural sealing medical adhesive to reconstruct the skull base.

The specifics of our reconstruction procedure were as follows. (I) We inserted the dural repair material into the operative cavity inferior to the dura at the base of the saddle to cover any point of leakage. This dural repair material acts as a saddle septum, comprising the first layer of leak containment (Fig. 6A). (II) We usually created a double-cross slip knot [7] with the intranasal suture outside the nasal cavity to suture the dura mater. Because the dura mater was incomplete as a result of invasion or destruction by the pituitary adenoma, and shrinkage after incision, and the suturing of the dura mater mainly served as a support for the dural repair material, we did not attempt to achieve complete and tight suturing of the dura mater (Fig. 6B-C). (III) As the third layer for reconstruction of the skull base, we placed the sellar floor bone flap or the middle turbinate exterior to the dura mater. Notably, we trimmed the middle turbinate outside the nasal cavity to fit and completely cover the sellar floor defect (Fig. 6D). (IV) Next, we collected a piece of autologous thigh fascia and a fat flap with dermal vascularity from the lateral right thigh of the patient and laid it exterior to the sellar floor bone flap [8]. In accordance with the preoperative marking, we cut a 4×3 cm oval skin flap with a subcutaneous adipose layer between the patient's right knee and hip joint. We cut off the epidermal layer with tissue scissors, preserving the dermis layer with its subcutaneous adipose layer as a complete flap for further use. We then further explored the subcutaneous adipose layer until





Figure 6. Multi-layer reconstruction of skull base (first four levels). D – dural repair material (Durafix); CDM – – cerebral dura mater; SST – sterile surgical towels; SK – slip knot; NC – nasal cavity; G – gelfoam; DCSK – double-cross slip knot; HG – haemostatic gauze; A – aspirator; C – clivus; SFBF – – sellar floor bone flap; TF – tissue forceps; ATF – autologous thigh fascia; SFB – sellar floor bone; SC – surgical curette

we reached the muscle fascia, after which we sheared off the same size piece of fascia (4×3 cm), followed by suturing the incision after carefully ensuring haemostasis. We first laid the autologous thigh fascia exterior to the sellar floor bone and tried to thoroughly attach the fascia to the sellar floor bone in all directions (Fig. 6E–F). We then laid the fat flap with dermal vascularity exterior to the fascia.

Using a fat flap with dermal vascularity is an innovation developed by our department for skull base reconstruction material; this development was originally inspired by skin replantation techniques used in burn patients [9]. These flaps are waterproof, thick, and rich in blood vessels, enabling them to play a valuable role in preventing cerebrospinal fluid leakage and ensuring the success of skull base reconstruction (Fig. 7A–C). (V) The importance of a pedicled nasoseptal flap as the sixth layer for skull base reconstruction is obvious. A suitable pedicled nasoseptal flap was constructed as follows. We made an incision at the level of the opening of the right sphenoid sinus to avoid the olfactory area near the sphenoid sinus recess and the superior turbinate. Dissection then proceeded anteriorly to immediately posterior to the junction of the nasal mucosa and normal skin. Next, we



Figure 7. Multi-layer reconstruction of skull base (remaining three levels). SF – skin flap; EL – epidermal layer; AL – adipose layer; FFDV – fat flap with dermal vascularity; DL – dermis layer; ATF – autologous thigh fascia; TF – tissue forceps; PNF – pedicled nasoseptal flap; G – gelfoam; ADSMA – absorbable dural sealing medical adhesive; IP – iodoform sponges; PN – posterior naris; NS – nasal septum

dissected caudad to the inferior aspect of the nasal cavity to reach the inferior nasal passage, after which we proceeded posteriorly until the base of the nasoseptal mucosa and vascular pedicles larger than 1cm in width were visible. We then separated the pedicled nasoseptal flap from the nasal septum and placed it in the posterior nares (Fig. 7D). (VI) We used an absorbable dural sealing medical adhesive to fill the gaps around the skull base reconstructed tissue, especially in the upper quadrant of the surgical field (Fig. 7E). Regardless of which grade of cerebrospinal fluid leakage, we used two pieces of iodoform sponge to support these reconstructed materials (Fig. 7F).

Further treatment

We flushed an appropriate amount of sodium chloride solution into both nasal cavities, then removed any bone fragments before ending the operation.

Control group

The surgical procedures in the control group were the same as those in the experimental group except that the sutured dura mater was not used. A piece of autologous thigh fascia and a fat flap with dermal vascularity were used in skull base reconstruction for moderate and large intraoperative cerebrospinal fluid leakage.

Postoperative care

In this patient cohort, we did not routinely use antibiotics. Brain CT was performed six hours, seven days, one month, six months and 12 months postoperatively, and pituitary-enhanced MRI was performed 24 hours postoperatively. According to the results of the postoperative pituitary hormone status review, we prescribed methylprednisolone or levothyroxine sodium tablets as appropriate. The pituitary hormone status was followed up every three days for one month after normal levels had been achieved. Postoperatively, all patients were asked to avoid coughing, sneezing, and the Valsalva manouevre. We administered stool softener to assist defecation. We removed the iodoform sponges seven days postoperatively after performing an endoscopy to confirm the absence of persistent leakage. We did not routinely place lumbar catheter drains.

Therapeutic evaluation

Cerebrospinal fluid leakage intraoperatively

We recorded the patients who developed cerebrospinal fluid leakage intraoperatively.

Cerebrospinal fluid leakage postoperatively

On the first postoperative day, we examined the patients for cerebrospinal fluid leakage from their nasal cavities. On the seventh postoperative day, we performed an endoscopic transnasal check to identify any cerebrospinal fluid leakage before removing the iodoform sponges. Further endoscopic transnasal checks for cerebrospinal fluid leakage were performed 14 and 28 days after surgery.

Sellar floor bone flap (or middle turbinate) shifting

We performed brain CT 6 hours, 7 days, 1 month, 6 months and 12 months postoperatively to diagnose sellar floor bone flap (or middle turbinate) shifting.

Healing of skull base reconstructed tissue

We performed endoscopic transnasal checks 7, 14, and 28 days after surgery to determine whether the skull base reconstructed tissue had healed and to identify necrosis, lack of healing, pale oedema, or any other problems with the flap.

Nasal discomfort

As soon as the patients had recovered from general anaesthesia, we asked about their nasal sensations and followed this up in all patients for 12 months, recording the number of patients who experienced nasal discomfort.



Figure 8. Postoperative CT and endoscopic transnasal check. PR – preoperative computed tomography image; PO – postoperative computed tomography image; PNF – pedicled nasoseptal flap; PN – posterior naris; CFL – cerebrospinal fluid leakage; A – aspirator; G – gelfoam; T – tweezers

Epistaxis

We recorded any episodes of epistaxis from the end of the surgery to the day of discharge from hospital.

Results

We followed all patients for one year; none were lost to follow-up. In the experimental group, intraoperative cerebrospinal fluid leakage occurred in 73 patients (91.3%), two of whom (2.5%) had cerebrospinal fluid leakage postoperatively despite the multiple layers used for skull base reconstruction. The leakage was stopped by the use of gelfoam, iodoform sponges, lumbar catheter drainage, and bed rest. No sellar floor bone flap (or middle turbinate) shifting occurred in any patients, as determined by brain CT six hours, seven days, one month, six months and twelve months postoperatively (Fig. 8A–B). Endoscopic transnasal checks performed seven days after the surgery showed that the skull base reconstructed tissue had healed in 74 patients (92.5%) and failed to heal in six. Two of these six patients had cerebrospinal fluid leakage in the 11 o'clock orientation (Fig. 8C) of the surgical field, and were treated with gelfoam, iodoform sponges, lumbar catheter drainage, and bed rest. The pedicled nasoseptal flap of the remaining four of these patients failed to heal in the 1 o'clock orientation (Fig. 8C) of the surgical field, without cerebrospinal fluid leakage, and they were treated with gelfoam, iodoform sponges, and bed rest. All three of these patients' pedicled nasoseptal flaps had healed well by the 14th postoperative day as determined by endoscopic transnasal checks. The skull base reconstructed tissue was clearly seen on the postoperative pituitary enhancement MRI, indicating survival of the skull base reconstructed tissue (Fig. 8C–H).

None of the 80 patients reported preoperative nasal discomfort. Immediately after recovering from general anaesthesia, and one year postoperatively, four patients (5.0%) reported nasal discomfort that did not affect their normal life or sleep. Although we evaluated every patient's nasal cavity before the end of the surgery and found no bleeding, four patients (5.0%) had epistaxis on the seventh postoperative day after removal of the iodoform sponges. We managed this successfully by immediately inserting inflatable haemostatic devices, after which the epistaxis resolved. In the control group, cerebrospinal fluid leakage occurred intraoperatively in 71 patients (88.8%), 14 of whom (17.5%) had cerebrospinal fluid leakage postoperatively. Brain CT one year postoperatively showed sellar floor bone flap (or middle turbinate) shifting in 12 patients (15.0%). Endoscopic transnasal checks performed seven days after surgery showed that the skull base reconstructed tissue had healed in 65 patients (81.3%) and had failed to heal in 15. In 12 of these 15 patients, the pedicled nasoseptal flaps had healed well by 14 days after surgery, whereas the remaining three patients required reoperation. Other sequelae comprised nasal discomfort in five patients (6.3%) and epistaxis in six (7.5%). We compared these two groups by the chi-square test, and the results showed a significant difference in postoperative cerebrospinal fluid leakage, sellar floor bone flap (or middle turbinate) shifting, and healing of the skull base reconstructed tissue between the two groups (p < 0.05). However, there was no significant difference in terms of intraoperative cerebrospinal fluid leakage, nasal discomfort, or epistaxis between the two groups (p > 0.05) (Tab. 4).

Discussion

On the basis of our experience, we believe that multi-layer reconstruction of the skull base has the following advantages.

(I) Suturing the dura at the base of the saddle and the sellar floor bone flap are forms of anatomical reduction and help to preserve the integrity of the skull base.

(II) With the exception of the first layer of Durafix, the rest of the repair layers are autologous tissues, and therefore confer minimal risk of postoperative rejection and infection.

Table 4. Comparison of sequelae between experimental and control groups

ltems	Experimental group	Control group	P-value
ICSFL	91.3%	88.8%	0.793
PCSFL	2.5%	17.5%	0.001
SFBFS	0	15.0%	0.002
SBRTH	92.5%	81.3%	0.029
ND	5.0%	6.3%	0.732
Ep	5.0%	7.5%	0.746

ICSFL — intraoperative cerebrospinal fluid leakage; PCSFL — postoperative cerebrospinal fluid leakage; SFBFS — sellar floor bone flap (or middle turbinate) shifting; SBRTH — skull base reconstructed tissue healed; ND — nasal discomfort; Ep — epistaxis



Figure 9. Illustration of multi-layer reconstruction of skull base. PL – point of leakage; SS – saddle septum; CF – cerebrospinal fluid; CDM – cerebral dura mater; SFB – sellar floor bone; OC – operative cavity; PN – posterior naris; D – dural repair material (Durafix); DCSK – double-cross slip knot; SFBF – sellar floor bone flap; ATF – autologous thigh fascia; FFDV – fat flap with dermal vascularity; PNF – pedicled nasoseptal flap; ADSMA – absorbable dural sealing medical adhesive; IP – iodoform sponges; Dr. X – drawn by Dr. Xing

(III) In multi-layer reconstruction of the skull base, each layer makes a separate and unique contribution. Every layer contributes separately to preventing cerebrospinal fluid leakage. Multi-layer reconstruction of the skull base does not consist of a simple 'super positioning' of multiple layers, because with these layers 1 + 1 is greater than 2 (Fig. 9).

Previously published studies have revealed a c.7% incidence of postoperative cerebrospinal fluid leakage in patients with various types of pituitary adenomas in whom Hadad–Bassagasteguy [10] mucosal flaps were used for reconstruction. However, there is no independent data regarding the incidence of cerebrospinal fluid leakage after surgery for IPAs. In our previously published article, the incidence of intraoperative cerebrospinal fluid leakage during surgeries for all kinds of pituitary adenomas (including IPAs and non-IPAs) was 43.3%, while the incidence of postoperative cerebrospinal fluid leakage was 3.3% [8].

In our current experimental group of 80 patients with IPAs, the incidence of intraoperative cerebrospinal fluid leakage was 91.3%, while the incidence of postoperative cerebrospinal fluid leakage after multi-layer reconstruction of the skull base was 2.5%. In the control group, the incidence of intraoperative cerebrospinal fluid leakage was similar to the experimental group at 88.8%; however, the incidence of postoperative cerebrospinal fluid leakage was much higher than that in the experimental group, at 17.5%. These findings indicate the role of multi-layer reconstruction of the skull base in preventing cerebrospinal fluid leakage. Multi-layer reconstruction of the skull base ensures anatomical reduction and is clearly effective in preventing sellar floor bone flap (or middle turbinate) shifting. In the experimental group, after a 1-year follow-up, the reconstructed skull bases were still stable and no sellar floor bone flap (or middle turbinate) shifting had occurred. In the control group, however, the incidence of sellar floor bone flap (or middle turbinate) shifting was 15%, with a significant difference between the two groups. Survival of the skull base reconstructed tissue is particularly critical. In the experimental group, the tissue had healed well in 92.5% of the patients by seven days after surgery as assessed by endoscopic nasal examination. According to nasal endoscopy checks 14 days after surgery, the remaining six patients achieved complete healing with gelfoam, iodoform sponges, lumbar catheter drainage (two patients), and bed rest. At seven days after surgery in the control group, the incidence of healing of the skull base reconstructed tissue was only 81.3%, and three patients even required reoperation. The incidences of nasal discomfort and epistaxis were low in both groups, and there was no significant difference. This indicates that the multi-layer reconstruction of the skull base did not cause additional damage to the patients. To further reduce patients' suffering, we need to take even greater care to minimise damage to normal tissues in the future.

In conclusion, the advantages of our multi-layer reconstruction of the skull base after transnasal endoscopic resection of IPAs include a decreased incidence of cerebrospinal fluid leakage, with no increase in the incidence of other complications. Conflicts of interest: None. Funding: None.

References

- Jefferson G. Extrasellar extensions of pituitary adenomas: (section of neurology). Proc R Soc Med. 1940; 33(7): 433–458, indexed in Pubmed: 19992234.
- Knosp E, Steiner E, Kitz K, et al. Pituitary adenomas with invasion of the cavernous sinus space: a magnetic resonance imaging classification compared with surgical findings. Neurosurgery. 1993; 33(4): 610–617; discussion 617, doi: 10.1227/00006123-199310000-00008, indexed in Pubmed: 8232800.
- Low CM, Vigo V, Fernández-Miranda JC, et al. Anatomic considerations in endoscopic pituitary surgery. Otolaryngol Clin North Am. 2022; 55(2): 223–232, doi: 35256171, indexed in Pubmed: 10.1016/j. otc.2021.12.014.
- Truong HQ, Lieber S, Najera E, et al. The medial wall of the cavernous sinus. Part 1: Surgical anatomy, ligaments, and surgical technique for its mobilization and/or resection. J Neurosurg. 2018; 131(1): 122–130, doi: 10.3171/2018.3.JNS18596, indexed in Pubmed: 30192192.
- Esposito F, Dusick J, Fatemi N, et al. Graded repair of cranial base defects and cerebrospinal fluid leaks in trans sphenoidal surgery. Oper Neurosurg. 2007; 60(4): 295–304, doi: 10.1227/01. neu.0000255354.64077.66.
- Li Z, Ji T, Huang GD, et al. A stratified algorithm for skull base reconstruction with endoscopic endonasal approach. J Craniofac Surg. 2018; 29(1): 193–198, doi: 10.1097/SCS.000000000004184, indexed in Pubmed: 29194274.
- Nishizawa T, Ochiai Y, Uraoka T, et al. Endoscopic slip-knot clip suturing method: prospective pilot study (with video). Gastrointest Endosc. 2017; 85(2): 433–437, doi: 10.1016/j.gie.2016.07.047, indexed in Pubmed: 27475491.
- Xing M, Lv W, Wang J, et al. Sellar floor bone flap with a pedicled nasoseptal flap in endoscopic transnasal pituitary adenoma surgery. J Craniofac Surg. 2021; 32(2): e191–e195, doi: 10.1097/ SCS.00000000000000085, indexed in Pubmed: 33705071.
- Lee SH, Sim SH, Ki SH. Low-temperature burn on replanted fingers and free flaps in hand. Ann Plast Surg. 2018; 81(4): 402–406, doi: 10.1097/SAP.00000000001508, indexed in Pubmed: 29851725.
- Hadad G, Bassagasteguy L, Carrau R, et al. A novel reconstructive technique after endoscopic expanded endonasal approaches: vascular pedicle nasoseptal flap. The Laryngoscope. 2006; 116(10): 1882–1886, doi: 10.1097/01.mlg.0000234933.37779.e4.



Acute/subacute demyelinating polyneuropathy in Parkinson's Disease patients on levodopa-carbidopa intestinal gel therapy: systematic review with new case report

Radosław Piekarski^{1, 2}, Anna Roszmann^{1, 2}, Jarosław Dulski^{1, 2}, Jarosław Sławek^{1, 2}

¹Department of Neurology & Stroke, St. Adalbert Hospital, Gdansk, Poland ²Division of Neurological and Psychiatric Nursing, Faculty of Health Sciences, Medical University of Gdansk, Gdansk, Poland

ABSTRACT

Polyneuropathy (PNP) is a known complication of levodopa-carbidopa intestinal gel (LCIG) therapy of advanced Parkinson's Disease (PD). The overall prevalence of PNP in PD is estimated to be 42.1% (as shown in a review by Romagnolo et al. 2018), and the most common type is chronic axonal polyneuropathy. There is a group of acute/subacute onset demyelinating polyneuropathies, which is far less common, although it seems to be an important factor leading to the rapid discontinuation of LCIG treatment. In this systematic review, we present data on demyelinating polyneuropathy with acute/subacute onset; we identified nine papers including prospective assessments and case reports, with detailed information on 15 patients. In all patients, despite treatment with corticosteroids, intravenous immunoglobulins (IVIG) or plasma exchange (PE), the LCIG therapy was terminated. We also present a case of subacute demyelinating polyneuropathy with effective treatment and continuation of LCIG therapy.

Key words: Parkinson's Disease, levodopa-carbidopa intestinal gel, neuropathy, demyelinating polyneuropathy, acute/subacute onset

(Neurol Neurochir Pol 2023; 57 (2): 169-176)

Introduction

Parkinson's Disease (PD) is a neurodegenerative, predominantly motor disorder, manifesting with bradykinesia, tremor and rigidity. Nevertheless, it is accompanied by a broad spectrum of non-motor features [1].

Polyneuropathy in PD patients can be related to progression of the PD itself, or it can be medication- (levodopa) induced. It is predominantly of chronic sensory/sensorimotor and axonal type [2–4], and the estimated mean prevalence is 30.2% (12–55%) [5–7]. Polyneuropathy can result in severe instability and repeated falling, and therefore its identification, prevention or treatment would seem to be an important factor contributing to patients' quality of life. In patients with advanced PD undergoing levodopa-carbidopa intestinal gel (LCIG) therapy, polyneuropathy has been detected with a mean prevalence of 42.1% (13.8% to 100%) [5, 8, 9]. In the literature, a PNP diagnosis has been based on electrophysiological criteria in combination with neurological symptoms and/or validated clinical scales. The most frequent is the sensory/axonal form of neuropathy [5]. However, a substantial number of cases presenting the demyelinating form of polyneuropathy, with acute or subacute onset, have been reported as well [10–13]. The pathophysiology of this group of neuropathies seems to be different, and treatment may require a specific approach.

The aim of this study was to review the literature in order to collect data on acute and subacute demyelinating polyneuropathy during LCIG therapy in advanced PD, accompanied by a new illustrative case report.

Received: 20.07.2022; Accepted: 30.09.2022; Early publication date: 11.01.2023

This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially.



Address for correspondence: Radosław Piekarski and Jarosław Sławek, Department of Neurology & Stroke, St. Adalbert Hospital, al. Jana Pawła II 50, 80–462 Gdansk, Poland; email: Piekarski.md@gmail.com and jarosław.slawek@gumed.edu.pl

Material and methods

Relevant human studies in the field of PD (MeSH main topic) were searched using the PubMed and Scopus databases up to the end of December 2021 using a variety of combinations of terms used in titles and abstracts: "Duodopa", "levodopa-carbidopa intestinal gel", "LCIG", "levodopa", "neuropathy", "polyneuropathy", "polyradiculoneuropathy", "Guillain-Barre syndrome", "GBS", "chronic inflammatory demyelinating polyradiculoneuropathy", and "CIDP". This search was extended to a manual search of references in order to find any papers that did not contain the search terms (and thus could not be detected by established search criteria), but nonetheless contained any information on the problem in question. The inclusion criterion was: any study containing information about patients undergoing LCIG therapy who developed demyelinating polyneuropathy of acute/subacute onset. Acute onset was defined as up to four weeks, and subacute as up to 12 weeks from the onset of symptoms. Our analysis included both publications in which it was possible to perform a detailed analysis of nerve conduction studies (NCS) parameters, and also those where a diagnosis was only based on a patient's history and clinical examination. Only original papers, systematic reviews and case reports/case series were included. PRISMA guidelines were used, and a flow diagram showing the process of identifying papers is set out at Figure 1 [14]. There were no language limitations, and papers in English and Spanish were included.

Results

Our search using the defined terms from selected databases resulted in the identification of 101 original papers. Subsequently, manual research was conducted — primarily the title research excluded papers that did not concern idiopathic PD or neuropathy as the main topic (excluded n = 47). The next step included manual abstract research in order to identify papers concerning LCIG therapy or papers with detailed information regarding conducted research in the field of neuropathy in PD (excluded n = 26). The remaining papers (n = 28) were manually screened in order to identify cases of acute/subacute demyelinating polyneuropathy with a sufficient amount of detailed information provided.

Ultimately, nine papers were identified (including one in Spanish) — four with prospective assessment [10, 12, 15, 16] and five case reports [11, 13, 17–19]. Publications were identified where such cases were only mentioned (providing an additional 33 cases) without any detailed information, and therefore they were not analysed [20–24]. Finally, the data of 15 patients was collected.

In the selected analysed case series (excluding case reports) from prospective studies, the incidence of demyelinating polyneuropathy was established at 8.9% (i.e. 9/105 pts).The analysed data was grouped into the following categories: demographic data, clinical manifestation and polyneuropathy onset, NCS and laboratory findings, LCIG dose, treatment, and outcome. All cases are presented in Table 1.



Figure 1. PRISMA flow diagram illustrating data collection process

Table 1. Sur	mmary of p	ublication	ns included in	ito system	atic review o	in acute/sub	acute polyneuropathy	during LCIG	treatment of advanced Pai	rkinson's Dise	ase				
	Preval	PD dur	LEDD	LCIG	PNP onset	Diagno sis	Symptoms	Pre NCS	NCS on diag	NCS fol- low up	CSF	Lab	LC IG disc	Treatment	Outcome
Antonini 2007 n = 1/7	14%	PN	PN	7 m	1–2 w	GBS	Muscle weakness	PN	NCS was consistent with GBS	Nd	A-c dis (protein Nd)	Nd	+	ЪЕ	"Some benefit"
Kobylecki 2012 n = 2	ß	PZ	1,740– –2,240 mg	PN	6-12 w	Demyeli- nation	Sensory distur- bances	PN	Absent or attenuated sensory responses, redu- ced motor CVs, F-wave latency prolongation	PN	No altera- tions	Hcy↑ B12 N Nd	+	B12 Suppl	Improved or stabilised
Galazky 2014 n = 1	З	5 y	2,940 mg	13 m	Sub-acute Nd	GBS/CIDP like	Paresis lower > upper, absent reflexes, sensory disturbances, gait	PN	Mixed axonal/ demy- elinating pattern	CVs improved	A-c dis protein 121 mg/dL	anti GA+ Hcy ↑ (230) B12 ↓ (136) B6 (2)↓	+	IVIG 90g/3d steroids, PE Suppl Nd	Primarily signifi- cant deterioration, > 3 m slow recovery
Galazky 2014 n = 1	CR	10 <i>y</i>	1,362 mg	4 T			disturbances				A-c dis protein 100 mg/dL	anti GA+	+	IVIG 210 g/7d	
Merola 2014 n = 1/10	10%	PZ	PN	4 T	Sub-acute Nd	Demyeli- nation	Muscle weakness and sensory distur- bances	No altera- tions	Prolonged DML, MNCB present, CMAP decrea- sed > 30%, reduced CVs	Improve- ment	No altera- tions	Hcy N B12 N MMA N Nd	+	Suppl B12 FA	"Partial recovery"
Mancini 2014 n = 4/50	8%	13 y mean	PZ	8 m mean	5	Acute inflam- matory	Muscle weakness, lack of tendon reflexes, sensory disturbances, inabi- lity to walk	PZ	Decrease in motor NCVs < 70%, F-wave latency prolon- gation	PZ	3/4 A-c dis (Protein Nd) 1/4 Nd	Hcy↑vs. no PN B12↓vs. no PN FA↓vs. no PN Nd	PN	Suppl Nd 2/4 IVIG 2/4 steroids Nd	IVIG 1/2 improve- ment, steroids 1/2 effective, 2/4 died of con- current diseases
Uncini 2014 n = 1/15	6%	18 <i>y</i>	1,650 mg	4 E	1.5 w	GBS like	Tetraparesis, absent tendon reflexes, sensory distur- bances	NCVs normal	Mixed axonal/demyeli- -nating pattern	Improve- ment	A-c dis protein 148 mg/dL	Hcy N B12 (218) N FA (12.3) N anti GA-	+	Suppl B1, B12, FA PE	Motor recovery in 5 m
Merola 2016 n = 2/23	%6	PZ	PN	4-6 m	Sub-acute Nd	PN	Muscle weakness and sensory distur- bances	No altera- tions	Mixed axonal/demyeli- -nating pattern	Improve- ment	No altera- tions	Hcy↑ B12 N FA N Nd	+	Suppl B12, FA	"Progressive recovery"
Pinter 2019 n = 1	ß	10 <i>y</i>	2620 mg	14 m	PN	CIDP-like	Paraparesis, absent reflexes, sensory disturbances	PN	"CIDP criteria were met"	Improve- ment of CMAP and motor CVs	A-c dis Protein 141 mg/dL	Nd	+	IVIG 2 × 35 g every 3 m	Motor recovery in 5 m, sensory symptoms per- sisted

Neurologia i Neurochirurgia I	Polska 202	3, vol.	57, n	0	2
-------------------------------	------------	---------	-------	---	---

	Preval	PD	LEDD	LCIG dur	PNP onset	Diagno sis	Symptoms	Pre NCS	NCS on diag	NCS fol- low up	CSF	Lab	LC IG disc	Treatment	Outcome
Rivero de Aguilar 2019 n = 1	ß	4 y	1,520 mg	15 m	8 8	CIDP	Tetraparesis, absent reflexes, sensory disturbances	PN	Predominantly sensory- -motor demyelinating polyneuropathy	PN	A-c dis Protein 51 mg/dL	B12 N FA N Hcy Nd anti GA+	+	IVIG 2 g/kg/5 d, methylpred- nisolone 5 g/5 d	Motor recovery in 6 m
Piekarski 2022 n = 1	ť	16 y	1,720 mg	E E	12 w	CIDP-like	Tetraparesis, absent reflexes, sensory disturbances	Axonal bilateral lesions of peroneus and suralis	Predominantly motor- sensory demyelinating polyneuropathy	Improve- ment	A-c dis Protein 77 mg/dL	B12↓ FA↓ Hcy↑	0	Suppl B12, B1, B6, FA IVIG 2 g/ /kg/5 d + 1 g/kg/2 d	Progressive motor recovery over following months, sensory symptoms persisted
If no detailed qı type; B6 — vitaı syndrome; Hcy - tation	uantitative data nin B6 (ng/mL) – homocysteir	t was availab , N: > 4.5; B1.) e (umol/1), h	le, "Nd" was used; 2 — vitamin B12 (ł: 5–12; IVIG — int	:(+) — perform (pg/mL), N: 191 travenous imm	ned with positiv 1–663; CIDP — (nunoglobulins; /	e result; (-) — pe chronic inflammar MMA — methylm	fformed with negative result; tory demyelinating polyneuro alonic acid; MNCB — motor ne	↑ — above norm pathy; CMAP — erve conduction	al values; L — below normal value compound muscle action potentia block; N — within normal values; I	s; a-c disc — albu al; CR — case repc NCV — nerve con	minocytologic diss ort; DML — distal m iduction velocity; N	ociation; anti GA lotor latencies; F _J ld — no data pro	. — antibodies A — folic acid wided; PE — p	s against gangliosides (pg/mL), N: 3.1–17.5; blasma exchange; Sup	of many or unspecified 3BS — Guillain-Barre pl — vitamin supplemen-

Demographics and clinical manifestations

The most commonly reported symptoms included muscle weakness (tetra- or paraparesis), lack of tendon reflexes, paresthesia, and sensory loss. All of these were present in 11/15 patients, while in two patients only sensory symptoms were present, and for the remaining two there was no detailed information. In only 7/15 cases was detailed demographic data presented, making it impossible to draw unequivocal conclusions. The age of the patients ranged from 48 to 74 years, and the duration of PD was 5-18 years. The onset of polyneuropathy symptoms was on average 8 months (4-15 months) after the initiation of LCIG therapy. Preceding gastrointestinal infection was mentioned in one patient [18], but there was no data available in the remaining cases. Polyneuropathy onset was acute (< 4 weeks) in six cases, subacute (< 12 weeks) in eight cases (but in 5/8 only a descriptive onset was provided), and there was no data in the remaining case.

NCS findings

Due to the heterogeneous and often incomplete NCS data presented, precise interpretation or comparative analysis was impossible. For prospective studies, either only the interpretation of the result [10, 15] or average values [12, 16] are available. Detailed NCS data in the context of a case report was available in 3/5 publications, but in the remaining 2/5 only the descriptive interpretation of the study was available. In most cases, data for the baseline NCS before the diagnosis of polyneuropathy was lacking. Only in one study did we have a complete comparative list of electrophysiological parameters [18], and in two others information was provided that an NCS study had been performed [15, 16]. In the majority of cases, electrophysiological results consisted of a mixed pattern of axonal and demyelinating damage. Only in a few of them, referring to the descriptions provided by authors, were NCS results consistent with GBS/CIDP criteria [10, 13, 25]. Some authors stated that "despite the GBS/CIDP diagnosis, these results did not meet the criteria of acquired inflammatory neuropathy" [13, 18]. Follow up of NCS studies was also only partially conducted (6/9 publications) with more accurate data available only for three of these. In all of the above cases, a gradual improvement of NCV parameters was observed. Therefore, the descriptions of the type of neuropathy in Table 1 are inconsistent and we have adopted the terms used by the authors in the original descriptions (e.g. "demyelinating" "CIDP-like" etc.).

Laboratory findings

Cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) analysis showed elevated protein levels in 10/15 pts — in five cases protein levels ranged from 51 to 128 mg/dL (normal values < 45), and in the remaining five cases there was only albuminocytologic dissociation mentioned, with no quantative values. In 4/15 patients, protein levels were normal, and in the 15th patient, there was no data at all.

Table 1 cont. Summary of publications included into systematic review on acute/subacute polyneuropathy during LCIG treatment of advanced Parkinson's Disease
Serum homocysteine was described as elevated in nine patients, (accurate data was presented in three patients and ranged from 8 to 230 umol/L, normal values < 15); in two patients it was within normal values, and in the remaining four there was no data available. Vitamin B12 (B12) level was decreased in six, normal in another six, and in three patients there was no data provided. Other parameters [e.g. folic acid (FA), vitamins B6, B1, methylmalonic acid (MMA)] were scarcely provided and were not included in our analysis. Increased antiganglioside antibodies levels were occasionally reported, and were present in 3/4 patients examined.

Levodopa therapy

The levodopa-equivalent daily dose (LEDD) [26] was available for 7/15 patients on LCIG therapy, and ranged from 1,352 mg/d to 2,940 mg/d (mean 2,010 mg/day), among them three cases were related to 24-hour LCIG infusion. In one prospective study, there was no quantative data on LEDD, but patients with acute demyelinating polyneuropathy were treated with LEDD 26% higher compared to patients receiving oral therapy [16].

Treatment and outcome

LCIG therapy was discontinued in all cases. The methods of treatment applied are difficult to compare as different combinations of methods have been used for different patients (Tab. 1). Vitamin B-group supplementation (with no exact dose specified) was applied in four patients, combined with IVIG or PE or steroids in six, vitamin supplementation with IVIG or PE and steroids in one, IVIG or PE alone in three, and combined with IVIG and steroids in one case. In all, except for two patients who died due to comorbidities [12], gradual improvements were observed both clinically and electrophysiologically. For six patients detailed follow up NCS parameters were provided, in two patients there was no quantitative data, and in the other seven there was no data at all.

Clinical vignette

We here describe the case of a patient treated in our centre who developed subacute demyelinating polyneuropathy during LCIG therapy. A 66-year-old man with a 16-year history of PD, with no clinical symptoms or signs of peripheral neuropathy at baseline, developed subacute sensory-motor demyelinating polyneuropathy after the 12 weeks from the onset of therapy. There was no data on any infectious disease preceding the onset of symptoms. NCS was performed at baseline (before the initiation of LCIG as a routine procedure in our centre) and showed only a moderate decrease of conduction velocities (CV) in sural nerves with severe axonal neuropathy of both peroneal nerves and a slight decrease of CV and amplitude in both tibial nerves. Twelve weeks after the initiation of LCIG therapy, the patient started to report sensory disturbances - primarily paresthesia in the lower limbs. Over the next 12 weeks, these sensory symptoms gradually worsened with a decrease of sensation and lower limb weakness. After 12 weeks from the onset of PNP symptoms, he was admitted to hospital. On admission, he presented slight distal weakness of the upper limbs, weakness of the lower limbs significantly influencing gait (walked unassisted), and a lack of tendon reflexes. The LEDD on LCIG was 1,720 mg and this was more than 14% lower compared to the previous oral treatment (LEDD on oral medications before initiating LCIG treatment drugs was 1,980 mg). NCS showed prolonged distal latencies in median and tibial nerves (L > P) up to 5.2 ms, with decrease of CV (mean 39.5 m/s) in median and 32.5 m/s in tibial nerves (previously intact) with low frequency of F-wave and prolonged latency up to 69 ms in the left tibial nerve. The sensory responses from both sural nerves were absent, and similarly there were no sensory responses from the left median and ulnar nerves. The CSF examination showed moderately increased protein level (77 mg/dL, N < 45), B12 was 156 pg/dL (at baseline 197 pg/dL, N < 183), FA decreased to 2.83 ng/mL (at baseline 4.91 ng/mL, N < 4.5), and Hcy was above laboratory value > 50 µmol/L (at baseline 33.9 µmol/L, N < 12). Anti-ganglioside antibodies were not tested. The detailed NCS parameters are presented in Supplemental Table 1, whereas laboratory findings are presented in Supplemental Table 2.

The patient was diagnosed with CIDP-like neuropathy. The LCIG therapy was continued at the same dose of levodopa--carbidopa, vitamin supplementation (B1, B6, B12 and FA), and IVIG (sandoglobulin) was introduced (dosage 2 g per kg of body weight for five days, total dose 150 g, with repeated additional 1 g/kg after two months in two doses). Vitamin supplementation was introduced and primarily conducted in hospital simultaneously with IVIG. The detailed vitamin doses are presented in Supplementary Material 1.

The patient's condition gradually improved, and over the next three months weakness of the lower limbs disappeared with a substantial decrease of sensory disturbances. NCS parameters in motor nerves improved (the first improvement was present one month later), with no improvement in sensory nerves.

Subsequent examinations (the last one 15 months after disease onset) showed still a lack of sensory responses in upper and lower limb nerves: median, ulnar, tibial, sural, but with a persistent improvement of motor responses. Hcy levels had decreased to 15.9 µmol/L.

Discussion

The published data on acute/subacute polyneuropathy due to the LCIG therapy is inconsistent and heterogeneous and includes case reports and case series presented both retro- and prospectively (Tab. 1). In the FDA/EMA documents, there is little information about the possible adverse event that is polyneuropathy, with no differentiation made between axonal or demyelinisation. Apart from warning that precautions should be taken against PNP, there are no recommendations as to any treatment/prevention approach.

The true prevalence of polyneuropathy (both acute/subacute and chronic) on LCIG therapy is difficult to estimate. Studies that have focused on the assessment of polyneuropathy have shown a prevalence ranging from 13.8% [9] up to 100% [8], while in multicentre studies including large groups of patients (both prospective and retrospective) specifically focusing on effectiveness and an assessment of the safety profile, the incidence of polyneuropathy has ranged from 4.5% [27] to 13% [22].

This difference is most likely due to the usage of more accurate diagnostic tools and specific clinical scales. Polyneuropathy in PD not treated with LCIG is predominantly of chronic sensory and sensorimotor axonal type, and its origin is not fully understood. There are different underlying mechanisms, mainly related to levodopa exposure due to its metabolic pathway and homocysteine formation. B-group vitamins are used as cofactors in this pathway — which may be responsible for a deficiency as an aetiology on the one hand and a neurotoxicity of homocysteine on the other [7, 12, 28-30]. On LCIG treatment, due to intrajejunal delivery, the levodopa bioavailability is higher compared to oral formulations [7, 31], something which makes the mechanism of levodopa-exposure polyneuropathy even more possible. There is also a concept on vitamin malabsorption to be considered due to the presence of levodopa gel in the intestines [32]. Gel formula can also affect gut microbiota leading to a triggering of the autoimmune response [32]. Such concepts are highly speculative, but from our point of view, their occurrence is at least possible.

Acute/subacute demyelinating neuropathy is very rare and may sometimes go unrecognised (i.e. gait deterioration may be attributed to PD progression), and there have only been 15 cases described in detail so far. There are probably more in real life as the inclusion criteria established in this review have potentially excluded many of them. In most cases, muscle weakness is the predominant symptom, with acute or subacute onset and a demyelinating pattern in NCS studies resembling Guillain-Barre syndrome (GBS), or a chronic inflammatory demyelinating polyradiculoneuropathy (CIDP) pattern respectively.

In our new case, it was possible to compare the patient's NCS from baseline assessment at the onset of LCIG therapy, showing this was newly developed demyelinating neuropathy. His relatively fast improvement of motor deficits (and motor NCS) after IGIV treatment (four weeks after initiation) may suggest a demyelinating pattern as well. However, increased homocysteine level along with FA deficiency may suggest an underlying axonal neuropathy which was asymptomatic. Some authors have questioned the demyelinating mechanism in published cases [13, 18]. Unfortunately, due to a lack of sufficient data, in a majority of cases detailed or comparative analysis of NCS parameters is not possible.

Nevertheless, the clinical manifestation of those cases is characteristic for acquired inflammatory polyneuropathies like GBS or CIDP, and such a diagnosis has been made in almost all published cases (Tab. 1). Characteristic (but not specific) for the inflammatory neuropathies are alterations in CSF analysis of albuminocytologic dissociation — in GBS this is present in 75% of patients [33] and in CIDP in up to 90% in a typical pattern [34], but it may be lower (or even absent) in an atypical presentation e.g. Lewis-Sumner Syndrome [35]. In the presented case series, it was detected in 10/15 patients and this may suggest the immunological origin of neuropathy.

Clinical presentations of inflammatory neuropathies may vary significantly - the most characteristic (and most common) is pure symmetric motor demyelinating neuropathy, but there are also sensory and sensorimotor variants with axonal changes in NCS studies or asymmetrical presentation of both GBS and CIDP. Misdiagnosis of CIDP is common and has been reported in up to 50%, mainly in patients with an atypical presentation [36]. There are no diagnostic tools that are 100% specific, and the diagnostic approach must include clinical manifestation, NCS studies and laboratory findings. During LCIG therapy, the presence of percutaneous gastrostomy and the gel formulation of the drug affecting the gut microbiota are suspected to be the crucial factors initiating immunological response [12, 18]. Different types of anti-ganglioside antibodies could be detected in inflammatory neuropathies (GM1, GD1a, GD1b, GT1a, GQ1b, GT1b for GBS and LM1, GM1, GD1b for CIDP) [37, 38]. They were analysed in only 4/15 patients, and in three cases were detected. Therefore, it is difficult to conclude whether the underlying mechanism is of immunological origin, as the majority of case reports do not provide such information. Polyneuropathy occurred within the first 15 months of treatment and in the majority of reported cases was not preceded by an infection. Therefore, one may suspect that it was related to LCIG therapy or that this therapy was an additional factor (e.g. due to possible neurotoxicity of homocysteine) and as in our case polyneuropathy was present (but subclinical) before the LCIG therapy initiation. The baseline NCS were not performed in all presented cases. Another explanation may be a simple coincidence of LCIG therapy and GBS/CIDP, however they are (specifically CIDP) relatively rare conditions, and LCIG treatment is also offered only to a small number of PD patients. Nevertheless, demyelinating pattern in NCS and CSF-protein elevation with clinical motor or sensory/motor neuropathy presentation may suggest its immunological origin.

However, it should be mentioned that B12 deficiency may also present as demyelinating neuropathy with subacute onset. In the largest patient cohort so far, n = 66 [39] assessing neurological symptoms in vitamin B12 deficiency, NCS analysis revealed sensory/motor neuropathy which was demyelinating in 11.1%, axonal in 22.2%, and with a mixed pattern in the remaining 66.7%. The onset of symptoms was subacute or chronic symptoms were mainly sensory, but paretic symptoms were observed in four patients (13% with symptoms of neuropathy). CSF analysis in patients with B12 deficiency shows albuminocytologic dissociation in 65% of cases [40], and therefore may be easily misdiagnosed as GBS/CIDP. Moreover, 44% of patients diagnosed with B12 deficiency with polyneuropathy symptoms had normal B12 levels with abnormal metabolite levels (homocysteine and MMA) [41].

This variable clinical presentation of B12 deficiency polyneuropathy makes the unequivocal interpretation of the neuropathy in LCIG case series even more difficult. Vitamin B12 levels were tested in 12 patients: it was decreased in six (with no accurate values provided), and in the other six was normal.

Concerning the treatment approach, LCIG was discontinued in all cases (except the one case from our centre presented in this paper). However, in one paper (n = 2 patients), LCIG treatment was terminated due to ineffectiveness of immunomodulatory treatment [11].

Supplementation of vitamins has been widely introduced as well as immunomodulatory therapy: steroids, IVIG or PE. This makes impossible the drawing of a simple conclusion on the pathological mechanism of neuropathy. Despite the different combination of treatment approaches, the treatment had a positive effect on disease symptoms in all cases, unfortunately with no data provided on NCS parameters in a majority of reports. In three patients the recovery time was described as 5–6 months, and in 6/15 patients there were performed detailed NCS control examinations, showing gradual improvement.

The authors of the publications analysed in this paper were probably aware of the fact that the NCS criteria [25] for the diagnosis of demyelinating neuropathies were not met in many cases, which is reflected in the usage of terms such as "GBS-like" or "CIDP-like" [11, 18].

In the cases presented above, regarding the clinical manifestation including acute/subacute onset, presence of paresis, laboratory findings and NCS alterations (despite not fulfilling diagnostic criteria in most cases) and the introduction of effective immunomodulatory treatment, it seems that the diagnosis of acquired demyelinating polyneuropathy of immunological origin was justified. Withdrawing LCIG therapy in advanced PD patients may result in a severe deterioration of parkinsonian symptoms. Therefore, such a decision should be made cautiously, and immunotherapy (IVIG, steroids, PE) should be offered before terminating LCIG treatment. The withdrawal of LCIG was common but difficult to understand in terms of patients' improvement on immunological therapies.

Our case report shows that continuation of LCIG therapy may result in long-term benefit, despite the temporal deterioration. The decision to maintain LCIG treatment resulted in a good control of PD motor symptoms and allowed for the introduction of intensive rehabilitation, and our patient was still independent in everyday life.

Due to the high number of neuropathy cases during LCIG treatment, we suggest that NCS studies should be performed

routinely at baseline with control examinations at least every 12 months. In cases with acute/subacute deterioration of gait, and/or motor/sensory deterioration, a NCS examination should be performed on demand. In cases of demyelinating pattern, the proper immunological treatment with IVIG or steroids or PE (there are no recommendations regarding the superiority of one over another) should be offered. We do not recommend the termination of LCIG therapy (as in a majority of the presented cases), as gradual improvements were seen after immunotherapy.

References

- Siuda J. Importance of non-motor symptoms in PD and atypical parkinsonism. Neurol Neurochir Pol. 2021; 55(6): 503–507, doi: 10.5603/ PJNNS.a2021.0085, indexed in Pubmed: 34939662.
- Toth C, Brown MS, Furtado S, et al. Neuropathy as a potential complication of levodopa use in Parkinson's disease. Mov Disord. 2008; 23(13): 1850–1859, doi: 10.1002/mds.22137, indexed in Pubmed: 18785232.
- Szadejko K, Dziewiatowski K, Szabat K, et al. Polyneuropathy in levodopa-treated Parkinson's patients. J Neurol Sci. 2016; 371: 36–41, doi: 10.1016/j.jns.2016.09.061, indexed in Pubmed: 27871444.
- Comi C, Magistrelli L, Oggioni GD, et al. Peripheral nervous system involvement in Parkinson's disease: evidence and controversies. Parkinsonism Relat Disord. 2014; 20(12): 1329–1334, doi: 10.1016/j. parkreldis.2014.10.010, indexed in Pubmed: 25457816.
- Romagnolo A, Merola A, Artusi CA, et al. Levodopa-Induced neuropathy: a systematic review. Mov Disord Clin Pract. 2019; 6(2): 96–103, doi: 10.1002/mdc3.12688, indexed in Pubmed: 30838307.
- Ceravolo R, Cossu G, Bandettini di Poggio M, et al. Neuropathy and levodopa in Parkinson's disease: evidence from a multicenter study. Mov Disord. 2013; 28(10): 1391–1397, doi: 10.1002/mds.25585, indexed in Pubmed: 23836370.
- Toth C, Breithaupt K, Ge S, et al. Levodopa, methylmalonic acid, and neuropathy in idiopathic Parkinson disease. Ann Neurol. 2010; 68(1): 28–36, doi: 10.1002/ana.22021, indexed in Pubmed: 20582991.
- Jugel C, Ehlen F, Taskin B, et al. Neuropathy in Parkinson's disease patients with intestinal levodopa infusion versus oral drugs. PLoS One. 2013; 8(6): e66639, doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0066639, indexed in Pubmed: 23818953.
- Cáceres-Redondo MT, Carrillo F, Lama MJ, et al. Long-term levodopa/ /carbidopa intestinal gel in advanced Parkinson's disease. J Neurol. 2014; 261(3): 561–569, doi: 10.1007/s00415-013-7235-1, indexed in Pubmed: 24477490.
- Antonini A, Isaias IU, Canesi M, et al. Duodenal levodopa infusion for advanced Parkinson's disease: 12-month treatment outcome. Mov Disord. 2007; 22(8): 1145–1149, doi: 10.1002/mds.21500, indexed in Pubmed: 17661426.
- Galazky I, Schoof J, Stallforth S, et al. Guillain-Barre/CIDP-like neuropathy in two parkinsonian patients following intestinal levodopa/carbidopa treatment. Parkinsonism Relat Disord. 2014; 20(1): 125–127, doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2013.08.007, indexed in Pubmed: 24044946.
- Mancini F, Comi C, Oggioni GD, et al. Prevalence and features of peripheral neuropathy in Parkinson's disease patients under different therapeutic regimens. Parkinsonism Relat Disord. 2014; 20(1): 27-31, doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2013.09.007, indexed in Pubmed: 24099722.

- Pintér D, Deli G, Juhász A, et al. Long-term successful treatment of chronic inflammatory demyelinating polyneuropathy-like polyneuropathy induced by levodopa-carbidopa intestinal gel with intravenous immunoglobulin. Eur J Neurol. 2019; 26(12): e96–e97, doi: 10.1111/ ene.14047, indexed in Pubmed: 31330074.
- Page MJ, McKenzie JE, Bossuyt PM, et al. The PRISMA 2020 statement: an updated guideline for reporting systematic reviews. BMJ. 2021; 372: n71, doi: 10.1136/bmj.n71, indexed in Pubmed: 33782057.
- Merola A, Zibetti M, Rizzone MG, et al. Prospective assessment of peripheral neuropathy in Duodopa-treated parkinsonian patients. Acta Neurol Scand. 2014; 129(1): e1–e5, doi: 10.1111/ane.12164, indexed in Pubmed: 23834498.
- Merola A, Romagnolo A, Zibetti M, et al. Peripheral neuropathy associated with levodopa-carbidopa intestinal infusion: a long-term prospective assessment. Eur J Neurol. 2016; 23(3): 501–509, doi: 10.1111/ ene.12846, indexed in Pubmed: 26498913.
- Kobylecki C, Marshall AG, Gosal D, et al. 114 Subacute axonal and demyelinating peripheral neuropathy complicating Duodopa therapy for Parkinson's disease. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2012; 83(3): e1.64-e1, doi: 10.1136/jnnp-2011-301993.156.
- Uncini A, Eleopra R, Onofrj M. Polyneuropathy associated with duodenal infusion of levodopa in Parkinson's disease: features, pathogenesis and management. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2015; 86(5): 490–495, doi: 10.1136/jnnp-2014-308586, indexed in Pubmed: 25168395.
- Rivero-de-Aguilar A, Sesar A, Fernandez-Pajarin G, et al. Polirradiculoneuropatia desmielinizante inflamatoria cronica asociada al tratamiento con infusion intraduodenal de levodopa-carbidopa [Chronic inflammatory demyelinating polyradiculoneuropathy associated with treatment using intraduodenal infusion of levodopa-carbidopa]. Rev-Neurol. 2019; 69(7): 304–306, doi: 10.33588/rn.6907.2019170.
- Onofrj M, Bonanni L, Cossu G, et al. Emergencies in parkinsonism: akinetic crisis, life-threatening dyskinesias, and polyneuropathy during L-Dopa gel treatment. Parkinsonism Related Disord. 2009; 15: S233–S236, doi: 10.1016/s1353-8020(09)70821-1.
- Capuano A, Rafaniello C, Potenza S, et al. A signal from the Italian pharmacovigilance database: levodopa/carbidopa and polyneuropathy. Drug Saf. 2010; 33: 935–936.
- Sensi M, Cossu G, Mancini F, et al. Which patients discontinue? Issues on levodopa/carbidopa intestinal gel treatment: italian multicentre survey of 905 patients with long-term follow-up. Parkinsonism Relat Disord. 2017; 38: 90–92, doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2017.02.020, indexed in Pubmed: 28238650.
- Poewe W, Bergmann L, Kukreja P, et al. Levodopa-Carbidopa intestinal gel monotherapy: GLORIA registry demographics, efficacy, and safety. J Parkinsons Dis. 2019; 9(3): 531–541, doi: 10.3233/JPD-191605, indexed in Pubmed: 31282424.
- Pauls KA, Toppila J, Koivu M, et al. Polyneuropathy monitoring in Parkinson's disease patients treated with levodopa/carbidopa intestinal gel. Brain Behav. 2021; 11(12): e2408, doi: 10.1002/brb3.2408, indexed in Pubmed: 34758207.
- Van den Bergh PYK, Piéret F. Electrodiagnostic criteria for acute and chronic inflammatory demyelinating polyradiculoneuropathy. Muscle Nerve. 2004; 29(4): 565–574, doi: 10.1002/mus.20022, indexed in Pubmed: 15052622.
- Tomlinson CL, Stowe R, Patel S, et al. Systematic review of levodopa dose equivalency reporting in Parkinson's disease. Mov Disord. 2010; 25(15): 2649–2653, doi: 10.1002/mds.23429, indexed in Pubmed: 21069833.

- Antonini A, Poewe W, Chaudhuri KR, et al. Levodopa-carbidopa intestinal gel in advanced Parkinson's: Final results of the GLORIA registry. Parkinsonism Relat Disord. 2017; 45: 13–20, doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2017.09.018, indexed in Pubmed: 29037498.
- Duan W, Ladenheim B, Cutler RG, et al. Dietary folate deficiency and elevated homocysteine levels endanger dopaminergic neurons in models of Parkinson's disease. J Neurochem. 2002; 80(1): 101– -110, doi: 10.1046/j.0022-3042.2001.00676.x, indexed in Pubmed: 11796748.
- Toth C, Suchowersky O, Zochodne D. Reply: neuropathy as a potential complication of levodopa use in Parkinson's disease: a pharmacological and pharmacovigilance point of view. Mov Disord. 2010; 25(4): 525, doi: 10.1002/mds.22879, indexed in Pubmed: 20155864.
- Białecka M, Robowski P, Honczarenko K, et al. Genetic and environmental factors for hyperhomocysteinaemia and its clinical implications in Parkinson's disease. Neurol Neurochir Pol. 2009; 43(3): 272–285, indexed in Pubmed: 19618311.
- Westin J, Nyholm D, Pålhagen S, et al. A pharmacokinetic-pharmacodynamic model for duodenal levodopa infusion. Clin Neuropharmacol. 2011; 34(2): 61–65, doi: 10.1097/WNF.0b013e31820b570a, indexed in Pubmed: 21297456.
- Müller T, van Laar T, Cornblath DR, et al. Peripheral neuropathy in Parkinson's disease: levodopa exposure and implications for duodenal delivery. Parkinsonism Relat Disord. 2013; 19(5): 501–507, doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2013.02.006, indexed in Pubmed: 23453891.
- Nishimoto Y, Odaka M, Hirata K, et al. Usefulness of anti-GQ1b IgG antibody testing in Fisher syndrome compared with cerebrospinal fluid examination. J Neuroimmunol. 2004; 148(1–2): 200–205, doi: 10.1016/j.jneuroim.2003.11.017, indexed in Pubmed: 14975602.
- McCombe PA, Pollard JD, McLeod JG. Chronic inflammatory demyelinating polyradiculoneuropathy. A clinical and electrophysiological study of 92 cases. Brain. 1987; 110 (Pt 6): 1617–1630, doi: 10.1093/ brain/110.6.1617, indexed in Pubmed: 3427403.
- Rajabally YA, Chavada G. Lewis-sumner syndrome of pure upperlimb onset: diagnostic, prognostic, and therapeutic features. Muscle Nerve. 2009; 39(2): 206–220, doi: 10.1002/mus.21199, indexed in Pubmed: 19145651.
- Allen JA, Lewis RA. CIDP diagnostic pitfalls and perception of treatment benefit. Neurology. 2015; 85(6): 498–504, doi: 10.1212/ WNL.000000000001833, indexed in Pubmed: 26180143.
- Ilyas AA, Mithen FA, Dalakas MC, et al. Antibodies to acidic glycolipids in Guillain-Barré syndrome and chronic inflammatory demyelinating polyneuropathy. J Neurol Sci. 1992; 107(1): 111–121, doi: 10.1016/0022-510x(92)90217-9, indexed in Pubmed: 1578228.
- Baskar D, Amalnath D, Mandal J, et al. Antibodies to Zika virus, and gangliosides in Guillain-Barre syndrome: A prospective single-center study from southern India. Neurol India. 2018; 66(5): 1324–1331, doi: 10.4103/0028-3886.241402, indexed in Pubmed: 30232998.
- Kalita J, Chandra S, Bhoi SK, et al. Clinical, nerve conduction and nerve biopsy study in vitamin B12 deficiency neurological syndrome with a short-term follow-up. Nutr Neurosci. 2014; 17(4): 156–163, doi: 10.1179/1476830513Y.000000073, indexed in Pubmed: 24256995.
- Roos D. Neurological complications in patients with impaired vitamin B12 absorption following partial gastrectomy. Acta Neurol Scand Suppl. 1978; 69: 1–77, indexed in Pubmed: 212922.
- Saperstein DS, Wolfe GI, Gronseth GS, et al. Challenges in the identification of cobalamin-deficiency polyneuropathy. Arch Neurol. 2003; 60(9): 1296–1301, doi: 10.1001/archneur.60.9.1296, indexed in Pubmed: 12975298.





Could hyperlipidemia be a risk factor for corticobasal syndrome? — a pilot study

Natalia Madetko-Alster¹, Piotr Alster¹, Tereza Bartošová², Jiří Klempíř², Bartosz Migda³, Dominika Przewodowska¹, Anna Migda⁴, Andrzej Friedman¹

¹Department of Neurology, Medical University of Warsaw, Warsaw, Poland

²Department of Neurology and Centre of Clinical Neuroscience, First Faculty of Medicine, Charles University, General University Hospital, Prague, Czech Republic

³Diagnostic Ultrasound Lab, Department of Paediatric Radiology, Medical University of Warsaw, Warsaw, Poland ⁴Department of Internal Medicine and Endocrinology, Medical University of Warsaw, Warsaw, Poland

ABSTRACT

Introduction. Corticobasal syndrome (CBS) is a specific clinical manifestation shared by multiple pathologies. The exact mechanism of this phenomenon remains unclear. Differential diagnosis of CBS in everyday clinical practice is challenging, as this syndrome can overlap with other entities, especially progressive supranuclear palsy Richardson-Steele phenotype (PSP-RS). Several papers have suggested a possible role of vascular pathology as a linking factor in the pathogenesis of CBS based on different neuropathologies. This paper analyses differences in the occurrence of the most common vascular risk factors such as hypertension and lipid profile with respect to dietary habits among patients who fulfill the diagnostic criteria for probable/possible CBS and PSP-RS.

Material and methods. Seventy (70) patients in total were included in the study. Exclusion criteria comprised hydrocephalus, stroke in the past, the presence of marked vascular changes in white matter defined as the presence of vascular change \geq 1 mm in 3T MRI, medical history of hyperlipidemia or the use of drugs that could impact upon lipid metabolism before the initiation of the neurodegenerative disease, and neoplastic focuses in the central nervous system. Patients with diabetes, or with BMI exceeding 18–25, or who were smokers, or who were affected by chronic stress were also excluded. Data was analysed statistically using the Shapiro-Wilk test, the U Mann-Whitney test for group comparison, and a Bonferroni correction to control the false discovery rate (FDR).

Results. Our obtained results indicated a statistically significantly higher level of total cholesterol in the CBS group (p = 0.0039) without a correlation with dietary habits.

Conclusions and clinical implications. The results obtained in our study may suggest a possible role of vascular pathology in CBS development. This issue requires further research.

Key words: corticobasal syndrome, hyperlipidemia, neurodegeneration, risk factor, CBS phenotype

(Neurol Neurochir Pol 2023; 57 (2): 177-182)

Introduction

Corticobasal syndrome (CBS) is a complex of clinical symptoms highly diversified when it comes to underlying pathology. According to the recent criteria of diagnosis, it is associated with "asymmetric manifestation of limb rigidity, akinesia, limb dystonia, limb myoclonus, orobuccal or limb apraxia, cortical sensory deficit and alien limb phenomenon" [1]. Progressive supranuclear palsy is the most common atypical parkinsonism. The most common phenotype is Richardson syndrome, which is associated with oculomotor and postural instability [2]. Both these diseases are referred to as

Address for correspondence: Natalia Madetko-Alster, Department of Neurology, Medical University of Warsaw, 8 Kondratowicza St., 03–242 Warsaw, Poland; e-mail: natalia.madetko@wum.edu.pl

Received: 05.11.2022 Accepted: 30.11.2022 Early publication date: 15.12.2022

This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially.



atypical parkinsonian syndromes. Historically, CBS has been associated with four-repeats tau pathology, otherwise known as corticobasal degeneration (CBD). With the progress in the assessment of CBS, it has been established that this clinical manifestation is related to up to half of the cases of CBD [1, 3]. CBD may also manifest as progressive supranuclear palsy syndrome (PSPS), frontotemporal dementia, Alzheimer's-like dementia, frontal behavioural-spatial syndrome or non-fluent/agrammatic variant of primary progressive aphasia [4]. The more precise assessment of CBS patients has shown that although CBD is a major pathology of CBS, it is not the only one. Post mortem examinations of other patients have revealed a surprisingly high incidence of CBS manifestations with multiple types of underlying pathologies. Examples include progressive supranuclear palsy (PSP), Pick's Disease, Lewy body Disease, TDP43 type A, Creutzfeldt-Jakob Disease, globular glial tauopathy and Alzheimer's Disease [5]. The literature has also associated CBS with pathologies based on vascular changes [3].

Despite the complicated correlation between clinical manifestation and its pathology, the main obstacle to correct diagnosis is related to overlapping clinical manifestations between CBS and other tauopathic parkinsonian syndromes, especially progressive supranuclear palsy syndromes [6]. Currently CBS is interpreted as a group of pathologies linked by the same clinical manifestation. The exact mechanism leading to a concurrent syndrome despite multiple pathologies remains unclear.

Clinical rationale for study

The most common phenotype of PSPS is PSP-Richardson Syndrome (PSP-RS), which in the vast majority of cases is related to PSP pathology [6]. The overlaps and often unclear boundaries between PSPS and CBS cause difficulties in obtaining a proper diagnosis using a clinical assessment. Among these overlaps are bradykinesia, cognitive deterioration, changes of behaviour, and postural instability [1, 2]. This has led to the introduction of a probable 4-repeat (4R)-tauopathy diagnosis [7], which combines CBD and PSP into one clinical entity.

The latest literature highlights the importance of vascular pathology in CBS development [5]. Assuming this hypothesis to be true, the aim of this study was to verify whether patients who fulfill the current diagnostic criteria for CBS diagnosis differ from patients with PSP-RS in the context of dyslipidemia severity, which is a known vascular risk factor.

Material and methods

Seventy (70) patients with atypical parkinsonism were included in the study: 51 patients with a clinical diagnosis of PSP-RS (19 females, 32 males) aged 62-83 years and 19 patients (18 females, one male) with CBS aged 57 to 87. The disease duration among all patients varied from 3 to 6 years. The clinical diagnosis was based on the recent criteria of diagnosis of PSP and CBS [1, 2]. All of the clinical examinations were performed by neurologists experienced in movement disorders between January 2017 and December 2021 in the Departments of Neurology in Warsaw and Prague. Excluded from our study were patients with hydrocephalus, who had undergone stroke, with marked vascular changes in white matter defined as presence of vascular change ≥ 1 mm, with a medical history of hyperlipidemia or the use of drugs that could impact upon lipid metabolism before the initiation of the neurodegenerative disease, and neoplastic focuses in the central nervous system. Patients with diabetes, or BMI exceeding 18–25, or who were smokers, or who were affected by chronic stress were also excluded.

Analysed data included lipid profile, presence of hypertension, and a nutrition survey of patients and caregivers involved in food preparation. This survey covered all foods consumed by the patient on three consecutive days, taking into account the portion size. On this basis, the average daily amount of kilocalories and the nutritional values taken by the patient were calculated.

The study was approved by the Bioethical Commission of the Medical University of Warsaw (AKBE/209/2021).

Laboratory testing

All of the patients included in the study underwent biochemical analysis of blood samples. The evaluation was conducted during hospitalisation in the Departments of Neurology in Warsaw or Prague. The analysis of blood samples was performed using Sysmex XT 4000i. The evaluated parameters — total cholesterol, triglycerides, high density lipoprotein (HDL), and low density lipoprotein (LDL) — were assessed automatically and compared to the hospital database of healthy volunteers.

Statistical analysis

All analysis was performed using Statistica software (version 13.1 Statsoft). Data distribution was assessed with Shapiro-Wilk test. Due to non-normal distribution, all parameters are expressed as medians (Me) with a lower (Q1) and an upper (Q3) quartile and their interquartile range (Q1–Q3). For group comparison, we used U Mann-Whitney test. Significant results are presented as box plots. We have provided a scatterplot if necessary. For a final decision with regard to statistical significance we have used corrected p-value after Bonferroni correction to control the False Discovery Rate (FDR). A calculated p value of 0.005 was considered significant.

Results

Hypertension defined as blood pressure > 140/90 mmHg was present in 76.5% of CBS and 43.6% of PSP–RS patients.

Table 1 sets out descriptive statistics for analysed groups of patients with CBS and PSP-RS; median values, Q1, Q3 and Q1–Q3 are given.

Parameters	CBS (N = 19) (F/M=18/1)			PSP (N = 51) (F/M = 19/32)				
	Me	Q1	Q3	Q1-Q3	Me	Q1	Q3	Q1-Q3
Lipid parameters								
Total cholesterol	213.0	197.0	239.0	42.0	179.0	160.0	205.0	45.0
HDL	47.0	42.0	55.0	13.0	50.0	39.0	58.0	19.0
LDL	128.0	88.0	154.0	66.0	104.5	86.0	136.0	50.0
TAG	95.0	87.0	107.0	20.0	98.0	77.0	117.0	40.0
Nutrition survey								
Kcal	1,800.0	1,750.0	1,835.0	85.0	1,935.0	1,825.0	2,100.0	275.0
Fat [g]	77.0	75.0	82.5	7.5	81.5	76.0	84.0	8.0
Cholesterol [mg]	225.0	206.5	242.5	36.0	248.0	200.0	279.0	79.0
Carbohydrates [g]	265.0	256.2	272.5	16.4	272.0	257.5	277.5	20.0
Protein [g]	83.8	83.0	85.6	2.6	84.3	83.0	87.0	4.0
Fibre [g]	27.0	25.0	28.0	3.0	27.0	24.0	28.4	4.4

Table 1. Descriptive statistics

CBS — corticobasal syndrome; HDL — high density lipoprotein; LDL — low density lipoprotein; Me — median; PSP — progressive supranuclear palsy; TAG — triglycerides; Q1 — lower quartile; Q3 — upper quartile; Q1–Q3 — interquartile range





CBS — corticobasal syndrome; PSP – progressive supranuclear palsy

Median value of total cholesterol was significantly higher for CBS patients compared to PSP-RS patients: 213.0 *vs*. 179.0 (Fig. 1) Scatter plot also shows adequate data distribution in regard to differences in medians (Fig. 2).

Differences in median values in the rest of the analysed lipid parameters: high-density lipoprotein, low-density lipoprotein, and triacyl glycerides, in CBS and PSP-RS patients, were insignificant p > 0.005 (Tab. 2).

Comparison of data from the nutrition survey revealed that only the median value of total calories consumed per day differed between CBS and PSP-RS patients, and was higher



Figure 2. Scatter plot – data distribution in regard to medians differences

CBS — corticobasal syndrome; PSP – progressive supranuclear palsy

in the PSP-RS group compared to CBS patients (1,935 *vs.* 1,800 kilocalories, p = 0.0005) (Tab. 2, Fig. 3). This could be at least partly explained by the gender inequality among the groups, with a strong female predominance in CBS.

Differences in other nutrients such as fat, cholesterol, carbohydrates, protein and fibre intake were insignificant (Tab. 2).

Discussion

Our study was affected by several limitations, most notably the lack of neuropathological examination and the screening method of lipid profile assessment, without evaluation of

Table 2. Group	analysis in	regard	of lipid	parameters a	and nutrition	survey
----------------	-------------	--------	----------	--------------	---------------	--------

Parameters	P-valu	e for UMW test
Lipid parameters		
Total cholesterol		0.0039
HDL		0.6807
LDL		0.2101
TAG		0.9756
Nutrition survey		
Kcal		0.0005
Fat [g]		0.3410
Cholesterol [mg]		0.2041
Carbohydrates [g]		0.1653
Fibre [g]		0.9566
Protein [g]		0.3886
UDI bish density line metains I DI	law damate line and tain TAC	Antali canadala a LINANA/

HDL — high density lipoprotein; LDL — low density lipoprotein; TAG — triglycerides; UMW — U Mann-Whitney test

specific metabolism pathways, and an unequal representation of male and female patients in the PSP-RS and CBS groups, which is related to the rarity of these diseases.

However, the obtained results suggest that corticobasal syndrome may be more associated with abnormalities in the lipidic parameters than other entities. This, taking into account the fact that the cases were not verified pathologically, may reveal a possible link between vascular pathogenesis commonly described in the literature regarding corticobasal syndrome. Due to the fact that we excluded patients with vascular changes found in magnetic resonance imaging - 3T, the mechanisms may be connected also with abnormalities not evidenced in macroscopic examination.

CBS is one of the entities which are most diversified in the context of pathology, which may suggest an alternative mechanism of syndrome development [1, 3, 4]. The multiple pathologies that are likely to be associated with CBS could impact upon the results related to vascular pathogenesis in this group. In PSP-RS, about 90% cases are related to PSP pathology [8]. In CBS, our knowledge concerning the pathology is still evolving. The fact that an association between CBS and CBD is found in about 50% of cases is relatively well known. However, recent papers have shown that CBS, though associated with tauopathic pathology, may be related to vascular and Lewy body pathogenesis [9, 10]. In our work, patients with ischaemic or haemorrhagic lesions possibly detected using the resolution of MRI were excluded from the study. This issue may suggest the need to search for molecular mechanisms affecting more pronounced dyslipidemia in CBS. A cross-sectional analysis of cardiovascular risk factors and their associations with different neurodegenerative diseases indicates that this association may be restricted to AD pathology [11]; however, corticobasal syndrome often is its clinical presentation.



Figure 3. Comparison of data from nutritional survey CBS — corticobasal syndrome; PSP – progressive supranuclear palsy

The association between parkinsonisms and vascular changes has been studied in various clinical entities, although in CBS it has been relatively sparingly described [12]. From the initial definition of CBS right up until today, the interpretation of the disease has continued to evolve. Currently growing interest is associated with the vascular and metabolic pathogeneses of CBS [13]. A postmortem analysis performed on 217 subjects with antemortem diagnosis of CBS revealed three patients with vascular changes [10]. Another work presented a case report of a patient with superior sagittal sinus intracranial dural arteriovenous fistula mimicking corticobasal syndrome [14]. CBS has also been described in patients with multiple ischaemic lesions [15]. The descriptions of vascular pathogenesis are generally based on relatively small numbers of patients or case reports. Hypertension is considered as a significant co-existing and preceding state in the pathogenesis of CBS and related disorders such as PSP [16]. A case report presenting a progressive course of typical CBS symptoms showed disseminated ischaemic lesions and steno-occlusion of both middle cerebral arteries [17]. The explanation for CBS's clinical manifestations requires further research.

Most papers concerning vascular pathogenesis in the context of neurodegenerative disorder have focused on Alzheimer's Disease. In 2020, the Lancet Commission on dementia prevention, intervention, and care published a list of 12 modifiable risk factors for dementia development; four of these (diabetes, hypertension, obesity, and lack of physical activity) can be considered also as vascular risk factors [18]. Dysfunction of the neurovascular unit consisting of the blood– –brain barrier endothelium and surrounding smooth muscle cells, microglia, pericytes, and astrocytes, as well as abnormal cerebral bloodflow, are associated with early cognitive decline, regardless of typically described amyloid and tau accumulation [19]. Blood-brain barrier dysfunction increases vascular impairment, causing amyloid angiopathy due to reduction of amyloid efflux [20]. Progressive vasculopathy impairs microcirculation and leads to hypoperfusion and hypoxia described in AD pathogenesis [21]. Dyslipidemia as a factor contributing to vascular pathology causes oxidative stress and inflammation, which leads to further vascular impairment and forms a vicious circle of damage and neurodegeneration. Animal studies clearly indicate that vascular dysfunction promotes neurodegeneration observed in AD-mice models [22]. The issue of neuroinflammation in tauopathies was also recently discussed in the context of PSP and CBD [23].

AD, as well as other types of dementia, are considered as being possibly correlated with vascular mechanism, although the mechanism of this association is not fully understood [24, 25]. The levels of lipids and lipoproteins were verified in a comparison of patients with AD and vascular dementia. This revealed that AD patients had lower levels of total cholesterol, TG, LDL-C, VLDL-C, Non-HDL-C, and atherosclerosis index, not only when compared to vascular dementia patients with a comparable stage of cognitive deterioration, but also compared to healthy controls [26]. Additionally, the risk of AD was not found to be correlated with familial hypercholesterolemia [27]. Although the data concerning lipidic abnormalities in AD does not indicate a concise correlation with lipidic profile, research concerning dyslipidemia in PSP has shown a correlation of LDL-C/HDL-C ratio with the PSP rating scale and the Geriatric Depression Scale. A general study on risk factors for dementia revealed that LDL is a risk factor for dementia a minimum of 10 years later [28].

Regardless of the presented lipidic profile, AD is considered an entity possibly linked with vascular pathogenesis. One paper associates a connection between maximum systolic pulse energy location and the acceleration of atherosclerosis impacted by age [29]. One theory suggests decreased brain perfusion as a factor inducing beta amyloid accumulation and further evolution to dementia [30]. Furthermore, ApoE, one of the genetic determinants of AD, is considered to be a feature correlated with decreased perfusion [31].

A possible association between lipid metabolic changes and parkinsonism has also been described in the context of Parkinson's Disease and deep brain stimulation therapy (DBS) [32]. The authors indicated that the DBS group was characterised by increased BMI and TG levels and decreased HDL-C levels.

Clinical implications/future directions

Our results, though affected by certain limitations, may serve as reference points in the discussion concerning vascular factors leading to CBS phenotype. The lack of significant vascular changes in MRI suggests that the abnormalities may not be captured in macroscopic evaluation. The outcome of this study may be beneficial in the context of future therapies dedicated to certain entities. Our results suggest that research concerning the exact pathogenesis of CBS phenotype requires further development.

Conflicts of interest: None. Funding: None.

References

- Armstrong MJ, Litvan I, Lang AE, et al. Criteria for the diagnosis of corticobasal degeneration. Neurology. 2013; 80(5): 496–503, doi: 10.1212/WNL.0b013e31827f0fd1, indexed in Pubmed: 23359374.
- Höglinger GU, Respondek G, Stamelou M, et al. Movement Disorder Society-endorsed PSP Study Group. Clinical diagnosis of progressive supranuclear palsy: The movement disorder nergy criteria. Mov Disord. 2017; 32(6): 853–864, doi: 10.1002/mds.26987, indexed in Pubmed: 28467028.
- Wadia PM, Lang AE. The many faces of corticobasal degeneration. Parkinsonism Relat Disord. 2007; 13 Suppl 3: S336–S340, doi: 10.1016/S1353-8020(08)70027-0, indexed in Pubmed: 18267261.
- Ali F, Josephs KA. Corticobasal degeneration: key emerging issues. J Neurol. 2018; 265(2): 439–445, doi: 10.1007/s00415-017-8644-3, indexed in Pubmed: 29063240.
- Dunalska A, Pikul J, Schok K, et al. The significance of vascular pathogenesis in the examination of corticobasal syndrome. Front Aging Neurosci. 2021; 13: 668614, doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2021.668614, indexed in Pubmed: 34017244.
- Respondek G, Grimm MJ, Piot I, et al. Movement Disorder Society- -Endorsed Progressive Supranuclear Palsy Study Group. Validation of the movement disorder nergy criteria for the diagnosis of 4-repe- at tauopathies. Mov Disord. 2020; 35(1): 171–176, doi: 10.1002/ mds.27872, indexed in Pubmed: 31571273.
- Respondek G, Grimm MJ, Piot I, et al. Validation of the movement disorder nergy criteria for the diagnosis of 4-repeat tauopathies. Mov Disord. 2020; 35(1): 171–176, doi: 10.1002/mds.27872, indexed in Pubmed: 31571273.
- Grijalva RM, Pham NT, Huang Q, et al. Brainstem biomarkers of clinical variant and pathology in progressive supranuclear palsy. Mov Disord. 2022; 37(4): 702–712, doi: 10.1002/mds.28901, indexed in Pubmed: 34970796.
- Kasanuki K, Josephs KA, Ferman TJ, et al. Diffuse Lewy body disease manifesting as corticobasal syndrome: A rare form of Lewy body disease. [Erratum in: Neurology. 2018 Nov 20;91(21):986. PMID: 29898972; PMCID: PMC6059030]. Neurology. 2018; 91(3): e268– -e279, doi: 10.1212/WNL.000000000005828, indexed in Pubmed: 29898972.
- Koga S, Roemer SF, Kasanuki K, et al. Cerebrovascular pathology presenting as corticobasal syndrome: An autopsy case series of "vascular CBS". Parkinsonism Relat Disord. 2019; 68: 79–84, doi: 10.1016/j. parkreldis.2019.09.001, indexed in Pubmed: 31621626.
- Dugger BN, Malek-Ahmadi M, Monsell SE, et al. A cross-sectional analysis of late-life cardiovascular factors and their nergys to clinically defined neurodegenerative diseases. Alzheimer Dis Assoc Disord. 2016; 30(3): 223–229, doi: 10.1097/WAD.00000000000138, indexed in Pubmed: 26756386.

- Winikates J, Jankovic J. Vascular progressive supranuclear palsy. J Neural Transm Suppl. 1994: 189–201, doi: 10.1007/978-3-7091-6641-3_15, indexed in Pubmed: 7964687.
- Tranchant C. [Other causes of parkinsonism]. Presse Al. 2017; 46(2 Pt 1): 210–217, doi: 10.1016/j.lpm.2016.11.008, indexed in Pubmed: 28126506.
- Takase KI, Matsumoto S, Nishi H, et al. A case of superior sagittal sinus intracranial dural arteriovenous fistula mimicking corticobasal syndrome. J Neurol Sci. 2017; 376: 91–92, doi: 10.1016/j. jns.2017.03.004, indexed in Pubmed: 28431635.
- Kreisler A, Mastain B, Tison F, et al. Multi-infarct disorder presenting as corticobasal degeneration (DCB): vascular pseudo-corticobasal degeneration? Rev Neurol (Paris). 2007; 163(12): 1191–1199, doi: 10.1016/S0035-3787(07)78403-5, indexed in Pubmed: 18355466.
- Ghika J, Bogousslavsky J. Presymptomatic hypertension is a major feature in the diagnosis of progressive supranuclear palsy. Arch Neurol. 1997; 54(9): 1104–1108, doi: 10.1001/archneur.1997.00550210038010, indexed in Pubmed: 9311353.
- Kim YD, Kim JS, Lee ES, et al. Progressive "vascular" corticobasal syndrome due to bilateral ischemic hemispheric lesions. Intern Al. 2009; 48(18): 1699–1702, doi: 10.2169/internalmedicine.48.2415, indexed in Pubmed: 19755778.
- Livingston G, Huntley J, Sommerlad A, et al. Dementia prevention, intervention, and care: 2020 report of the Lancet Commission. Lancet. 2020; 396(10248): 413–446, doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30367-6.
- Nation DA, Sweeney MD, Montagne A, et al. Blood-brain nergy breakdown nerg early biomarker of human cognitive dysfunction. Nat Al. 2019; 25(2): 270–276, doi: 10.1038/s41591-018-0297-y, indexed in Pubmed: 30643288.
- Van Gool B, Storck SE, Reekmans SM, et al. LRP1 has a predominant role in production over clearance of aβ in a mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. Mol Neurobiol. 2019; 56(10): 7234–7245, doi: 10.1007/s12035-019-1594-2, indexed in Pubmed: 31004319.
- Zhao Y, Gong CX. From nergy cerebral hypoperfusion to Alzheimerlike brain pathology and neurodegeneration. Cell Mol Neurobiol. 2015; 35(1): 101–110, doi: 10.1007/s10571-014-0127-9, indexed in Pubmed: 25352419.
- 22. Liu X, Yamashita T, Shang J, et al. Twendee x ameliorates phosphorylated tau, α-Synuclein and neurovascular dysfunction in alzheimer's disease transgenic mice with nergy cerebral hypoperfusion. J Stroke Cerebrovasc Dis. 2019; 28(10): 104310, doi: 10.1016/j.jstrokecerebrovasdis.2019.104310, indexed in Pubmed: 31383622.
- Alster P, Madetko N, Friedman A. Neutrophil-to-lymphocyte ratio (NLR) at boundaries of progressive supranuclear palsy syndrome (PSPS)

and corticobasal syndrome (CBS). Neurol Neurochir Pol. 2021; 55(1): 97–101, doi: 10.5603/PJNNS.a2020.0097, indexed in Pubmed: 33315235.

- Du XL, Song L, Schulz PE, et al. Associations between vascular diseases and alzheimer's disease or related dementias in a large cohort of men and women with colorectal cancer. J Alzheimers Dis. 2022; 90(1): 211–231, doi: 10.3233/JAD-220548, indexed in Pubmed: 36093703.
- Kim al., Kim HJ, Jang H, et al. Interaction between Alzheimer's disease and cerebral small vessel disease: a review focused on neuroimaging markers. Int J Mol Sci. 2022; 23(18), doi: 10.3390/ijms231810490, indexed in Pubmed: 36142419.
- 26. Zaciragic A, Dervisevic A, Valjevac A, et al. Difference in the standard and novel lipid profile parameters between patients with Alzheimer's disease and vascular dementia stratified by the degree of cognitive impairment. Mater Sociomed. 2022; 34(2): 100–106, doi: 10.5455/ msm.2022.34.100-106, indexed in Pubmed: 36199842.
- Mundal LJ, Igland J, Svendsen K, et al. Association of familial hypercholesterolemia and statin use with risk of dementia in norway. JAMA Netw Open. 2022; 5(4): e227715, doi: 10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2022.7715, indexed in Pubmed: 35438756.
- Iwagami M, Qizilbash N, Gregson J, et al. Blood cholesterol and risk of dementia in more than 1-8 million people over two decades: a retrospective cohort study. Lancet Healthy Longev. 2021; 2(8): e498– -e506, doi: 10.1016/s2666-7568(21)00150-1, indexed in Pubmed: 36097999.
- Trumbore CN, Raghunandan A. An Alzheimer's disease mechanism based on early pathology, anatomy, vascular-induced flow, and migration of maximum flow stress nergy location with increasing vascular disease. J Alzheimers Dis. 2022; 90(1): 33–59, doi: 10.3233/JAD-220622, indexed in Pubmed: 36155517.
- Sahathevan R, Linden T, Villemagne VL, et al. Positron emission tomographic imaging in stroke: cross-sectional and follow-up assessment of amyloid in ischemic stroke. Stroke. 2016; 47(1): 113–119, doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.115.010528, indexed in Pubmed: 26578658.
- Michels L, Warnock G, Buck A, et al. Arterial spin labeling imaging reveals widespread and Aβ-independent reductions in cerebral blood flow in elderly apolipoprotein epsilon-4 carriers. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab. 2016; 36(3): 581–595, doi: 10.1177/0271678X15605847, indexed in Pubmed: 26661143.
- Samborska-Ćwik J, Szlufik S, Migda B, et al. Carbohydrate metabolism and lipid profile in patients with Parkinson's disease with subthalamic deep brain stimulation. Neurol Neurochir Pol. 2022; 56(5): 441–450, doi: 10.5603/PJNNS.a2022.0060, indexed in Pubmed: 36102235.



Functional improvement of young children with cerebral palsy treated with integrated/intensive rehabilitation and botulinum toxin injections

Marcin Bonikowski¹, Magdalena Chrościńska-Krawczyk², Weronika Pyrzanowska¹

¹Mazovian Neuropsychiatry Centre, Neuro Rehabilitation Department, Movement Analysis Laboratory, Zagorze, Poland ²Department of Child Neurology, University Children's Hospital, Lublin, Poland

ABSTRACT

Introduction. Patients with cerebral palsy (CP) present mobility limitations altering their activity and participation in social life. The aim of this study was to assess changes in Gross Motor Function Classification System (GMFCS) and Functional Mobility Scale (FMS) in children with CP who received repeated BoNT-A injections within a rehabilitation treatment over a five-year follow-up period.

Material and methods. This retrospective, observational study included 200 consecutive children with bilateral CP (GMFCS I–IV). Annual assessments of the five-year follow-up period were analysed.

Results. The mean age of the patients at the beginning was 32.23 months (\pm 6.96). The GMFCS level improved in 67 (33.5%) (p < 0.001) and worsened in four (2%) children. In children with GMFCS III and IV levels, improvement was observed in 50% and 40%, respectively. FMS 5 and 50 metres improved in 54% and 52.5% of children respectively.

Conclusions. Our study showed a significant, positive effect of integrated treatment on functional mobility in patients with CP. **Key words:** cerebral palsy, integrated rehabilitation, botulinum toxin-A, mobility, gross motor function

(Neurol Neurochir Pol 2023; 57 (2): 183-188)

Introduction

Cerebral palsy (CP) describes "a group of permanent disorders of the development of movement and posture causing activity limitations, which are attributed to nonprogressive disturbances in the developing foetal or infant brain" [1]. Cerebral palsy is one of the most common causes of motor disability in children [2].

In children with CP, limited activity directly affects the level of functioning in daily activities and may cause problems that make it difficult to engage in daily life and determine participation restrictions [3].

The Gross Motor Function Classification System (GMFCS) is a five-level classification that describes the gross motor function in children with cerebral palsy. The extended and

revised version takes into consideration also children from 12 to 18 years of age and draws attention to personal and environmental factors [4, 5]. The GMFCS is strongly associated with mobility care and domestic life. The fact that also in this study such a strong relationship was found between the GM-FCS and mobility, supports the use of the GMFCS to classify a child's mobility performance [6].

GMFCS is known for its stability but it is not an outcome assessment tool. Generally, children stayed at the same GMFCS level from 1–2 years up to 6–12 years of age. Based on Canadian population studies, it has been shown that children with spastic CP on average reach 90% of their motor function at approximately five years of age, then there is a plateau in further motor development at about seven years, and children in GMFCS Groups III, IV, and V suffer a decline through adolescence [7–9].

Address for correspondence: Marcin Bonikowski, Mazovian Neuropsychiatry Centre, Neuro Rehabilitation Department, Movement Analysis Laboratory, 05–462 Zagorze, Poland; e-mail: martinbonikowski@gmail.com

Received: 21.08.2022 Accepted: 05.12.2022 Early publication date: 20.12.2022

This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially.



The Functional Mobility Scale (FMS) is a reliable scale for classifying functional mobility in children covering three distances, 5, 50 and 500 metres, including assistive devices that the child might use to cover a certain distance [10, 11]. The FMS is sensitive to detect change after intervention e.g. surgery [10].

Opheim et al. [12] showed that adults with bilateral spastic CP and higher levels of GMFCS demonstrate a greater risk of deterioration of their gait function than those with less intensive disorders and better gross motor skills. The authors give the cause of overload resulting from excessive load on the motor system to meet social and environmental requirements.

In light of the above, the process of rehabilitation of children and adolescents with cerebral palsy should be focused on achieving the highest possible functional level allowing for full participation in social and professional life.

Over the past three decades, botulinum toxin type A (BoNT-A) has become established as an important treatment modality for hypertonia in children with CP. The biggest breakthrough in the therapy of children with CP was the introduction of multi-level injections of botulinum toxin type A (BoNT-A) as a part of a multimodal rehabilitation process which include physiotherapy and orthoses, among a range of other treatments. Such an integrated approach brings measurable results and changes the natural course of the disease [13, 14]. The answer to the question of the long-term impact of BoNT-A treatment plus physiotherapy on gross motor function in long term is still unclear [15].

The aim of this study was to assess changes in functional mobility for the distances of 5 and 50 metres in patients with cerebral palsy who received repeated botulinum toxin-A (BoNT-A) injections within a rehabilitation treatment over a five-year follow-up period. Moreover, stability of GMFCS in assessed population was observed.

Material and methods

Settings and inclusion criteria

This was a retrospective, single-centre, observational study conducted in the Mazovian Neuropsychiatry Centre in Zagórze, Poland. The retrospective study included 200 consecutive children with CP treated with BoNT-A injections and an integrated rehabilitation programme from February 2004 to August 2019, who met all of the inclusion and none of the exclusion criteria. The inclusion criteria were: (1) children diagnosed with bilateral CP, spastic type; (2) children between the ages of 2 and 4 years at the beginning of the observation; (3) children who had GMFCS level I to IV before first injection; (4) gait assessment and medical records available for 5 years of follow-up; and (5) gait assessment performed before, or at least three months after, each BoNT-A injection. Exclusion criteria included: (1) other forms of CP especially with predominantly dyskinetic type; (2) children who had GMFCS level V; and (3) orthopaedic procedures performed due to CP.

BoNT-A treatment and rehabilitation programme

During the follow-up period, all children underwent BoNT-A injections, an individual physiotherapy programme and used ankle foot orthosis (AFO). BoNT-A most often was administered once or twice a year; patients received from 5 to 10 injections during the observation period. Total doses per session varied from 20 μ /kg to 30 μ /kg for ABOBoNT-A or from $10 \,\mu/\text{kg}$ to $20 \,\mu/\text{kg}$ for OnaBoNT-A. During the five-year treatment period, children could receive both toxins, and in the majority multilevel injections were performed. The treatment scheme was developed by the authors based on our experience and available recommendations [13, 14]. Hip flexors and adductors, knee flexors, and foot plantar flexor muscles were usually selected for the treatment based on detailed assessment including: muscle tone, range of motion, strength, and gait analysis. Injections were administered under mild sedation, and ultrasound as a guidance method was used. The physiotherapy programme was planned individually for each child and was intended to achieve their specific functional goals, which were set across all components of the International Classification of Functioning, Disability and Health for Children and Youth (ICF-CY) [16]. Therapists during the intensive physiotherapy period used this model to select the measurement tools, goal setting and evaluation of the outcomes. Functional goals were defined to structure the therapy process. Goals focused on functional mobility, comprising the activities of daily living which were established with children and parents. Goals were set on the five SMART principles: specific, measurable, achievable, realistic, and time-bound [17, 18]. The long-term goals of physical therapy aimed to improve the child's mobility and independence during daily living activities and related participation in social life. The short-term goals were focused on body structure level and included improving passive and active range of motion, muscle strength and selective motor control [19, 20]. The inpatient rehabilitation ranged from one to four three-week stays per year, and usually took place 2-4 weeks after BoNT-A injection. Physiotherapy included individual and group training, lasting an average of 120 minutes per day. Physiotherapists used analytical therapy techniques as well as functional and task-oriented training approaches. Additionally, during each intensive physiotherapy period, the children had aquatic therapy, occupational therapy, speech therapy, and therapeutic horse-riding [21]. After evaluating the outcomes, the children and caregivers were given guidance on which exercises and activities they should focus on during community-based rehabilitation between intensive physiotherapy periods. Community rehabilitation ranged from two to five times per week and was conducted in kindergarten, school, or at home for all assessed children. All patients used rigid or semirigid ankle foot orthoses (AFO) along with proper footwear. AFO were tuned individually based on ground reaction vector visualisation. The purpose of orthotic management was to improve

gait parameters and movement patterns. 169 (84.5 %) children wore AFO 5-8 hours per day, while 31 (15.5%) wore them for less than five hours daily.

Outcome measures

The objective of the analysis was to document the longterm changes in FMS in the presented group; additionally, changes in GMFCS were analysed. GMFCS describes a child's or youth's abilities and limitations in gross motor function based on self-initiated movement with particular emphasis on sitting, transfers, and mobility. According to the general guidelines, children classified at level I walk fully independently, while those whose gross motor function is assessed at level V are dependent on assistive technology and the assistance of a caregiver. Accurate determination of the current level of gross motor function was possible due to detailed descriptions of five functional levels referring to specific age groups, which were divided as follows: up to 2 years of age, 2 to 4 years of age, 4 to 6 years of age, 6 to 12 years of age and 12 to 18 years of age [5]. The FMS (Functional Mobility Scale) classifies functional mobility in children over distances of 5, 50 and 500 metres and includes assistive devices requisite to cover a certain distance. The indicated distances play a largely informative role, because the most important element is the environmental factor. The functional mobility over distances of 5, 50 and 500 metres represents mobility at home, in the school environment including the playground, and outdoors e.g. in a shopping centre or high street. A mobility rating of 6 describes complete independence when a child walks on various surfaces and has the ability to overcome obstacles. If a child uses sticks, crutches or a walking frame, the FMS scores would be 4, 3 and 2, respectively. A score of 1 describes a child who uses a wheelchair and can make some steps supported by a caregiver [10, 22].

Data collection procedure

A treatment, casting, physiotherapy, orthoses, GMFCS level and FMS score for 5 and 50 metres was collected from medical records, structured interviews, corridor tests and goal assessment charts based on GAS methodology, conducted on the first and last days of each intensive physiotherapy period by therapists working in the Neurorehabilitation Department. From the available measurements, those that were made at about annual intervals were selected to show the dynamics of changes. Additionally, GMFCS level and FMS score was reassessed based on two-plane clinical video recordings performed in all children. For the purposes of this study, data from assessments prior to, or at least three months after, injection of BoNT-A were analysed for a 5-year period. All assessors involved in the study were well trained and had many years of experience. Due to the retrospective nature of this study, including the analysis of medical records, no application was submitted to the Bioethics Committee for research and scientific use of the obtained results. The authors (MB, WP) are employees of the Neurorehabilitation Department and took part in the treatment of the assessed group in the past.

Statistical analysis

All calculations were performed using the R statistical package, version 3.6.0. The level of significance was $\alpha = 0.05$. The statistical significance of differences in the assessment of patients over the five-year follow-up period was assessed using the Friedman test. In the case of a significant Friedman test result, a post hoc analysis of these results was performed using the Wilcoxon test with the Bonferoni correction when multiple assessments were presented for the follow-up period.

Results

The study group consisted of 120 males and 80 females aged from 24 to 46 months. The mean age was 32.23 months (\pm 6.96). Before the treatment, six (3%) children were rated at GMFCS level I, 96 (48%) at GMFCS II, and 72 (36%) and 26 (13%) at GMFCS levels III and IV respectively (Tab. 1).

During a five-year follow-up period, 71 (35.5%) children changed the level of their GMFCS, of which the majority, 67, improved, and four deteriorated (Tab. 2). The results were statistically significant (p < 0.001). The highest numbers of improvements were observed in children with GMFCS III and IV levels, with an improvement in 32 (50%) and nine (40%) respectively. Post hoc analysis revealed significant differences in the GMFCS between all assessments except 2-3, 3-4, 3-6 and 5-6. 54% of patients improved mobility measured with FMS at the 5 m distance (Tab. 3). The number of children rated 6 increased from three (1.5%) to 29 (14.5%), whereas the number of patients rated 1 decreased from 77 (38.5%) to seven (3.5%) (Tab. 1). In 48 of the patients (24%), the rating increased by 1, while in 22 (11%) and 32 (16%) patients the ratings increased by 3 and 4, respectively. Similar results were obtained for the 50 m distance (Tab. 3). Also, at this distance, there was a decrease in the number of children rated 1 from 79 (39.5%) to seven (3.5%) and an increase in those rated 6 from three (1.5%) to 27 (13.5%). 45 patients (22.5%) improved by one point, 24 (12%) by three points, and 32 (16%) by four points according to the FMS scale (Tab. 1). All changes on functional mobility between the first and last assessments were statistically significant (p < 0.001). For both distances, post hoc analysis showed significant differences in the assessment of the patient's functional mobility between all assessments except 3-4, 4-5, 4-6 and 5-6.

Discussion

Our long-term, retrospective study showed a positive effect of the applied treatment on the motor development of children with cerebral palsy. Gross motor skills and mobility have changed significantly over the course of five years of observation. The majority of children showed either stability

	Score/ /level	Baseline	After one year	After two years	After three years	After four years	After five years	
FMS	1	38.5% (N = 77)	19% (N = 38)	9% (N = 18)	4.5% (N = 9)	3.5% (N = 7)	3.5% (N = 7)	(p < 0.001)
5 metres	2	8.5% (N = 17)	18% (N = 36)	17.5% (N = 35)	15% (N = 30)	14.5% (N = 29)	13.5% (N = 27)	
	3	0% (N = 0)	0% (N = 0)	0% (N = 0)	0% (N = 0)	0% (N = 0)	0% (N = 0)	
	4	2.5% (N = 5)	4% (N = 8)	9% (N = 18)	13.5% (N = 27)	13% (N = 26)	13.5% (N = 27)	
	5	49% (N = 98)	57% (N = 114)	57.5% (N = 115)	55.5% (N = 111)	54% (N = 108)	55% (N = 110)	
	6	1.5% (N = 3)	2% (N = 4)	7% (N = 14)	11.5% (N = 23)	15% (N = 30)	14.5% (N = 29)	
FMS	1	39.5% (N = 79)	19.5% (N = 39)	10% (N = 20)	5% (N = 10)	3.5% (N = 7)	3.5% (N = 7)	(p < 0.001)
50 metres	2	7.5% (N = 15)	17.5% (N = 35)	16.5% (N = 33)	14.5% (N = 29)	14.5% (N = 29)	13.5% (N = 27)	
	3	0% (N = 0)	0% (N = 0)	0% (N = 0)	0% (N = 0)	0% (N = 0)	0% (N = 0)	
	4	2.5% (N = 5)	4.5% (N = 9)	9% (N = 18)	13.5% (N = 27)	13.5% (N = 27)	13.5% (N = 27)	
	5	49% (N = 98)	56.5% (N = 113)	58% (N = 116)	56.5% (N = 113)	55% (N = 110)	56.5% (N = 113)	
	6	1.5% (N = 3)	2% (N = 4)	6.5% (N = 13)	10.5% (N = 21)	13.5% (N = 27)	13% (N = 26)	
GMFCS	I	3% (N = 6)	3% (N = 6)	7.5% (N = 15)	11.5% (N = 23)	14.5% (N = 29)	14% (N = 28)	(p < 0.001)
	Ш	48% (N = 96)	56% (N = 112)	56.5% (N = 113)	54.5% (N = 109)	54.5% (N = 109)	55% (N = 110)	
	Ш	36% (N = 72)	28% (N = 56)	24.5% (N = 49)	22.5% (N = 45)	20.5% (N = 41)	20.5% (N = 41)	
	IV	13% (N = 26)	13% (N = 26)	11.5% (N = 23)	11.5% (N = 23)	10.5% (N = 21)	10.5% (N = 21)	

Table 1. Percentages (numbers) of patients reaching specified FMS score and GMFCS level before treatment and during annual follow-up assessments. P-values indicating a statistically significant result are in bold

FMS — Functional Mobility Scale; GMFCS — Gross Motor Function Classification System

Table 2. Change in GMFCS level over 5-years follow up period

GMFCS	Change	Percentage (number) of patients
	Improvement by one level	33.5% (N = 67)
	No change	64.5% (N = 129)
	Deterioration by one level	2% (N = 4)

GMFCS — Gross Motor Function Classification System

Table 3. Change in	FMS 5 and FMS	50 score over 5	-years follow u	p period
.				F F

Distance	Change	Percentage (number) of patients
FMS 5	Increase	54% (N = 108)
metres	No change	46% (N = 92)
FMS 50	Increase	52.5% (N = 105)
metres	No change	47.5% (N = 95)

FMS — Functional Mobility Scale

of mobility or a change to less assistance required. The GM-FCS classification level changed for 71 (35.5%) patients, of whom 67 (33.5%) improved by one degree, and four (2%) deteriorated, also by one degree. Children with GMFCS level III who had been able to walk on flat surfaces with the help of a hand-held device before starting the treatment were the largest group in which an improvement in motor skills was observed: 36 of them (50%) achieved the ability to walk without assistance. The second largest group in which a change in GMFCS level was observed were patients classified at level II. After five years, almost 25% of these patients were able to walk independently without any limitations. In the smallest group of 26 patients classified as level IV before the treatment, a change was observed in nine (41%).

Improvement from level IV to III means that a patient can walk independently using a hand-held support device. This significantly changes the quality of life because children and adolescents from level IV require physical assistance or a powered device support. They function for most of the day in a sitting position, exercising the ability to walk only for short distances with a walking frame and under supervision [5, 7].

The results for the rest of the patients reflected the motor development curves, remaining unchanged. Population-based studies indicate that GMFCS level may change over time for a certain percentage of children with cerebral palsy [23]. Palisano et al. [24] assessed the stability of levels in a group of 610 Canadian children and found that 73% of children remained at the same GMFCS level throughout the observation period. Similarly, Alriksson-Schmidt et al. [25] examined the stability of GMFCS levels in 736 children from Sweden and showed that 74% of the participants received the same GMFCS level at their first and their last registered follow-up. However, it is worth emphasising that these studies concerned the entire population of children with cerebral palsy. If we narrow the criteria, in the entire population studied by Alriksson-Schmidt et al. [25] there were 297 children with diplegia, of whom only 11% improved their motor skills (level change to a lower level) and 15% worsened (level change to a higher level). Another register-based study from the Stockholm region of Sweden on 768 children with at least two GMFCS ratings, showed that as many as 616 children (80%) were rated at the same level in the first and the last assessments [26]. In studies of specific interventions, authors have demonstrated the stability of GMFCS after a single-event multilevel surgery [9], and hip reconstructive surgery [27]. Ailon et al. [28] assessed the long-term effects of selective dorsal rhizotomy. Ten of 44 (23%) assessed children improved by one level. These children were evenly distributed between GMFCS II, III, and IV. Dursun et al. [29] showed that at least 40% of patients with CP with a diverse clinical picture have the potential to improve GM-FCS levels after using botulinum toxin in combination with an intensive rehabilitation programme. These results are the closest to those observed in our study. Longitudinal changes in the functional mobility of patients over a distance of 5 and 50 metres correspond to mobility at home and in a school environment. Based on the conducted analyses, a statistically significant (p < 0.001) difference of the results obtained for both distances, between the subsequent tests and the first and the last test were demonstrated. 54% of patients improved over the 5m distance, of whom 16% improved by as much as four levels. The group of children with the highest rating (6 functioning completely independently on all surfaces without the use of any supporting device or assistance) increased from three (1.5%) during the first assessment to 29 (14.5%) during the last. The number of patients rated at 1, i.e. who were able to make only a few steps with the help of another person or using a walking frame, systematically decreased: from 77 (38.5%) during the first assessment to seven (3.5%) during the last. For the 50m distance, 52.5% of children improved, including 16% of patients who improved by four levels. Also, for this distance, a decrease in the number of patients graded 1 from 79 (39.5%) to seven (3.5%) was observed. 40 children changed level after the first year of treatment, regardless of age. This may suggest the role of applied therapy. For five years, an increase in the number of patients with the highest FMS score (6) from three (1.5%) up to 26 (13%) was observed. For functional reasons, an increase in mobility measured at 50 m is particularly important because it allows patients to move around in their environment, e.g. at school. Very few publications presenting a similar follow-up period can be found in the available literature. In a retrospective study by Harvey et al. [11], the authors observed changes in FMS in some patients over a five-year follow-up period after multilevel surgery and intensive postoperative rehabilitation. In 156 patients (GMFCS I-III), with an average age of 11 years and one month (6-19), the changes were most common in the group of patients classified at GMFCS level III. There was an increase in FMS 5m and FMS 50m in 51% and 34%, respectively, and a decrease in 16% and 15% of children. In the group of children with GMFCS I, II, an improvement in FMS 5m and FMS 50m was observed in 18% and 20%, and deterioration in 6% and 14% of children respectively.

Our study showed a significant, positive, effect of integrated treatment on gross motor function and mobility in patients with CP. Moreover, the study showed that children with CP can change GMFCS level over the course of treatment. Improvement was especially observed in patients with higher mobility impairment. An important factor responsible for the significant improvement in the parameters described in our study may be physiotherapy combined with BoNT injections and appropriately prescribed and tuned orthotics [30–32]. An individually planned therapy programme based on tasks aimed at achieving clearly set goals also seems to be crucial [33].

The main strength of this study is the homogenous group of young children with bilateral spastic cerebral palsy treated in one centre with a standardised intensive therapy programme. Other strengths include the experienced therapists who had extensive training in the application of the assessments used in the study, and detailed reassessment based on video recordings. Limitations of the study include the retrospective design and the lack of a control group, which could potentially introduce bias. Another limitation is the absence of a standard of home therapy.

Clinical implications/future directions

The results of this study encourage the use of integrated rehabilitation and BoNT-A injections to improve gross motor skills and mobility in children with spastic bilateral cerebral palsy. Future studies would benefit from incorporating validated, patient-centred outcome measures focused on life satisfaction and quality of life. It will also be important to assess whether improvements in mobility are sustained and persist over longer periods of time, i.e. until adolescence or adulthood.

Conflicts of interest/funding: Marcin Bonikowski was an investigator in Allergan, Ipsen studies, and received research support from Ipsen, Allergan, and personal fees for consultancy and speaking from Ipsen and Allergan. Weronika Pyrzanowska was a sub-investigator in Ipsen studies, and received personal fees for speaking from Ipsen and Allergan.

References

- Bax M, Goldstein M, Rosenbaum P, et al. Executive Committee for the Definition of Cerebral Palsy. Proposed definition and classification of cerebral palsy, April 2005. Dev Med Child Neurol. 2005; 47(8): 571–576, doi: 10.1017/s001216220500112x, indexed in Pubmed: 16108461.
- Oskoui M, Coutinho F, Dykeman J, et al. An update on the prevalence of cerebral palsy: a systematic review and meta-analysis. [Erratum in: Dev Med Child Neurol. 2016 Mar;58(3):316. PMID: 23346889]. Dev Med Child Neurol. 2013; 55(6): 509–519, doi: 10.1111/dmcn.12080, indexed in Pubmed: 23346889.
- Narayanan UG. Management of children with ambulatory cerebral palsy: an evidence-based review. J Pediatr Orthop. 2012; 32 Suppl 2: S172–S181, doi: 10.1097/BP0.0b013e31825eb2a6, indexed in Pubmed: 22890458.
- Palisano R, Rosenbaum P, Walter S, et al. Development and reliability of a system to classify gross motor function in children with cerebral palsy. Dev Med Child Neurol. 1997; 39(4): 214–223, doi: 10.1111/ j.1469-8749.1997.tb07414.x, indexed in Pubmed: 9183258.

- Palisano RJ, Rosenbaum P, Bartlett D, et al. Content validity of the expanded and revised Gross Motor Function Classification System. Dev Med Child Neurol. 2008; 50(10): 744–750, doi: 10.1111/j.1469--8749.2008.03089.x, indexed in Pubmed: 18834387.
- Voorman JM, Dallmeijer AJ, Schuengel C, et al. Activities and participation of 9- to 13-year-old children with cerebral palsy. Clin Rehabil. 2006; 20(11): 937–948, doi: 10.1177/0269215506069673, indexed in Pubmed: 17065537.
- Wood E, Rosenbaum P. The gross motor function classification system for cerebral palsy: a study of reliability and stability over time. Dev Med Child Neurol. 2000; 42(5): 292–296, doi: 10.1017/ s0012162200000529, indexed in Pubmed: 10855648.
- Rosenbaum PL, Walter SD, Hanna SE, et al. Prognosis for gross motor function in cerebral palsy: creation of motor development curves. JAMA. 2002; 288(11): 1357–1363, doi: 10.1001/jama.288.11.1357, indexed in Pubmed: 12234229.
- Hanna SE, Rosenbaum PL, Bartlett DJ, et al. Stability and decline in gross motor function among children and youth with cerebral palsy aged 2 to 21 years. Dev Med Child Neurol. 2009; 51(4): 295–302, doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8749.2008.03196.x, indexed in Pubmed: 19391185.
- Graham HK, Harvey A, Rodda J, et al. The Functional Mobility Scale (FMS). J Pediatr Orthop. 2004; 24(5): 514–520, doi: 10.1097/00004694-200409000-00011, indexed in Pubmed: 15308901.
- Harvey A, Rosenbaum P, Hanna S, et al. Longitudinal changes in mobility following single-event multilevel surgery in ambulatory children with cerebral palsy. J Rehabil Med. 2012; 44(2): 137–143, doi: 10.2340/16501977-0916, indexed in Pubmed: 22266600.
- Opheim A, Jahnsen R, Olsson E, et al. Walking function, pain, and fatigue in adults with cerebral palsy: a 7-year follow-up study. Dev Med Child Neurol. 2009; 51(5): 381–388, doi: 10.1111/j.1469--8749.2008.03250.x, indexed in Pubmed: 19207296.
- Bonikowski M, Sławek J. Safety and efficacy of Botulinum toxin type A preparations in cerebral palsy – an evidence-based review. Neurol Neurochir Pol. 2021; 55(2): 158–164, doi: 10.5603/PJNNS. a2021.0032, indexed in Pubmed: 33861462.
- Love SC, Novak I, Kentish M, et al. Cerebral Palsy Institute. Botulinum toxin assessment, intervention and after-care for lower limb spasticity in children with cerebral palsy: international consensus statement. Eur J Neurol. 2010; 17 Suppl 2: 9–37, doi: 10.1111/j.1468--1331.2010.03126.x, indexed in Pubmed: 20633177.
- Yana M, Tutuola F, Westwater-Wood S, et al. The efficacy of botulinum toxin A lower limb injections in addition to physiotherapy approaches in children with cerebral palsy: A systematic review. NeuroRehabilitation. 2019; 44(2): 175–189, doi: 10.3233/NRE-182581, indexed in Pubmed: 30856126.
- Rosenbaum P, Stewart D. The World Health Organization International Classification of Functioning, Disability, and Health: a model to guide clinical thinking, practice and research in the field of cerebral palsy. Semin Pediatr Neurol. 2004; 11(1): 5–10, doi: 10.1016/j. spen.2004.01.002, indexed in Pubmed: 15132248.
- Fisher A, Hammersley ML, Jones RA, et al. Goal setting for weight-related behavior change in children: An exploratory study. Nutr Health. 2018; 24(2): 67–74, doi: 10.1177/0260106018758519, indexed in Pubmed: 29466911.
- Molenaers G, Fagard K, Van Campenhout A, et al. Botulinum toxin A treatment of the lower extremities in children with cerebral palsy. J Child Orthop. 2013; 7(5): 383–387, doi: 10.1007/s11832-013-0511-x, indexed in Pubmed: 24432099.

- Chiarello LA, Palisano RJ, Bartlett DJ, et al. A multivariate model of determinants of motor change for children with cerebral palsy. Phys Ther. 2000; 80(6): 598–614, indexed in Pubmed: 10842412.
- Wright FV, Rosenbaum PL, Goldsmith CH, et al. How do changes in body functions and structures, activity, and participation relate in children with cerebral palsy? Dev Med Child Neurol. 2008; 50(4): 283–289, doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8749.2008.02037.x, indexed in Pubmed: 18312423.
- Molenaers G, Van Campenhout A, Fagard K, et al. The use of botulinum toxin A in children with cerebral palsy, with a focus on the lower limb. J Child Orthop. 2010; 4(3): 183–195, doi: 10.1007/s11832-010-0246-x, indexed in Pubmed: 21629371.
- Palisano RJ, Tieman B, Walter SD, et al. Effect of environmental setting on mobility methods of children with cerebral palsy. Dev Med Child Neurol. 2003; 45(2): 113–120, indexed in Pubmed: 12578237.
- Palisano RJ, Avery L, Gorter JW, et al. Stability of the Gross Motor Function Classification System, Manual Ability Classification System, and Communication Function Classification System. Dev Med Child Neurol. 2018; 60(10): 1026–1032, doi: 10.1111/dmcn.13903, indexed in Pubmed: 29726578.
- Palisano RJ, Cameron D, Rosenbaum PL, et al. Stability of the gross motor function classification system. Dev Med Child Neurol. 2006; 48(6): 424–428, doi: 10.1017/S0012162206000934, indexed in Pubmed: 16700931.
- Alriksson-Schmidt A, Nordmark E, Czuba T, et al. Stability of the Gross Motor Function Classification System in children and adolescents with cerebral palsy: a retrospective cohort registry study. Dev Med Child Neurol. 2017; 59(6): 641–646, doi: 10.1111/dmcn.13385, indexed in Pubmed: 28083887.
- Nylén E, Grooten WJA. The Stability of the Gross Motor Function Classification System in Children with Cerebral Palsy Living in Stockholm and Factors Associated with Change. Phys Occup Ther Pediatr. 2021; 41(2): 138–149, doi: 10.1080/01942638.2020.1830915, indexed in Pubmed: 33045899.
- Cobanoglu M, Cullu E, Omurlu I. The effect of hip reconstruction on gross motor function levels in children with cerebral palsy. Acta Orthop Traumatol Turc. 2018; 52(1): 44–48, doi: 10.1016/j. aott.2017.11.001, indexed in Pubmed: 29174477.
- Ailon T, Beauchamp R, Miller S, et al. Long-term outcome after selective dorsal rhizotomy in children with spastic cerebral palsy. Childs Nerv Syst. 2015; 31(3): 415–423, doi: 10.1007/s00381-015-2614-9, indexed in Pubmed: 25586074.
- Dursun N, Akyuz M, Gokbel T, et al. GMFCS level improvement in children with cerebral palsy treated with repeat botulinum toxin injections and intensive rehabilitation: A retrospective study. J Pediatr Rehabil Med. 2022; 15(1): 107–112, doi: 10.3233/PRM-210013, indexed in Pubmed: 35275571.
- Strobl W, Theologis T, Brunner R, et al. Best clinical practice in botulinum toxin treatment for children with cerebral palsy. Toxins (Basel).
 2015; 7(5): 1629–1648, doi: 10.3390/toxins7051629, indexed in Pubmed: 25969944.
- Gage JR, Novacheck TF. An update on the treatment of gait problems in cerebral palsy. J Pediatr Orthop B. 2001; 10(4): 265–274, indexed in Pubmed: 11727367.
- Trabacca A, Vespino T, Di Liddo A, et al. Multidisciplinary rehabilitation for patients with cerebral palsy: improving long-term care. J Multidiscip Healthc. 2016; 9: 455–462, doi: 10.2147/JMDH.S88782, indexed in Pubmed: 27703369.
- Richards T, Coulter A, Wicks P. Time to deliver patient centred care. BMJ. 2015; 350: h530, doi: 10.1136/bmj.h530, indexed in Pubmed: 25670197.



Cognitive impairment in chronic migraine compared to pseudotumor cerebri

Olga P. Fermo¹, Yifan Zhang², Jiangxia Wang², Abhay R. Moghekar³

¹Mayo Clinic, Jacksonville, Florida, United States

²Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health, Baltimore, Maryland, United States ³Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, Maryland, United States

ABSTRACT

Introduction. We aimed to define the prevalence of objective cognitive impairment in a group of chronic migraineurs, and to define how migraineurs with cognitive impairment differed from those without impairment, and in doing so to compare cognitive impairment in chronic migraine to another chronic headache-related disorder already associated with cognitive impairment (i.e. pseudotumor cerebri syndrome).

Objectives. Cognitive impairment in migraine, especially chronic migraine, has been too little studied. Only a few studies have been done, demonstrating that cognitive impairment exists in chronic migraineurs. It is not known how this compares to other headache-related conditions.

Material and methods. We administered a cognitive battery consisting of the National Adult Reading Test, Mini-Mental Status Examination, Digit Span, Boston Naming Test, Rey Auditory Verbal Learning Test, Trail Making Test, Controlled Oral Word Association, and Category Fluency. Cognitive impairment was defined as mild single-domain with one test score, and mild multi--domain with two scores more than two standard deviations below the mean for age-, gender-, and education-adjusted norms. The data from this study was compared to our previously published population of patients with pseudotumor cerebri syndrome.

Results. One hundred prospectively recruited patients with chronic migraine were enrolled. Fifty-seven patients had normal cognitive profiles. Forty-three patients demonstrated mild cognitive impairment, and more than half (n = 24) showed impairment in multiple cognitive domains. Migraineurs with multi-domain impairment had higher pain intensity, shorter duration of disease, were taking narcotics, had more impaired vision-related mental health scores, and worse social health scores. We found an association between objective cognitive impairment and subjective perception of impairment only when controlling for pain. We found no associations with depression and topiramate use. The mean composite cognitive Z score was no different in chronic migraineurs and patients with pseudotumor cerebri.

Conclusions and clinical implications. Most chronic migraineurs have normal cognitive profiles, but a large proportion of them do experience mild cognitive impairment, especially in multiple domains. The impairment seen in migraine is similar to that in pseudotumor cerebri syndrome, which has already been associated with mild cognitive impairment. Cognitively impaired migraineurs are different from non-impaired/less impaired migraineurs in several ways, which may be an important factor in influencing their migraine treatment.

Key words: migraine, cognition, impairment, pseudotumor cerebri syndrome

(Neurol Neurochir Pol 2023; 57 (2): 189-197)

Address for correspondence: Olga P. Fermo, MD, Mayo Clinic, Jacksonville, Florida, USA; e-mail: fermo.olga@mayo.edu

Received: 24.08.2022 Accepted: 03.01.2023 Early publication date: 18.01.2023

This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially.



Introduction

The experience of chronic pain has multiple biopsychosocial implications, only one of which is cognitive impairment. The negative effects of chronic pain on general cognition, learning and memory, attention, information processing, and executive function have been well studied [1]. Cognitive dysfunction has also been implicated in migraine. Migraineurs perceive cognitive dysfunction during all phases of the complex migraine cycle [2]. Multiple studies have confirmed the presence of reversible, objective cognitive impairment during a migraine (pain) attack, with negative effects on executive function, processing speed, working memory, visuospatial processing, attention, and/or verbal learning similar to the impairments seen in chronic (non-headache) pain [3, 4]. Worse cognitive performance on some tasks has been linked to increasing migraine frequency, so it is not surprising that chronic migraineurs, who have more attacks, have been found to have greater cognitive impairment compared to episodic migraineurs [5, 6].

Most patients with pseudotumor cerebri syndrome (PTCS) experience headache. The headache phenotype is varied, but most often it resembles migraine or probable migraine [7], Similar to patients with migraine, patients with PTCS report subjective cognitive dysfunction, and have demonstrated objective impairment in multiple cognitive domains including learning and memory, attention, processing speed, reaction time, visuospatial memory, and executive functioning [8–14]. Objective cognitive impairment has been found in our previous large sample of patients with PTCS to correlate with headache severity and headache-related disability but not with measures intrinsic to intracranial pressure (i.e. opening pressure, papilloedema grade, and visual function) [14].

This introduces the idea that the cognitive impairment seen in PTCS may be similar to impairment experienced in any other headache or chronic pain disorder including chronic migraine. This relationship has not previously been explored.

The aims of our study were therefore to: 1) define the prevalence of objective cognitive impairment in a group of chronic migraineurs and define associated factors; and 2) compare the cognitive profiles of patients with chronic migraine to our previously reported sample of patients with PTCS [14].

Clinical rationale for study

Cognitive impairment in migraine, especially chronic migraine, is understudied. Only a few studies have been done, demonstrating that cognitive impairment exists in chronic migraine [6, 15]. It is not known how cognitive impairment in chronic migraine compares to other headache-related conditions.

Material and methods

Patient selection

One hundred patients with chronic migraine were recruited prospectively during new or existing appointments at The Johns Hopkins Headache Centre (n = 96) or from elective inpatient admission to the hospital affiliated with the headache centre, for the treatment of chronic migraine (n =4) between November 2014 and May 2015. Chronic migraine was diagnosed by the neurologists or nurse practitioner of the Headache Centre according to the criteria set out by the International Classification of Headache Disorders, 3rd edition, beta version (i.e. headache occurring on 15 or more days per month for more than three months, and which on at least eight days per month has the features of migraine) [16]. Sample size was determined by the number of consecutive patients meeting the inclusion criteria, who consented to cognitive testing during the recruitment period. Patients with mental health conditions under treatment, e.g. depression, were included and the depression was examined in our linear regression model for the following reasons.

Depression and mood have been shown to have no impact on objective cognitive impairment in migraine [6, 17]. Furthermore, mental health conditions are extremely common in chronic migraine. The incidence of depression in migraineurs ranges from c.9% to almost 50% especially in chronic migraineurs, and anxiety affects more than half of migraineurs [18]. Keeping in mind this high incidence, excluding these conditions would have drastically reduced our sample size, something which we felt would have compromised our study in the light of previously demonstrated null relationships. Study patients had no neurological disorders aside from chronic migraine.

Patients with the following conditions were excluded: episodic migraine (< 14 headache days per month), pseudotumor cerebri syndrome, previously diagnosed cognitive impairment, non-native English speakers, patients with language impairment, and patients with hearing impairment.

History

Patients were asked to self-report the following information: age, gender, education, headache characteristics, and duration of headache disorder. Medical records were reviewed by the author (OF) for history of sleep apnoea, and the current use of narcotics, acetazolamide, and topiramate. Our historical search was tailored to factors common between chronic migraine and pseudotumor cerebri management.

Examination

A single physician (OF) tested visual acuity using a retro illuminated Early Treatment Diabetic Retinopathy Study chart and corresponding LogMAR values were recorded. Colour vision was tested using Hardy-Rand-Rittler plates.

Participant-completed questionnaires

All participants were asked to complete self-administered questionnaires including: the Headache Impact Test (HIT-6), a six item scale to assess headache-related disability which yields a range from 36 (no disability) to 78, where

a score of 60 or more is considered severe headache-related disability [19]; the Numerical Rating Pain Scale (NRS) where 0 indicates the absence of pain and 10 represents the most intense pain possible; the STOP-Bang screening tool for sleep apnoea, in which the presence of three or more characteristics indicates a high risk for the condition [20]; the Prospective and Retrospective Memory Questionnaire (PRMQ) to assess for subjective memory failures in everyday situations, where scores range from 16 to a maximum impairment of 80, with the mean in normal adults being 39 [21]; the National Eye Institute Visual Function Questionnaire (VFQ 39) to assess vision-related disability [22]; and two scales measuring quality of life in neurological disorders, the Neuro-QOL v1.0 Ability to participate in social roles and activities-Short Form and the Neuro-QOL v1.0 Depression-Short Form [23]. The Ability to participate in social roles and activities-Short Form is an 8-item scale yielding raw scores in the range 8 to 40, with higher scores indicating better (desirable) self-reported social health. The Depression-Short Form is an 8-item scale yielding raw scores in the range 8 to 40 with higher scores indicating worse (undesirable) self-reported emotional health. For scoring, raw scores from both scales are converted to T-scores according to published tables [23]. All questionnaires were scored by a single physician (OF).

Data from the HIT-6, NRS, STOP-Bang, and PRMQ was missing in three patients, from the VFQ 39 in four patients, from the Ability to participate in social roles and activities-Short Form in 18 patients, and from the Depression-Short form in 17 patients. The PRMQ was self-completed by the patients prior to initiation of the objective cognitive testing.

Cognitive testing

All participants were assessed using a battery of cognitive tests administered in a private room of the clinic or hospital by the same physician (OF) and the same test instructions were used during all sessions. The tests included: 1) National Adult Reading Test in English (NART) to estimate premorbid intelligence [24]; 2) Mini Mental Status Examination (MMSE); 3) Digit Span repetition, forward to test attention and backward to test working memory and executive function [25]; 4) Boston Naming Test (BNT) for confrontational naming [26]; 5) Rey Auditory Verbal Learning Test (RAVLT), a test of verbal memory, learning and retrieval [27]; 6) Trail Making Test (TMT), part A for psychomotor speed and part B for executive function [28]; 7) Controlled Oral Word Association task for letters CFL (COWA) to assess phonemic fluency and executive function [29]; and 8) Category fluency (animals) to test semantic fluency and memory [30].

Raw test scores were converted to standardised Z scores based on published norms for healthy adults and were adjusted for age, gender, and education. Impairment was defined as a Z score below two standard deviations (SD). Mild cognitive impairment (MCI) single-domain was defined as an impaired score in any one cognitive domain (not restricted to the memory domain), compared to age-, gender-, and education-adjusted norms. MCI multi-domain was defined as impaired performance in two or more domains. We also determined a composite cognitive Z score from the mean of tests 2 to 8 inclusive [31]. The rationale for our definition of MCI was previously detailed in our earlier work defining cognitive impairment in pseudotumor cerebri syndrome [14].

Patients with pseudotumor cerebri syndrome

A very similar research protocol was used to recruit patients with PTCS at the Centre for Cerebrospinal Fluid Disorders at Johns Hopkins Hospital between August 2009 and May 2015. This protocol and results were published previously [14]. The data pertaining to the patients with chronic migraine was collected separately, but the two groups were compared for the purpose of this study.

Statistical analysis

To compare the characteristics between chronic migraineurs without objective cognitive impairment, with MCI single-domain and with MCI multi-domain, one-way ANOVA tests or Kruskal-Wallis tests were used for continuous variables, and chi-square tests or Fisher's exact tests were used for categorical variables. For post-hoc pairwise comparisons, Tukey's HSD tests and Dunn's tests were used for continuous variables and chi-square tests or Fisher's exact tests with Bonferroni correction were used for categorical variables. Simple linear regression models with robust standard error estimates were carried out respectively to evaluate the association between the composite cognitive Z score and the baseline factors that could predict cognitive dysfunction. A multiple linear regression model was generated using backward-stepwise selection with candidate predictors selected based on p < 0.2 from the simple linear regression models. We forced NRS to be included as a term in the multiple linear regression model to control for the impact of active severe headache on cognition.

To compare the characteristics between patients with chronic migraine and patients with PTCS, two sample t-tests or U Mann-Whitney test were used for continuous variables, and chi-square tests or Fisher's exact tests were used for categorical variables. Statistical analysis was performed using Stata 17.0 software (StataCorp LLC). A p value of 0.05 or less was considered statistically significant.

Institutional review board approval

This study was approved by the Johns Hopkins Medical Institutions' Institutional Review Board. All patients gave written informed consent for participation. This study was performed in accordance with the ethical principles stated in the Declaration of Helsinki. No formal prospective protocol was registered.

Results

Demographics

One hundred patients with chronic migraine were enrolled. Baseline characteristics of the sample, divided into groups without, with MCI single-domain, and with MCI multi-domain, are set out in Table 1. Chronic migraineurs with MCI multi-domain had fewer years of education than migraineurs without impairment, but otherwise there were no demographic differences.

The chronic migraine sample was compared to our previously published sample of 101 patients with pseudotumor cerebri syndrome [14]. Given the inherent risk factors common to most patients with pseudotumor cerebri syndrome (i.e. younger reproductive-age women with elevated body mass index), there were multiple baseline differences between the two groups. These are set out in Table 2.

Objective cognitive impairment in chronic migraine and clinical characteristics

All one hundred enrolled patients with chronic migraine completed the full cognitive battery. Nearly 60% (n = 57) of the patients had normal cognitive performance when compared to published age-, gender-, and education-adjusted norms. Forty-three per cent demonstrated MCI, specifically 19% (n = 19) in a single domain, and 24% (n = 24) in multiple domains (Tab. 1).

There were no differences in the self-perception of cognitive impairment, with PRMQ scores not differing between any of the groups. Interestingly, the mean PRMQ score in migraineurs with the highest level of impairment (MCI multi-domain) was 39.8, which is consistent with the mean in normal healthy adults (Tab. 1) [21].

Migraineurs with MCI multi-domain had higher headache intensity as measured by NRS at the time of testing compared to migraineurs with no MCI (p = 0.044), though all had severe headache-related disability as measured by the HIT-6 scale (p = 0.55). Migraineurs with MCI multi-domain had significantly shorter duration of disease compared to the patients without impairment (p = 0.004) (Tab. 1).

We investigated these counterintuitive results further using linear regression models, and we found a trend of decreasing headache intensity with longer duration of disease, presented in Figure 1. With each increasing year of disease, we saw a 0.07 drop in NRS (headache intensity) (95% CI:

Table 1. Demographics and clinical characteristics of chronic migraineurs with and without cognitive impairment

	Ν	Without objective cognitive impairment	With MCI single-domain	With MCI multi-domain	P- value
		N = 57	N = 19	N = 24	
Demographics					
Age (mean ± SD)		42.1 ± 11.6	40.1 ± 14.9	36.5 ± 13.8	0.21
Female (%)		51 (89.5%)	13 (68.4%)	21 (87.5%)	0.11
Education, yrs (mean \pm SD)		$16.1 \pm 2.1^{\circ}$	15.2 ± 2.5	$13.8 \pm 1.7^{*}$	< 0.001
Clinical characteristics					
BMI kg/m ² (mean \pm SD)		28.6 ± 7.5	27.1 ± 4.8	28.6 ± 5.6	0.68
Sleep apnoea (% yes)		10 (17.5%)	1 (5.3%)	3 (12.5%)	0.45
STOP BANG (mean ± SD)	2:1	2.13 ± 1.54	1.89 ± 0.83	2.13 ± 1.60	0.82
Headache intensity, NRS (mean \pm SD)	2:1:0	$3.72 \pm 2.79^{*}$	3.50 ± 3.19	$5.46 \pm 3.02^{*}$	0.036
HIT-6 Score (mean \pm SD)	2:1:0	64.3 ± 6.0	63.8 ± 5.0	65.8 ± 9.0	0.55
Duration of disease, yrs (median, IQR)		21.0 (5.0, 30.0)*	6.0 (3.0, 27.0)	4.5 (1.0, 15.0)*	0.003
VA (mean ± SD)	1:0:0	0.02 ± 0.09	0.05 ± 0.12	0.02 ± 0.12	0.64
CV (median, IQR)	1:0:0	10.0 (10.0, 10.0)	10.0 (10.0, 10.0)	10.0 (10.0, 10.0)	0.83
Total VFQ39 (median, IQR)	2:1:1	92.0 (83.7, 96.8)	95.2 (87.1, 96.2)	89.8 (73.7, 93.7)	0.095
VFQ Mental Health (median, IQR)	2:1:1	95 (85, 100) [*]	100 (85, 100)	90 (50, 95) [*]	0.036
VFQ Ocular Pain (mean \pm SD)	2:1:1	75 (50, 100)	81.3 (62.5, 100)	75 (37.5, 87.5)	0.26
Depression SF T-Score (mean \pm SD)	6:4:7	49.1 ± 7.0	46.6 ± 8.5	49.9 ± 7.9	0.41
Social Health SF T-Score (mean \pm SD)	7:4:7	$43.9 \pm 6.2^{\circ}$	43.6 ± 8.2	$39.4 \pm 5.4^{*}$	0.050
PRMQ (mean ± SD)	2:1:0	37.0 ± 10.1	35.6 ± 13.3	39.8 ± 14.3	0.50
Narcotics use (% yes)		14 (24.6%)	0 (0%) [*]	8 (33.3%)*	0.010
Acetazolamide use (% yes)		1 (1.8%)	0 (0%)	1 (4.2%)	0.68
Topiramate use (% yes)		14 (24.6%)	7 (36.8%)	10 (41.7%)	0.11

BMI — body mass index; CV — colour vision; HIT-6 — Headache Impact Test 6 score; MCI — mild cognitive impairment; NRS — Numerical Rating Pain Scale; PRMQ — Prospective and Retrospective Memory Functioning Questionnaire score; SF — short form; VA — visual acuity; VFQ39 — Visual Function Questionnaire score *Pairwise difference statistically significant for p < 0.05



Figure 1. Relationship between duration of chronic migraine and headache severity at time of testing as measured by numerical rating scale (NRS)

-0.107, -0.034, p < 0.001). However, controlling for NRS and analysing the regression of composite Z score on duration, we found that duration of disease was still statistically significant (beta coefficient = 0.016, p < 0.001) meaning that factors other than improving pain intensity must be at play.

Eight of the 24 patients (33.3%) with MCI multi-domain were taking narcotics compared to none of the patients with MCI single-domain (p = 0.017). Topiramate use did not differ significantly among the groups (p = 0.11) (Tab. 1).

The average Depression-Short Form T-score for all three groups, i.e. no MCI, MCI single-domain, and MCI multi-domain, was 46.6–49.9 (p = 0.41), indicating that the self-reporting of depression symptoms was similar to that of the general adult population. Migraineurs with MCI multi-domain experienced the greatest vision-related mental health impairment, as indicated by the lowest median VFQ39 Mental Health subscale (p = 0.036). This was despite no statistical differences in the mean visual acuity, colour vision, or ocular pain among the three groups. Finally, migraineurs with MCI multi-domain had the lowest (worst) mean T-score when grading social health as measured by the Ability to participate in social roles and activities-Short Form (p = 0.050) (Tab. 1).

Simple regression models agreed with the above findings. We found a negative association between composite cognitive score and NRS (beta coefficient = -0.069, p = 0.022). We found positive associations between composite cognitive Z score and duration of education, duration of disease, vision-related quality of life, and social health (beta coefficients = 0.136, 0.018, 0.016, 0.036, p = < 0.001, p = < 0.001, p = < 0.001, p = < 0.001, p = < 0.002, respectively). These relationships remained statistically significant in our multiple linear regression model controlling for NRS. There was no relationship between composite cognitive Z score and narcotics use. PRMQ was negatively associated with composite cognitive score only when controlling for NRS in the multiple linear regression model (see Supplementary materials).

Objective cognitive impairment in chronic migraine compared to pseudotumor cerebri

The 100 patients with chronic migraine were compared to our previously studied sample of 101 patients with pseudotumor cerebri syndrome. Overall, there was no difference in the mean composite cognitive Z score between these two separate populations. Patients with pseudotumor syndrome had worse performance on the BNT, RAVLT recognition portion, and Trails B compared to patients with chronic migraine. Chronic migraineurs performed worse on RAVLT i.e. total recall. Performances did not differ on the MMSE, digit span, retention, and delayed recall portions of RAVLT, Trials A, COWA and Category fluency between the two groups. This is set out in Table 2.

Discussion

This is one of few studies to have measured objective cognitive impairment in a group of chronic migraineurs, and this is the first study to compare cognition in chronic migraine to a different chronic headache-related condition (PTCS) and vice versa. Only patients with chronic migraine (>15 headache days per month) were included, and fortunately the majority had normal cognitive profiles. When MCI occurred in chronic migraine, it tended to be in multiple domains. The patients with MCI multi-domain had higher levels of pain at the time of testing, the shortest duration of disease, and had the highest proportion of narcotics use compared to patients with MCI-single domain or patients with no impairment at all. Patients with MCI multi-domain had worse vision-related mental health and social health scores compared to the cognitively normal group of migraineurs. We found a relationship between subjectively reported cognitive impairment and objectively tested impairment, but only when controlling for headache intensity. We also found no relationship between cognitive impairment and self-reported symptoms of depression.

Our results agree with several other studies that have found cognitive impairment in chronic migraine. Ferreira et al. studied 30 chronic migraineurs compared to 30 controls without migraine, finding they had worse performance on tests of general cognitive ability (Montreal Cognitive Assessment), language (verbal fluency), visuospatial skills (clock drawing) and attention (Stroop test) [15]. Latysheva et al. studied 144 chronic migraineurs alongside 44 episodic migraineurs, finding significantly worse performance in multi-domain cognitive function as measured by the Digital Symbol Substitution Test, and verbal memory as measured by the RAVLT total recall. We also found our chronic migraineurs had the most impairment in the total recall subsection of the RAVLT, and notably more than the group with PTCS. Unlike our study, they found no correlation between self-reported subjective cognitive impairment and objective cognitive impairment [6]. It is possible that migraineurs in higher levels of pain perceive themselves as more cognitively impaired, because we only

Table 2. Comparison of chronic migraine cohort to pseudotumor cerebri cohort: demographics, clinical characteristics, and results of cognitive battery

	PTCS	Chronic migraine	P-value
	N = 101	N = 100	
Demographics			
Age (mean ± SD)	34.0 ± 8.9	40.4 ± 12.9	< 0.001
Female (% yes)	92 (91.1%)	85 (85.0%)	0.18
Education, yrs (mean \pm SD)	14.3 ± 2.4	15.4 ± 2.3	0.001
Clinical characteristics			
BMI kg/m ² (mean \pm SD)	36.2 ± 8.4	28.4 ± 6.6	< 0.001
Sleep apnoea (% yes)	18 (17.8%)	14 (14.0%)	0.46
STOP BANG (mean ± SD)	2.47 ± 1.46	2.08 ± 1.44	0.064
Headache intensity, NRS (mean \pm SD)	6.91 ± 2.39	4.11 ± 2.99	< 0.001
HIT-6 Score (mean ± SD)	61.5 ± 10.8	64.6 ± 6.7	0.018
Duration of disease, yrs (median, IQR)	1.00 (0.25, 2.00)	13.0 (3.0, 28.0)	< 0.001
VA (mean ± SD)	0.00 ± 0.14	0.03 ± 0.10	0.15
CV (median, IQR)	10.0 (9.75, 10.0)	10.0 (10.0, 10.0)	0.007
Total VFQ39 (median, IQR)	80.4 (71.0, 90.6)	92.0 (82.3, 96.1)	< 0.001
General Health VFQ (mean \pm SD)	59.0 ± 18.5	62.2 ± 22.0	0.28
General Vision VFQ (median, IQR)	80.0 (70.0, 85.0)	85.0 (72.5, 95.0)	< 0.001
VFQ Ocular Pain (median, IQR)	62.5 (37.5, 75.0)	75.0 (50.0, 100.0)	< 0.001
VFQ Near Activities (median, IQR)	86.3 (70.8, 95.8)	91.7 (79.2, 100.0)	0.047
VFQ Distance Activities (median, IQR)	83.3 (66.7, 91.7)	95.8 (83.3, 100.0)	< 0.001
VFQ Social Functioning (median, IQR)	100.0 (83.3, 100.0)	100.0 (100.0, 100.0)	0.002
VFQ Mental Health (median, IQR)	75.0 (50.0, 90.0)	95.0 (82.5, 100.0)	< 0.001
VFQ Role Difficulties (median, IQR)	87.5 (62.5, 100.0)	100.0 (81.3, 100.0)	0.001
VFQ Driving (median, IQR)	83.3 (66.7, 91.7)	83.3 (66.7, 100.0)	0.54
VFQ Colour Vision (median, IQR)	100.0 (100.0, 100.0)	100.0 (100.0, 100.0)	0.31
VFQ Peripheral Vision (median, IQR)	75.0 (50.0, 100.0)	100.0 (75.0, 100.0)	< 0.001
PRMQ (mean ± SD)	39.4 ± 13.6	37.4 ± 11.8	0.29
Narcotics use (% yes)	10 (9.9%)	22 (22.0%)	0.019
Acetazolamide use (% yes)	50 (49.5%)	2 (2.0%)	< 0.001
Topiramate use (% yes)	9 (8.9%)	31 (31.0%)	< 0.001
Cognitive testing			
Composite cognitive Z score (mean ± SD)	-0.25 ± 0.80	-0.24 ± 0.85	0.93
MMSE (mean ± SD)	-0.51 ± 1.46	-0.63 ± 1.26	0.52
Forward Digit Span (mean ± SD)	0.82 ± 1.38	1.15 ± 1.32	0.084
Backward Digit Span (mean \pm SD)	-0.28 ± 1.09	-0.30 ± 1.09	0.91
BNT (median, IQR)	-0.68 (-2.82, 0.12)	-0.33 (-1.41, 0.64)	0.008
RAVLT — Total Recall (median, IQR)	-0.20 (-1.10, 0.60)	-0.80 (-1.50, 0.27)	0.015
RAVLT Retention (mean \pm SD)	-0.31 ± 1.26	-0.38 ± 1.18	0.71
RAVLT Delayed Recall (mean \pm SD)	-0.25 ± 1.24	-0.35 ± 1.23	0.56
RAVLT Recognition (median, IQR)	0.52 (0.21, 0.90)	0.21 (-0.30, 0.81)	0.032
Trails A (median, IQR)	0.28 (-0.24, 0.73)	0.48 (-0.30, 0.95)	0.19
Trails B (median, IQR)	-0.78 (-2.29, 0.22)	-0.28 (-1.32, 0.86)	0.007
COWA (mean ± SD)	-0.16 ± 1.17	-0.26 ± 1.07	0.55
Category Fluency — Animals (mean ± SD)	-0.23 ± 1.08	-0.29 ± 1.01	0.67

BMI — body mass index; BNT — Boston Naming Test; COWA — Controlled Oral Word Association task; CV — colour vision; HIT-6 — Headache Impact Test 6 score; MMSE — Mini Mental Status Examination; NRS — Numerical Rating Pain Scale; PRNQ — Prospective and Retrospective Memory Functioning Questionnaire score; PTCS — pseudotumor cerebri syndrome; RAVLT — Rey Auditory Verbal Learning Test; VA — visual acuity; VFQ39 — Visual Function Questionnaire score found this relationship in a multiple linear regression model controlling for headache intensity.

We found that chronic migraineurs with higher levels of headache pain at the time of testing exhibited greater levels of cognitive impairment. The two studies mentioned above did not assess headache intensity, so a direct comparison cannot be made. However, cognitive impairment in episodic migraine has been related to attack severity in the past [4].

Earlier works found no relationship between mood, depression, and objective cognitive performance in migraineurs [6, 17] despite the high association of psychiatric comorbidities with migraine [18].

The relationship that we identified between cognitive impairment and shorter duration of disease is counterintuitive, but is not new as Rist and Kurth also demonstrated [32]. The effect of duration is especially curious because the migraine brain is different in many ways, including in structural and functional areas related to cognition (hippocampus, parahippocampal gyrus, and orbitofrontal cortex) [33]; migraineurs with a higher frequency of headaches have been found to have smaller hippocampal volumes compared to those with lower frequency headaches [34] and migraineurs to have a higher degree of white matter lesion burden over time [35].

One would think that the cumulative effect of recurrent attacks over time would cause greater cognitive impairment, and greater negative neuroplasticity, but in our study the longer duration of disorder had a positive outcome. We did find that migraineurs with longer duration of chronic migraine had lower pain scores, but duration of disease still had an independent positive correlation with cognition, after adjusting for pain scores. The reason for this is not known. It is possible that migraineurs with longer disease duration have learned better coping skills over the years, although the similar severe headache-related disability scores among cognitively normal as opposed to cognitively impaired groups would argue against this. It is also possible that migraineurs with longer duration of disease have had higher healthcare use over the years, and thus have had more frequent opportunities for intervention on modifiable risk factors for cognitive impairment (e.g. hypertension, a sedentary lifestyle, and smoking). We can only hypothesise this because these factors were not studied.

A very interesting and novel finding was our association of cognitive impairment with vision-related mental health, especially considering normal visual activity and colour vision. Migraineurs have already been reported to have significant reductions in visual quality of life, especially in chronic migraine, with similar impairment to neuro-ophthalmic disorders such as optic neuritis and myasthenia gravis [36]. This impairment is predominantly related to dry eye, but also to photophobia [37].

Finally, we demonstrated, for the first time, that chronic migraineurs have a similar level of cognitive impairment to patients with PTCS, a condition already known to cause cognitive impairment in young women otherwise not at risk for cognitive decline. Our previous study reported that cognitive impairment in PTCS was related to headache intensity and headache-related disability, which is similar to what we found in our latest study, though headache-related disability did not yield any associations for the chronic migraine group. Many patients with PTCS meet the diagnostic criteria for chronic migraine. Our results support the notion that the similar cognitive impairments seen in both conditions are, at least in part, migraine-related.

Our study has several limitations. Firstly, the patients were recruited from a tertiary referral headache centre, so it is very likely that our sample was more significantly disabled compared to chronic migraineurs seeking care from primary care or general neurology clinics. Secondly, we did not perform any follow up cognitive testing to investigate the reversibility of impairment after making positive changes (i.e. withdrawing opiates, controlling acute pain). A longitudinal study is needed to determine if these deficits are reversible with improvement in migraines, but is beyond the scope of our current study. Thirdly, our migraineurs differed in many baseline characteristics compared to our earlier sample of patients with PTCS.

Conclusions, clinical implications and future directions

While most chronic migraineurs have normal cognitive profiles, multi-domain mild cognitive impairment is indeed present in a large proportion of patients, supporting the notion that migraine is an "invisible" disability. This should be recognised when chronic migraineurs need extra help, for example at work or school. We have identified several modifiable factors comorbid with cognitive impairment in chronic migraineurs - pain intensity, narcotics use, worse vision-related quality of life, and worse social health. Improved acute headache relief, avoidance of narcotics, special measures to help with visual disability (e.g. lubricating drops for dry eye, and tinted lenses for photosensitivity), and functional restoration programmes aimed at helping migraineurs to be more active in the community may be particularly important in migraineurs who experience cognitive impairment. Improved headache prevention, e.g. with the initiation of onabotulinumtoxinA or monoclonal antibodies directed against calcitonin gene related peptide or its receptor, could be used to both reduce acute headache severity and reduce the need for analgesics such as narcotics [38, 39]. In our clinical experience, patients with chronic migraine often worry that they are developing a neurodegenerative disease when they experience migraine-related cognitive impairment.

Our study serves to validate their symptoms, and provides information on the scope of disability caused by migraine, as well as pointing to several, highly modifiable, risk factors for improvement.

Conflicts of interest: None.

Funding: This research was supported by the Lantry Family Foundation and by the Myers Family Foundation.

References

- Moriarty O, McGuire BE, Finn DP. The effect of pain on cognitive function: a review of clinical and preclinical research. Prog Neurobiol. 2011; 93(3): 385–404, doi: 10.1016/j.pneurobio.2011.01.002, indexed in Pubmed: 21216272.
- Gil-Gouveia R, Martins I. Clinical description of attack-related cognitive symptoms in migraine: A systematic review. Cephalalgia. 2017; 38(7): 1335–1350, doi: 10.1177/0333102417728250.
- Gil-Gouveia R, Oliveira AG, Martins IP. Assessment of cognitive dysfunction during migraine attacks: a systematic review. J Neurol. 2015; 262(3): 654–665, doi: 10.1007/s00415-014-7603-5, indexed in Pubmed: 25542294.
- Gil-Gouveia R, Martins IP. Cognition and cognitive impairment in migraine. Curr Pain Headache Rep. 2019; 23(11): 84, doi: 10.1007/ s11916-019-0824-7, indexed in Pubmed: 31511992.
- Huang L, Juan Dong H, Wang Xi, et al. Duration and frequency of migraines affect cognitive function: evidence from neuropsychological tests and event-related potentials. J Headache Pain. 2017; 18(1): 54, doi: 10.1186/s10194-017-0758-6, indexed in Pubmed: 28477306.
- Latysheva N, Filatova E, Osipova D, et al. Cognitive impairment in chronic migraine: a cross-sectional study in a clinic-based sample. Arq Neuropsiquiatr. 2020; 78(3): 133–138, doi: 10.1590/0004-282X20190159, indexed in Pubmed: 32236328.
- Friedman DI, Quiros PA, Subramanian PS, et al. and the NORDIC IIHTT Study Group. Headache in idiopathic intracranial hypertension: findings from the idiopathic intracranial hypertension treatment trial. Headache. 2017; 57(8): 1195–1205, doi: 10.1111/head.13153, indexed in Pubmed: 28752894.
- Sørensen PS, Thomsen AM, Gjerris F. Persistent disturbances of cognitive functions in patients with pseudotumor cerebri. Acta Neurol Scand. 1986; 73(3): 264–268, doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0404.1986. tb03273.x, indexed in Pubmed: 3716764.
- Kharkar S, Hernandez R, Batra S, et al. Cognitive impairment in patients with pseudotumor cerebri syndrome. Behav Neurol. 2011; 24(2): 143–148, doi: 10.3233/BEN-2011-0325, indexed in Pubmed: 21606575.
- Kaplan CP, Miner ME, McGregor JM. Pseudotumour cerebri: risk for cognitive impairment? Brain Inj. 1997; 11(4): 293–303, doi: 10.1080/026990597123601, indexed in Pubmed: 9134204.
- Yri HM, Fagerlund B, Forchhammer HB, et al. Cognitive function in idiopathic intracranial hypertension: a prospective case-control study. BMJ Open. 2014; 4(4): e004376, doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2013-004376, indexed in Pubmed: 24713214.
- Arseni C, Simoca I, Jipescu I, et al. Pseudotumor cerebri: risk factors, clinical course, prognostic criteria. Rom J Neurol Psychiatry. 1992; 30(2): 115–132, indexed in Pubmed: 1520600.
- Zur D, Naftaliev E, Kesler A. Evidence of multidomain mild cognitive impairment in idiopathic intracranial hypertension. J Neuroophthalmol. 2015; 35(1): 26–30, doi: 10.1097/WN0.000000000000199, indexed in Pubmed: 25383589.
- Fermo OP, Rao A, Schwartzbaum A, et al. Predictors of cognitive impairment in pseudotumor cerebri. Neurol Neurochir Pol. 2021; 55(4): 394–402, doi: 10.5603/PJNNS.a2021.0057, indexed in Pubmed: 34379319.
- Ferreira KS, Teixeira CT, Cáfaro C, et al. Chronic migraine patients show cognitive impairment in an extended neuropsychological assessment. Arq Neuropsiquiatr. 2018; 76(9): 582–587, doi: 10.1590/0004-282X20180085, indexed in Pubmed: 30365620.

- eadache Classification Committee of the International Headache Society (IHS). The International Classification of Headache Disorders, 3rd edition (beta version). Cephalagia. 2013; 33(9): 629–808, doi: 10.1177/0333102413485658, indexed in Pubmed: 23771276.
- Lo Buono V, Bonanno L, Corallo F, et al. Cognitive functions and psychological symptoms in migraine: a study on patients with and without aura. Int J Neurosci. 2019; 129(6): 588–592, doi: 10.1080/00207454.2018.1554658, indexed in Pubmed: 30497314.
- Minen MT, Begasse De Dhaem O, Kroon Van Diest A, et al. Migraine and its psychiatric comorbidities. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2016; 87(7): 741–749, doi: 10.1136/jnnp-2015-312233, indexed in Pubmed: 26733600.
- Kosinski M, Bayliss MS, Bjorner JB, et al. A six-item short-form survey for measuring headache impact: the HIT-6. Qual Life Res. 2003; 12(8): 963–974, doi: 10.1023/a:1026119331193, indexed in Pubmed: 14651415.
- Chung F, Yegneswaran B, Liao Pu, et al. STOP questionnaire: a tool to screen patients for obstructive sleep apnea. Anesthesiology. 2008; 108(5): 812–821, doi: 10.1097/ALN.0b013e31816d83e4, indexed in Pubmed: 18431116.
- Crawford JR, Smith G, Maylor EA, et al. The Prospective and Retrospective Memory Questionnaire (PRMQ): Normative data and latent structure in a large non-clinical sample. Memory. 2003; 11(3): 261–275, doi: 10.1080/09658210244000027, indexed in Pubmed: 12908675.
- Mangione CM, Lee PP, Pitts J, et al. Psychometric properties of the National Eye Institute Visual Function Questionnaire (NEI-VFQ). NEI--VFQ Field Test Investigators. Arch Ophthalmol. 1998; 116(11): 1496– -1504, doi: 10.1001/archopht.116.11.1496, indexed in Pubmed: 9823352.
- NINDS User Manual. NINDS User Manual Quality of Life in Neurological Disorders (Neuro-QoL) Measures. Version 2.0. March 2015. https://www.sralab.org/sites/default/files/2017-06/Neuro-QOL_ User_Manual_v2_24Mar2015.pdf (24.07.2022).
- Crawford JR, Moore JW, Cameron IM. Verbal fluency: a NART-based equation for the estimation of premorbid performance. Br J Clin Psychol. 1992; 31(3): 327–329, doi: 10.1111/j.2044-8260.1992. tb00999.x, indexed in Pubmed: 1393161.
- Weschler D. WMS-III administration and scoring manual. San Antonio, TX: The Psychological Corportation/Harcourt Brace & Co; 1997.
- Tombaugh TN, Hubley AM. The 60-item Boston Naming Test: norms for cognitively intact adults aged 25 to 88 years. J Clin Exp Neuropsychol. 1997; 19(6): 922–932, doi: 10.1080/01688639708403773, indexed in Pubmed: 9524887.
- Savage RM, Gouvier WD. Rey Auditory-Verbal Learning Test: the effects of age and gender, and norms for delayed recall and story recognition trials. Arch Clin Neuropsychol. 1992; 7(5): 407–414, indexed in Pubmed: 14591275.
- Tombaugh T. Trail making test A and B: normative data stratified by age and education. Archives of Clinical Neuropsychology. 2004; 19(2): 203–214, doi: 10.1016/s0887-6177(03)00039-8.
- Ross TP, Furr AE, Carter SE, et al. The psychometric equivalence of two alternate forms of the Controlled Oral Word Association Test. Clin Neuropsychol. 2006; 20(3): 414-431, doi: 10.1080/13854040590967153, indexed in Pubmed: 16895856.
- Acevedo A, Loewenstein DA, Barker WW, et al. Category fluency test: normative data for English- and Spanish-speaking elderly. J Int Neuropsychol Soc. 2000; 6(7): 760–769, doi: 10.1017/ s1355617700677032, indexed in Pubmed: 11105466.

- Donohue MC, Sperling RA, Salmon DP, et al. Australian Imaging, Biomarkers, and Lifestyle Flagship Study of Ageing, Alzheimer's Disease Neuroimaging Initiative, Alzheimer's Disease Cooperative Study. The preclinical Alzheimer cognitive composite: measuring amyloid-related decline. JAMA Neurol. 2014; 71(8): 961–970, doi: 10.1001/jamaneurol.2014.803, indexed in Pubmed: 24886908.
- Rist PM, Kurth T. Migraine and cognitive decline: a topical review. Headache: The Journal of Head and Face Pain. 2013; 53(4): 589–598, doi: 10.1111/head.12046.
- Schwedt TJ, Chiang CC, Chong CD, et al. Functional MRI of migraine. Lancet Neurol. 2015; 14(1): 81–91, doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(14)70193-0, indexed in Pubmed: 25496899.
- Maleki N, Becerra L, Brawn J, et al. Common hippocampal structural and functional changes in migraine. Brain Struct Funct. 2013; 218(4): 903–912, doi: 10.1007/s00429-012-0437-y, indexed in Pubmed: 22760159.
- 35. Rościszewska-Żukowska I, Zając-Mnich M, Janik P. Characteristics and clinical correlates of white matter changes in brain magnetic resonan-

ce of migraine females. Neurol Neurochir Pol. 2018; 52(6): 695–703, doi: 10.1016/j.pjnns.2018.09.007, indexed in Pubmed: 30297100.

- Hanson LL, Ahmed Z, Katz BJ, et al. Patients With Migraine Have Substantial Reductions in Measures of Visual Quality of Life. Headache. 2018; 58(7): 1007–1013, doi: 10.1111/head.13330, indexed in Pubmed: 29877580.
- Ozudogru S, Neufeld A, Katz BJ, et al. Reduced visual quality of life associated with migraine is most closely correlated with symptoms of dry eye. Headache. 2019; 59(10): 1714–1721, doi: 10.1111/ head.13662, indexed in Pubmed: 31557326.
- Domitrz I, Lipa A, Rożniecki J, et al. Treatment and management of migraine in neurological ambulatory practice in Poland by indicating therapy with monoclonal anti-CGRP antibodies. Neurol Neurochir Pol. 2020; 54(4): 337–343, doi: 10.5603/PJNNS.a2020.0054, indexed in Pubmed: 32687594.
- Domitrz I, Sławek J, Słowik A, et al. Onabotulinumtoxin A (ONA-BoNT/A) in the treatment of chronic migraine. Neurol Neurochir Pol. 2022; 56(1): 39– -47, doi: 10.5603/PJNNS.a2021.0061, indexed in Pubmed: 34477213.



Steroid-responsive encephalopathy in autoimmune thyroiditis (SREAT) as a differential diagnosis of Creutzfeldt-Jakob Disease

Şeyma Osmanlıoğlu^{1, 2}, Inga Zerr¹

¹Department of Neurology, Georg-August-Universität, Göttingen, Germany ² Department of Gynaecology and Obstetrics, Ankara Medipol University Faculty of Medicine, Ankara, Turkey

ABSTRACT

Introduction. Steroid-responsive encephalopathy in autoimmune thyroiditis (SREAT) is characterised by a wide range of neuropsychiatric symptoms and elevated thyroid antibodies. SREAT can mimic sporadic Creutzfeldt-Jakob Disease (sCJD) and distinguishing between both entities is important because SREAT responds to corticosteroids.

Material and methods. Data of patients reported to the National Reference Centre for the Surveillance of CJD in Göttingen, Germany between August 1994 and October 2008 was retrospectively reviewed. In the case and control groups, 49 patients had SREAT and 48 had sCJD with elevated thyroid antibodies.

Results. Antibodies against thyroid peroxidase were the most common antibodies in both SREAT (86%) and sCJD (88%), followed by antibodies against thyroglobulin (SREAT, 63.3%; sCJD, 39.6%; p = 0.020) and TSH-receptor-antibodies (SREAT, 14.3%; sCJD, 2.1%; p = 0.059).

Epileptic seizures were observed more frequently in the SREAT group (SREAT, 44.9%; sCJD, 12.5%; p < 0.001). Dementia (SREAT, 61.2%; sCJD, 100%; p < 0.001), ataxia (SREAT, 44.9%; sCJD, 89.6%; p < 0.001), visual impairment (SREAT, 22.4%; sCJD, 50%; p = 0.005), extrapyramidal disorder (SREAT, 32.7%; sCJD, 60.4%; p = 0.006), myoclonus (SREAT, 38.8%; sCJD, 81.3%; p < 0.001) and akinetic mutism (SREAT, 6.1%; sCJD, 37.5%; p < 0.001) were observed more frequently in sCJD.

Cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) pleocytosis was observed more frequently in SREAT patients (SREAT, 33.3%; sCJD, 6.4%; p = 0.001), as was a pathological increase in protein concentration (SREAT, 68.8%; sCJD, 36.2%; p = 0.001).

Conclusions. In a case of encephalopathy, the diagnosis of SREAT should also be considered in suspected cases of CJD so as to be able to start corticosteroid treatment quickly.

Key words: steroid-responsive encephalopathy (SREAT), Hashimoto encephalopathy (HE), sporadic Creutzfeldt-Jakob Disease (sCJD), diagnostic criteria

(Neurol Neurochir Pol 2023; 57 (2): 198-205)

Introduction

Steroid-responsive encephalopathy associated with autoimmune thyroiditis (SREAT) is a rare disorder first described in 1966 by Brain et al. as Hashimoto's encephalopathy in a 48-year-old patient with a known Hashimoto's thyroiditis [1]. Since then, more than 300 cases have been published worldwide, mostly in the form of individual case reports [2]. The estimated overall prevalence is 2.1 per 100,000 subjects [2], although the disease may be underdiagnosed. The aetiology of SREAT has not yet been established. The previous models have so far been based on observations and speculative conclusions rather than experimental or histological evidence [3]. Despite different aetiology models, there is consistently a significant

Address for correspondence: Şeyma Osmanlıoğlu, Ankara Medipol Üniversitesi Anafartalar Mh. Talatpaşa Blv, Biga 2 Sk No: 2, 06050 Altındağ/Ankara, Turkey; e-mail: s.osmanlioglu@gmail.com

Received: 29.11.2022 Accepted: 12.01.2023 Early publication date: 2.02.2023

This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially.



clinical improvement under glucocorticoid therapy. Due to the lack of diagnostic criteria, SREAT remains a diagnosis of exclusion. The diagnosis of SREAT is currently based on a broad range of unspecific neuropsychiatric symptoms, elevated thyroid antibodies, and a good response to immunosuppressive treatment [3]. On the other hand, a recent study argues that a "good response to corticosteroid treatment" should not be considered a necessary criterion, since such a response is only achieved in 32% of patients [4].

Elevated thyroid antibodies have also been described in Creutzfeldt-Jakob Disease (CJD), which belongs to a family of fatal neurodegenerative diseases collectively known as human transmissible spongiform encephalopathies [3, 5]. One of the most crucial differences between the two diseases is that SREAT responds to corticosteroids, whereas CJD leads to death within a few months. Distinguishing between SREAT and CJD is very important, since they can show some similarities, in particular in clinical symptoms and cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) findings, especially in the early phase of CJD [6, 7].

The present study aims to investigate the differences between SREAT and sporadic Creutzfeldt-Jakob Disease (sCJD), considering clinical appearance, laboratory findings, imaging, and the courses of both diseases.

Material and methods

The approval of the ethics committee for the study 'Investigation of the epidemiology, early diagnosis and molecular pathology of human spongiform encephalopathies' was obtained (application number 11/11/93, votes of the ethics committee of November 4, 1993, September 18, 1996, September 12, 2002). Since 1 June, 1993, all suspected cases of CJD have been reported nationwide across Germany to the National Reference Centre for CJD in Göttingen. In the present retrospective case-control study, cases with the diagnosis of SREAT were identified by reviewing the data of the patients reported to the National Reference Centre for CJD between August 1994 and September 2008. The diagnosis of SREAT was confirmed in all cases according to the following criteria [8]: unexplained, recurrent episodes with epileptic seizures, myoclonus, focal neurological deficits, or psychiatric

Table 1 Distribution of case and control groups according to selected criteria

disorders; increased thyroid antibodies; very good response to corticosteroids; and no evidence of metabolic, paraneoplastic, infectious or other causes. The control group consisted of confirmed and probable sCJD patients according to the 1998 criteria of the World Health Organisation (WHO) [9], and at least one elevated thyroid antibody was detected in all cases. Patients with unclear diagnoses and sCJD patients without elevated thyroid antibodies were excluded from the study. The descriptive statistical analysis of the data was carried out using Statistical Program System for Social Sciences (SPSS) version 21.0. The χ 2 test statistic and the independent samples t-test were used for the group difference analysis. The medians, means, standard deviations, and percentages are reported for the case and control groups.

Results

A total of 97 individuals were included in the study. Of these, 49 were patients with a SREAT diagnosis forming the case group, and 48 were patients with a confirmed or probable sCJD diagnosis forming the control group. The median age of the SREAT and sCJD groups were 60 years (range 47 to 72.5) and 65.5 years (range 62 to 71.75), respectively (p = 0.055). Women were more frequently affected by both diseases than men (female: male; SREAT: 71%: 29%; CJD: 75%: 25%). The median disease duration for sCJD was six months. These results are comparable with data reported in the literature, highlighting that our control group was representative. The duration of SREAT could not be determined since patients usually improved clinically very quickly after the initiation of steroid therapy, and also the exact duration was not provided in patient records in many cases. A detailed overview of the cohort is set out in Table 1.

Thyroid function

Information on thyroid function was available for 48 SREAT and 43 sCJD patients. There was no difference between the two groups regarding thyroid dysfunction (p = 0.152). At the time when the neurological or psychiatric symptoms first appeared, the majority of the participants in both groups were euthyroid, while 31.2% of the SREAT and

5	Case group (SREAT) (n = 49)	Control group (confirmed/probable sCJD) (n = 48)	P-value
Age (years)	60 [47–72.5]	65.5 [62–71.75]	0.055 ¹
Gender			0.691 ²
Women	35 (71)	36 (75)	
Men	14 (29)	12 (25)	
Duration of illness (months) Median [IQR]	could not be captured	6 [4–12]	

¹U Mann-Whitney test; Median [IQR]

²Pearson's chi-square; n (%)

Table 2. Thyroid function

	Case group (SREAT) (n = 48)	Control group (confirmed/probable sCJD) (n = 43)	P-value
Euthyroid	29 (60.4)	28 (65.1)	0.152 ¹
Hypothyroid	15 (31.2)	13 (30.2)	
Euthyroid, THRT	5 (10.4)	10 (23.3)	
Hypothyroid, subclinical	4 (8.3)	3 (7)	
Hypothyroid	4 (8.3)	0	
Hypothyroid, unclassifiable	2 (4.2)	0	
Hyperthyroid	4 (8.3)	2 (4.7)	

¹Fisher-Freeman-Halton exact test; n (%) THRT: Thyroid hormone replacement therapy

Table 3. Thyroid antibodies

	Case group (SREAT) (n = 49)	Control group (confirmed/probable sCJD) (n = 48)	P-value
ТРО	42 (85.7)	42 (87.5)	0.796 ¹
anti-Tg	31 (63.3)	19 (39.6)	0.020 ¹
TR-Ab	7 (14.3)	1 (2.1)	0.059 ²
only TPO	17 (34.7)	28 (58.3)	0.036 ³
only anti-Tg	5 (10.2)	5 (10.4)	
only TR-Ab	0	1 (2.1)	
TPO+ anti-Tg	20 (40.8)	14 (29.2)	
TPO+TR-Ab	1 (2)	0	
TPO+ anti-Tg+ TR-Ab	4 (8.2)	0	

¹Pearson's chi-square; n (%) ²Fisher's exact test; n (%)

³Fisher-Freeman-Halton exact test; n (%)

anti-Tq — antibodies against thyroglobulin; TPO — antibodies against thyroid peroxidase; TR-Ab — TSH-receptor-antibodies

30.2% of the sCJD cases were hypothyroid. We note that five of the SREAT, and 10 of the sCJD, patients were in a clinically euthyroid condition due to being on thyroid hormone replacement therapy (THRT) at the time of the investigation. Hyperthyroidism was observed in four of the SREAT and two of the CJD cases. 22 of the SREAT and 11 of the sCJD patients were diagnosed with Hashimoto's thyroiditis (HT) (p = 0.692). Table 2 provides an overview of thyroid function.

An increase in at least one of the thyroid antibodies in the blood was the inclusion criterion for the present study. Antibodies against thyroid peroxidase (TPO) were the most common thyroid antibodies observed in both patient groups (SREAT 86%; sCJD 88%), followed by antibodies against thyroglobulin (anti-Tg) (SREAT: 63.3%; sCJD: 39.6%; p = 0.020) and TSH-receptor-antibodies (TRAb) (SREAT: 14.3%; sCJD: 2.1%; p = 0.059). While anti-TPO alone was commonly observed in sCJD (sCJD: 58.3%; SREAT: 34.7%), the combination of anti-TPO and anti-Tg was more common in SREAT (SREAT: 40.8%; sCJD: 29.2%, p = 0.036). A detailed overview of the thyroid antibodies is presented in Table 3.

Symptoms

Cognitive deficits were the most frequently observed initial clinical symptoms in both groups, followed by balance and coordination disorders and depressive symptoms. Epileptic seizures, headaches, and impaired consciousness as initial symptoms were observed more frequently in the SREAT group than in the sCJD group. In contrast, we observed visual impairment more frequently in sCJD cases. A detailed overview is presented in Table 4.

During the entire course of the diseases, significant differences were observed between the two groups in the occurrence of dementia, ataxia, myoclonus, akinetic mutism, and epileptic seizures. The symptoms are set out in Table 5 according to their frequency.

Findings in cerebrospinal fluid

Analysis of the CSF showed significantly more pleocytosis in SREAT patients (SREAT 33.3%) vs. sCJD 6.4%; p = 0.001). The comparison of the quantitative data (SREAT: n = 46; sCJD: n = 40) showed on average a slight pleocytosis

Table 4. Symptom frequencies at onset of disease

	Case group (SREAT) (n = 49)	Control group (confirmed/probable sCJD) (n = 48)	P-value
Visual impairment	0	5 (10.4)	0.005 ¹
Hallucinations	1 (2)	0	
Myoclonus	0	1 (2.1)	
Seizures	5 (10.2)	0	
Balance and coordination disorders	8 (16.3)	14 (29.2)	
Cephalgia	3 (6.1)	0	
Depressive symptoms	8 (16.3)	14 (29.2)	
Cognitive deficits	13 (26.5)	17 (35.4)	
Disturbed state of consciousness	5 (10.2)	0	
Paresis	2 (4.1)	1 (2.1)	
Tremor	1 (2)	1 (2.1)	
Reduced/disturbed speech production	1 (2)	0	
Sensory disturbance	2 (4.1)	2 (4.2)	

¹Fisher-Freeman-Halton exact test; n (%)

Table 5. Symptom frequencies during entire course of disease

	Case group (SREAT) (n = 49)	Control group (confirmed/probable sCJD) (n = 48)	P-value
Dementia	30 (61.2)	48 (100)	< 0.001 ¹
Ataxia	22 (44.9)	43 (89.6)	< 0.001 ²
Visual impairment	11 (22.4)	24 (50)	0.005 ²
Pyramidal disorder	24 (49)	29 (60.4)	0.258 ²
Extrapyramidal disorder	16 (32.7)	29 (60.4)	0.006 ²
Myoclonus	19 (38.8)	39 (81.3)	< 0.001 ²
Akinetic mutism	3 (6.1)	18 (37.5)	< 0.001 ²
Epileptic seizures	22 (44.9)	6 (12.5)	< 0.001 ²
Hallucinations	17 (34.7)	16 (33.3)	0.888 ²
¹ Fisher's exact test: n (%)			

²Pearson's chi-square: n (%)

(mean: $8.1/\mu$ L; median [IQR]: 2 [1–7]/ μ L) for the SREAT (p=0.009). Likewise, a pathological increase in the protein concentration in the CSF was observed significantly more in the SREAT cases (SREAT 68.8% *vs.* sCJD 36.2%; p = 0.001). The average total protein in the CSF was significantly increased in the SREAT collective (mean: 1,256 mg/L; median [IQR]: 569 [410–1,264] mg/L; p = 0.004) (SREAT: n = 43; sCJD: n = 38). Oligoclonal bands were found in only 7/39 SREAT and 4/42 CJD patients (Tab. 6).

Evaluation of the 14-3-3 protein showed a statistically significant detection of 14-3-3 in sCJD patients compared to SREAT patients (p < 0.001). 14-3-3 protein showed a sensitivity of 87.5% and a specificity of 70.4% regarding sCJD. Other CSF proteins such as tau protein, beta-amyloid (ßA), neuron-specific enolase (NSE), and S100 protein were observed

as pathologically more frequently in sCJD cases. Statistically significant differences were observed between the two groups in all protein types, except for ßA (Tab. 7).

EEG

Only one SREAT patient had an EEG showing typical changes for sCJD, the periodic sharp-wave complexes, although it was no longer detectable at the second examination. The EEG examination showed a sensitivity of 46.8% and a specificity of 96% regarding sCJD.

Cranial Magnetic Resonance Imaging (cMRI)

Available cMRI recordings (in total 48 patients; 24 SREAT and 25 sCJD) were re-evaluated by a neuroradiologist. The cMRI examination regarding the signal hyperintensities

Table 6. Number of cells and protein concentration in CSF

	Case group (SREAT) (n = 48)	Control group (confirmed/probable sCJD) (n = 47)	P-value
Pleocytosis	16 (33.3)	3 (6.4)	0.001 ¹
Total protein	33 (68.8)	17 (36.2)	0.001 ¹
¹ Pearson's chi-square; n (%)			
	Case group (SREAT)	Control group (confirmed/probable sCJD)	P-value
Pleocytosis (/µL)	2 [1–7]	1 [1–2]	0.009 ¹
Total protein (mg/L)	569 [410–1264]	433 [329–600]	0.004 ¹

¹U Mann-Whitney test; Median [IQR]

Table 7. Liquor proteins

	Case grou (n =	Case group (SREAT) (n = 24)		Control group (confirmed/probable sCJD) (n = 25)	
Negative	31 (6	31 (68.9)		0	
Positive	11 (2	11 (24.4)		42 (87.5)	
Positive → Negative	2 (4	2 (4.4)		0	
Negative → Positive	C	0		6 (12.5)	
Infectious/Not evaluable	1 (2	1 (2.2) Case group (SREAT)		0	
	Case grou			Control group (confirmed/probable sCJD)	
	Total	Pathological	Total	Pathological	
Tau	24	3 (12.5)	36	35 (97.2)	< 0.001 ¹
ßА	23	4 (17.4)	24	8 (33.3)	0.210 ¹
NSE	16	2 (12.5)	22	20 (90.9)	< 0.001 ¹
S100	8	2 (25)	9	9 (100)	0.002 ²

BA — beta-amyloid; NSE — neuron-specific enolase; S100 — S100 protein; Tau — tau protein;

¹Pearson's chi-square; n (%) ²Fisher's exact test: n (%)

³Fisher-Freeman-Halton exact test; n (%

of the basal ganglia was observed more frequently in sCJD with 84%, whereas this was only observed in about a third of the SREAT patients (p-value < 0.001). Cortical changes were observed in 84% of the sCJD and 50% of the SREAT patients. Hyperintensity in the frontal cortex was the most frequently observed change in both patient groups. On the other hand, hyperintensities on the frontal (p = 0.007), parietal (p = 0.010), and temporal cortex (p = 0.019) occurred significantly more in the sCJD cases. In contrast to the cerebral cortex, the hyperintensities in the white matter in the sense of leukoencephalopathy were observed almost identically in both groups (SREAT: 71%; sCJD: 72%). However, there were significant differences in white matter morphology. Areal changes were observed in SREAT cases. In contrast, the sCJD cases showed more scattered changes. Another non-specific change, atrophy, was observed more frequently in sCJD than in SREAT. However, the difference was not significant. MRI images with all T2, Flair, and DWI weightings were available from five SREAT patients and five sCJD patients. Cortical hyperintensities were detectable in all sCJD patients with DWI. In contrast, hyperintensities in white matter were detectable in all patients in both the sCJD and SREAT groups with flair and T2 weighting. Statistical analysis was not carried out due to the small numbers.

The study radiologist correctly classified the MRI images in 88% of the sCJD cases, but was only able to make the diagnosis of SREAT in 41.7% of the SREAT cases.

Discussion

To the best of our knowledge, this is the largest cohort of adult SREAT patients in the literature, which also compared the disease with sCJD in many ways and showed some differences between both diseases, which may help to distinguish SREAT from sCJD in early and in late stages. In our study, the median age of the SREAT and sCJD groups were 60 years

Table of fina			
	Case group (SREAT) (n = 24)	Control group (confirmed/probable sCJD) (n = 25)	P-value
Cortex			
Frontal	8 (33.3)	18 (72)	0.007 ¹
Cing. Gyr.	8 (33.3)	14 (56)	0.111 ¹
Parietal	2 (8.3)	10(40)	0.010 ¹
Temporal	4 (16.7)	12 (48)	0.019 ¹
Insula	5(20.8)	10 (40)	0.146 ¹
Occipital	0	2 (8)	0.490 ²
Hippoc.	4 (16.7)	6 (24)	0.725 ²
White matter			
Scattered	7 (29.2)	16 (64)	0.033 ³
Areal	11 (45.8)	3 (12)	
Scattered and areal	3 (12.5)	2 (8)	
Basal ganglia	7 (29.2)	21 (84)	< 0.001 ¹
Thalamus	1 (4.2)	7 (28)	0.049 ²
Cerebellum	3 (12.5)	10 (40)	0.029 ¹
Atrophy			
Global	6 (25)	10 (40)	0.531 ³
Focal	2 (8.3)	3 (12)	
Correctly evaluated by radiologist	10 (41.7)	22 (88)	0.001 ¹
• • • •			

Table 8. MRI

¹Pearson's chi-square; n (%)

²Fisher's exact test; n (%) ³Fisher-Freeman-Halton's test: n (%)

risher-rieeman-naiton's test; ii (%

(range 47 to 72.5) and 65.5 years (range 62 to 71.75), respectively (p = 0.055), and women were more often affected by both diseases than men (female: male; SREAT: 71%/29%; sCJD: 75%/25%). These results agree with the literature. However, SREAT has been observed in younger patients (52 years) in the literature [10, 11]. The fact that the patients in our SREAT group consisted of suspected sCJD cases may explain this difference between our results and the literature.

Both hypothyroidism and hyperthyroidism can affect brain function [12]. However, the present study showed that the majority of patients in both groups were euthyroid, in line with the literature [3, 11, 13, 14]. The increased thyroid antibodies are currently a diagnostic criterion for SREAT, whereby HT is not necessarily - not even often - associated with SREAT [8]. Our study also showed no difference in the presence of HT between the two diseases. These results might indicate that SREAT and sCJD cannot be distinguished regarding the presence of autoimmune thyroiditis or thyroid dysfunction. This might further imply that SREAT is not a consequence of dysthyroidism. The role of antibodies in the pathogenesis of the disease is also not yet clear. Many authors have considered the antibodies to be innocent bystanders, whereas other researchers believe that the increase of autoantibody levels is proportional to the activity of the disease and that their level decreases after treatment with corticosteroids [3]. In line with the literature, anti-TPO was the most common antibody not only in SREAT but also in sCJD [13, 15, 16], while anti-TG is observed more commonly in SREAT patients. In clinical terms, it is noteworthy that the sole occurrence of anti-TPO for sCJD and the combination of anti-TPO and anti-TG rather speaks for SREAT. A high prevalence of antibodies in the entire population as well as in sCJD cases makes it difficult to use the antibodies as markers [5, 16, 17]. However, a conclusion based on incidence frequencies does not rule out a causal connection of thyroid antibodies in disease processes.

SREAT has a wide range of symptoms such as stroke-like episodes, with transient focal neurological deficits, with or without cognitive defects, and variably combined with epileptic seizures and deterioration of cognitive functions up to dementia with associated reduced vigilance [18]. We observed CJD-typical symptoms such as dementia, myoclonus, and ataxia to occur more frequently in the SREAT relative to the cases reported in the literature while epileptic seizures were less frequent. This might be because our initial cohort consisted of suspected CJD cases. The symptom frequency in our sCJD sample agrees with the literature [19, 20]. It might be suggested that the occurrence of epileptic seizures and the disturbed state of consciousness as initial symptoms speak in favour of SREAT, and visual disturbances as initial symptoms are distinguishing features of sCJD. Although cognitive deficits are the most common initial symptom in both diseases, they are observed more frequently in sCJD than in SREAT. In the course of the diseases, the distinction between the two in terms of symptom frequency becomes clearer. An epileptic seizure is a characteristic of SREAT while symptoms such as dementia, ataxia, visual disturbances, extrapyramidal disorders, myoclonus, and akinetic mutism are decisive indicators of sCJD, even if the thyroid antibodies have been detected.

Inflammatory changes in the CSF might support the hypothesis that cerebral vasculitis causes SREAT. Detection of 14-3-3 protein in the CSF is a good marker for differentiating between the two diseases, as the protein is detected more frequently in sCJD. Due to the occurrence of false positive or false negative results, we recommend a follow-up CSF analysis after two weeks in case of doubt. In patients under the age of 60 with epileptic seizures, 14-3-3 protein and total protein in CSF should be examined. The absence of 14-3-3 protein, a pathologically increased protein concentration in the CSF, and pleocytosis are indicators for SREAT.

Regarding the EEG changes, the periodic sharp-wave complexes stand out as one of the characteristic features of sCJD, making it a reliable feature to distinguish from SREAT. In our sample, there was only a single SREAT patient with periodic sharp-wave complexes, where such changes disappeared for the same patient in a second EEG examination, indicating that it might have been a false positive. Thus, we recommend an EEG follow-up for cases with an unclear diagnosis.

Neuroimaging has been shown in the literature to provide markers for SREAT and sCJD. SREAT has been described as correlating with changes in cMRI and biopsy evidence of vasculitis [21]. DWI was also shown to be more effective in capturing the characteristics of the disease than FLAIR weighting for displaying cortical hyperintensities [22-24]. Supporting literature, our observations of symmetrical signal elevations of the basal ganglia in the cMRI, and hyperintensities in the frontal, parietal, and temporal cortex being higher in sCJD cases, all highlight that these changes can be used to differentiate sCJD from SREAT. On the other hand, cMRI changes in the white matter in SREAT cases were areal, while sCID cases showed more scattered changes. This finding might indicate a vascular genesis of SREAT and can be used to differentiate SREAT from sCJD. Further confirming the literature, we observed that DWI was better than FLAIR weighting for displaying cortical hyperintensities, especially in the sCJD group, while still being observable in the SREAT group. Our results further highlighted the reverse to be the case for the hyperintensities in the white matter in the sense of leukoencephalopathy, as FLAIR and T2 weighting provided a better representation than DWI for both groups. This result demonstrates the proper use case for these three imaging modalities in cortical grey matter as well as white matter tissue. However, it should not be forgotten that only five patients with the three weightings were examined in both groups. The differentiation between the two diseases based on the cMRI images was largely possible because the study radiologist was able to correctly classify the cMRI images in 88% of the CJD cases, whereas he was only able to correctly diagnose SREAT in 41.7% of cases.

In summary, our results show that SREAT patients are younger than sCJD patients, and the combination of anti-TPO and anti-Tg is more frequently observed in SREAT patients. While headaches and disturbances of consciousness were more common as initial clinical symptoms in SREAT, epileptic seizures were observed both as initial symptoms and during the course of the disease. Pleocytosis and pathological elevation of protein concentration in CSF were common features in SREAT patients. Areal white matter changes were observed in the cMRI of SREAT, in contrast to more scattered white matter changes in sCJD.

A clinical picture of relapsing encephalopathy caused by stroke-like episodes, seizures, myoclonus, and neuropsychiatric disorders, especially in a young patient, should warrant an examination for SREAT. Since most of the patients with SREAT are euthyroid, thyroid antibodies should be systematically tested in all patients with unexplained encephalopathy. Early diagnosis of SREAT and rapid initiation of corticosteroid therapy can often lead to seizure control when anti-epileptic drugs are ineffective [15]. Plasma exchange has also been described in the literature for the treatment of SREAT when steroids are ineffective in the short term or when patients cannot tolerate the side effects of steroids [25]. Because a good corticosteroid response was a necessary criterion for SREAT in our study, all SREAT patients had a good corticosteroid response, which was not the case in sCJD cases. Therefore, corticosteroid therapy is worth trying if SREAT is suspected as the differential diagnosis of CJD.

Although to the best of our knowledge the current study presents the largest cohort examination on SREAT vs sCJD, the rarity of SREAT imposed an inherent limitation on the sample size of our study. Retrospective data collection, variable times for follow-up examinations, and patient data coming from different laboratories, were all further limitations, which calls for a prospective study to further validate the results presented here and elsewhere in the literature.

Determining the pathogenesis of SREAT requires detailed experimental and immunopathological studies to demonstrate the relevance of the thyroid antibodies.

Acknowledgments: The authors would like to express their deepest gratitude to Dr. U. Heinemann and Dr. K. Kallenberg for their support on this study. Conflicts of interest: None. Funding: None.

References

- Brain L, Jellinek EH, Ball K. Hashimoto's disease and encephalopathy. Lancet. 1966; 288(7462): 512–514, doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(66)92876-5.
- Waliszewska-Prosół M, Ejma M. Hashimoto encephalopathy-still more questions than answers. Cells. 2022; 11(18), doi: 10.3390/ cells11182873, indexed in Pubmed: 36139446.
- Churilov LP, Sobolevskaia PA, Stroev YI. Thyroid gland and brain: Enigma of Hashimoto's encephalopathy. Best Pract Res Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2019; 33(6): 101364, doi: 10.1016/j.beem.2019.101364, indexed in Pubmed: 31801687.
- Mattozzi S, Sabater L, Escudero D, et al. Hashimoto encephalopathy in the 21st century. Neurology. 2020; 94(2): e217–e224, doi: 10.1212/ WNL.000000000008785, indexed in Pubmed: 31882532.
- Marshall GA, Doyle JJ. Long-term treatment of Hashimoto's encephalopathy. J Neuropsychiatry Clin Neurosci. 2006; 18(1): 14–20, doi: 10.1176/jnp.18.1.14, indexed in Pubmed: 16525066.
- Hernández Echebarría LE, Saiz A, Graus F, et al. Detection of 14-3-3 protein in the CSF of a patient with Hashimoto's encephalopathy. Neurology. 2000; 54(7): 1539–1540, doi: 10.1212/wnl.54.7.1539, indexed in Pubmed: 10751278.
- Saiz A, Graus F, Dalmau J, et al. Detection of 14-3-3 brain protein in the cerebrospinal fluid of patients with paraneoplastic neurological disorders. Ann Neurol. 1999; 46(5): 774–777, indexed in Pubmed: 10970247.
- Ferracci F, Carnevale A. The neurological disorder associated with thyroid autoimmunity. J Neurol. 2006; 253(8): 975–984, doi: 10.1007/ s00415-006-0170-7, indexed in Pubmed: 16786216.
- WH WH. World Health Organization (WHO). Human transmissible spongiform encephalopathies. Wkly Epidemiol Rec. 1998; 73: 361–365.
- Heinemann U, Krasnianski A, Meissner B, et al. Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease in Germany: a prospective 12-year surveillance. Brain. 2007; 130(Pt 5): 1350–1359, doi: 10.1093/brain/awm063, indexed in Pubmed: 17472986.
- Laurent C, Capron J, Quillerou B, et al. Steroid-responsive encephalopathy associated with autoimmune thyroiditis (SREAT): Characteristics, treatment and outcome in 251 cases from the literature. Autoimmun Rev. 2016; 15(12): 1129–1133, doi: 10.1016/j.autrev.2016.09.008, indexed in Pubmed: 27639840.
- Thrush DC, Boddie HG. Episodic encephalopathy associated with thyroid disorders. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 1974; 37(6): 696–700, doi: 10.1136/jnnp.37.6.696, indexed in Pubmed: 4135819.
- Boelen R, de Vries T. Clinical characteristics of paediatric Hashimoto's encephalopathy. Eur J Paediatr Neurol. 2021; 32: 122–127, doi: 10.1016/j.ejpn.2021.04.006, indexed in Pubmed: 33964645.

- Seipelt M, Zerr I, Nau R, et al. Hashimoto's encephalitis as a differential diagnosis of Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 1999; 66(2): 172–176, doi: 10.1136/jnnp.66.2.172, indexed in Pubmed: 10071095.
- Afshari M, Afshari ZS, Schuele SU. Pearls & oy-sters: Hashimoto encephalopathy. Neurology. 2012; 78(22): e134–e137, doi: 10.1212/ WNL.0b013e3182582fd4, indexed in Pubmed: 22641407.
- Chong JiY, Rowland LP, Utiger RD. Hashimoto encephalopathy: syndrome or myth? Arch Neurol. 2003; 60(2): 164–171, doi: 10.1001/ archneur.60.2.164, indexed in Pubmed: 12580699.
- Peschen-Rosin R, Schabet M, Dichgans J. Manifestation of Hashimoto's encephalopathy years before onset of thyroid disease. Eur Neurol. 1999; 41(2): 79–84, doi: 10.1159/000008007, indexed in Pubmed: 10023109.
- Kothbauer-Margreiter I, Sturzenegger M, Komor J, et al. Encephalopathy associated with Hashimoto thyroiditis: diagnosis and treatment. J Neurol. 1996; 243(8): 585–593, doi: 10.1007/BF00900946, indexed in Pubmed: 8865025.
- Karch A, Raddatz LM, Ponto C, et al. Diagnostic profiles of patients with late-onset Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease differ from those of younger Creutzfeldt-Jakob patients: a historical cohort study using data from the German National Reference Center. J Neurol. 2014; 261(5): 877–883, doi: 10.1007/s00415-014-7283-1, indexed in Pubmed: 24570280.
- Zerr I, Poser S. Clinical diagnosis and differential diagnosis of CJD and vCJD. With special emphasis on laboratory tests. APMIS. 2002; 110(1): 88–98, doi: 10.1034/j.1600-0463.2002.100111.x, indexed in Pubmed: 12064260.
- Mahad DJ, Staugaitis S, Ruggieri P, et al. Steroid-responsive encephalopathy associated with autoimmune thyroiditis and primary CNS demyelination. J Neurol Sci. 2005; 228(1): 3–5, doi: 10.1016/j. jns.2004.08.015, indexed in Pubmed: 15607202.
- Kallenberg K, Schulz-Schaeffer WJ, Jastrow U, et al. Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease: comparative analysis of MR imaging sequences. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2006; 27(7): 1459–1462, indexed in Pubmed: 16908558.
- Krasnianski A, Kallenberg K, Collie DA, et al. MRI in the classical MM1 and the atypical MV2 subtypes of sporadic CJD: an interobserver agreement study. Eur J Neurol. 2008; 15(8): 762–771, doi: 10.1111/j.1468-1331.2008.02209.x, indexed in Pubmed: 18684308.
- Ukisu R, Kushihashi T, Kitanosono T, et al. Serial diffusion-weighted MRI of Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2005; 184(2): 560–566, doi: 10.2214/ajr.184.2.01840560, indexed in Pubmed: 15671380.
- Jiang Y, Tian X, Gu Y, et al. Application of Plasma Exchange in Steroid-Responsive Encephalopathy. Front Immunol. 2019; 10: 324, doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.00324, indexed in Pubmed: 30873174.



Prevalence of polyneuropathies among systemic sclerosis patients and impact on health-related quality of life

Kristīne Ivanova^{1, 2*}, Daniils Žukovs^{1,2*}, Evelīna Možeitoviča¹, Dmitrijs Rots¹, Nataļja Kurjāne^{1, 2}, Viktorija Ķēniņa^{1, 2}

¹Riga Stradins University, Riga, Latvia ²Pauls Stradins Clinical University Hospital, Riga, Latvia *These authors contributed equally

ABSTRACT

Introduction. Systemic sclerosis (SSc) is a chronic rheumatic disease that affects multiple organ systems, including the peripheral nervous system. However, studies into the involvement of polyneuropathies (PNP) have shown inconsistent results. The aim of this study was to determine the prevalence of small (SFN) and large (LFN) fibre neuropathy among SSc patients and the impact on health-related quality of life (HRQoL).

Material and methods. The study enrolled 67 patients with diagnosed SSc. The severity of neuropathic symptoms was evaluated using shortened and revised total neuropathy scoring criteria. Nerve conduction studies were used for LFN, and quantitative sensory testing was used to evaluate SFN. Neuropathic pain was evaluated using a Douleur Neuropathique en 4 questionnaire, and the severity of anxiety symptoms was assessed using a Generalised Anxiety Disorder-7 scale. The Health Assessment Questionnaire-Disability Index was used to assess HRQoL. Previous data on antinuclear autoantibodies (ANA) test results was obtained. Statistical analysis was performed using SPSS software.

Results. LFN was diagnosed in 47.8% (n = 32/67) and SFN in 40.3% (n = 27/67) of the subjects. ANA positivity was not associated with the presence of LFN/SFN. The severity of neuropathic pain had a significant correlation with anxiety symptoms (r = 0.61, p < 0.001), the severity of neuropathy symptoms (r = 0.51, p < 0.001) and HRQoL (r = 0.45, p < 0.001). The severity of neuropathy symptoms correlated with HRQoL (r = 0.39, p = 0.001).

Conclusions. We demonstrated that PNP are found in almost all SSc patients. Also, SFN is as common as LFN. Additionally, we found that the severity of neuropathy symptoms and neuropathic pain are both associated with a worse HRQoL.

Key words: systemic sclerosis, large fibre neuropathy, small fibre neuropathy, neuropathic pain, anxiety, health-related quality of life (*Neurol Neurochir Pol 2023*; *57* (*2*): 206–211)

Introduction

Systemic sclerosis (SSc), also known as scleroderma, is a rare chronic rheumatic disease characterised by immune activation, widespread vascular damage, and progressive fibrosis [1, 2]. The hallmark of this disease is thickening and hardening of the skin, but other organ systems are also commonly affected, leading to considerable morbidity and mortality. Many patients complain about one or more symptoms of gastroesophageal reflux disease, but more severe upper and lower gastrointestinal tract involvement can be associated with malnutrition. Restricted joint mobility, arthritis, renal failure, heart and pulmonary complications are the main causes of morbidity and mortality in the course of SSc [2]. Additionally, the peripheral nervous system can also be affected [3]. Neurological involvement includes both

Address for correspondence: Daniils Žukovs, Rigas Stradina Universitate 16, Dzirciema iela, Riga, Latvia, LV 1007 Riga, Latvia; e-mail: daniel.zhukovs@gmail.com Received: 24.09.2022 Accepted: 20.01.2023 Early publication date: 14.03.2023

This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially.



compression (e.g. trigeminal neuropathy, carpal tunnel syndrome, ulnar nerve entrapment) and non-compression (e.g. sensorimotor neuropathy, sensory ataxic neuropathy, multiple mononeuropathies) neuropathies [4].

Neuropathy was previously thought to be a less common SSc finding [5]. However, recent studies have shown that neurological involvement is fairly common. The prevalence of peripheral neuropathy in SSc ranges from 17% [6] to 40% [7], with a pooled prevalence close to 30% [3, 4]. Probably due to the rarity of the disease, the methods used in these studies and the characteristics of the study groups, the results differ and the extent of peripheral nervous system involvement remains unclear. Moreover, there are only a few studies on polyneuropathy that have differentiated small (SFN) from large fibres (LFN). To the best of our knowledge, no nationwide study of peripheral nervous system disorders among SSc patients has previously been carried out in the Baltic countries.

As a chronic systemic disease, SSc affects patients' health-related quality of life (HRQoL), with a number of problems associated with decreased functional status and increased disability [8, 9]. It is unclear whether HRQoL has a direct association with SSc or nervous system involvement, as other factors such as anxiety and neuropathic pain can worsen patients' HRQoL.

The aim of this study was to define the prevalence of SFN and LFN among patients with SSc, based on a population-wide cohort in Latvia, and to identify factors associated with LFN or SFN development. Additionally, we aimed to identify the effects of LFN and SFN, the severity of neuropathic pain, and anxiety symptoms related to HRQoL.

Material and methods

Materials

This study was performed on Latvian patients diagnosed with SSc in accordance with the American College of Rheumatology/European Alliance of Associations for Rheumatology (ACR/EULAR) criteria [10] who were diagnosed or consulted in the period from 1 January 2016 to 30 September 2021 at either of Latvia's adult university hospitals: Riga Eastern Clinical University Hospital and Pauls Stradins Clinical University Hospital. In total, 109 SSc patients were assessed for participation and 67 (54 women and 13 men, age range 23 to 83 years) were enrolled in the study.

Methods

According to the ACR/EULAR criteria [10], patients were assessed for skin thickening on the fingers, fingertip lesions, telangiectasia, abnormal nailfold capillaries, interstitial lung disease (ILD), pulmonary arterial hypertension (PAH), Raynaud phenomenon (RP), and SSc-related autoantibodies. Disease duration was determined based on the occurrence of the first non-Raynaud's phenomenon symptom. The general severity of cutaneous involvement was assessed using the modified Rodnan skin score (mRSS) [11]. Additionally, all subjects were asked regarding specific therapy use (e.g. cyclophosphamides) and common health conditions (e.g. diabetes, thyroid diseases) that are known to be causative for peripheral neuropathy. Previous data on antinuclear autoantibody (ANA) test results was obtained. ANA tests were performed on peripheral blood serum by indirect immunofluorescence using HEp-2 ANA indirect fluorescent antibody (IFA) assays [12].

Enrolled subjects underwent a uniform evaluation of the peripheral nervous system. Firstly, patients were screened using the shortened and revised total neuropathy scoring criteria (srTNS) [13], which consists of three symptom extension components (numbness, tingling, and neuropathic pain) and two objective testing components (tendon reflex and vibration sensibility). Next, the patients were examined using nerve conduction studies (NSC) by a certified neurophysiology expert. Nerve conduction studies were performed on both motor and sensory conduction according to the polyneuropathic examination protocol. Each patient underwent bilateral upper extremities NCS (motor and sensory components of ulnar and median nerves) and bilateral lower extremities NCS (motor component of peroneal and tibial nerves and sensory components of a sural nerve) for nerve conduction latency, amplitude, and velocity. Those subjects who had abnormal NCS results according to the normal values used in Latvian clinical practice [14, 15] in more than one attribute in two separate nerves were diagnosed as having large fibre polyneuropathy. Quantitative sensory testing (QST) was performed in the subjects with normal NSC results in order to evaluate small fibre function for possible abnormalities [16]. Thermal (warm, cold, painful warm/painful cold) sensations were checked. Stimuli were applied to the thenar region of the hands and the dorsal surface of the feet. QST results were compared to normative data, and those subjects who had abnormal values in two separate extremities were diagnosed as having small fibre polyneuropathy.

Additionally, all enrolled subjects completed the Latvian version of the Douleur Neuropathique en 4 (DN4) [17] questionnaire to assess neuropathic pain, the Generalised Anxiety Disorder-7 (GAD-7) [18] scale to assess anxiety symptoms, and the Health Assessment Questionnaire-Disability Index (HAQ-DI) [19] to assess HRQoL. Those patients scoring four or more points on the DN4 questionnaire were defined as having neuropathic pain. More than four points on the GAD-7 questionnaire indicates an increased risk of generalised anxiety. The eight scores of the eight sections of the HAQ-DI were added together and divided by eight to provide the functional disability index.

Statistical analysis

Statistical analysis was performed using SPSS 27.0 software (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL, USA). Data normality was assessed using histograms and the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test.

Table 1. Clinical characteristics of SSc subjects with and without peripheral neuropathy

Characteristic	No neuropathy (n = 8; 11.9%)	Large fibre neuropathy (n = 32; 47.8%)	Small fibre neuropathy (n = 27; 40.3%)
Median age	62.5 (IQR, 9.25)	66.5 (IQR, 10.50)	57.0 (IQR, 17.50)
Female sex	8 (100%)	24 (75%)	22 (81.5%)
Male sex	0	8 (25%)	5 (18.5%)
Age at scleroderma onset	46.5 ± 15.4	51.0 ± 13.8	40.7 ± 17.4
Median duration of SSc	15.0 (IQR, 13.50)	19.5 (IQR, 17.25)	12.0 (IQR, 13.50)
Scleroderma subtype			
Limited	5 (62.5%)	23 (71.9%)	22 (81.5%)
Diffuse	3 (37.5%)	9 (28.1%)	5 (18.5%)
Median Rodnan score	11.0 (IQR, 14.50)	6.0 (IQR, 10.0)	4.0 (IQR, 10.0)
Antinuclear antibodies	7 (87.5%)	26 (81.3%)	21 (77.8%)
Anti-centromere		Data not shown	
Anti-SCL70		Data not shown	
Speckled		Data not shown	
Nucleolar		Data not shown	
Homogenous		Data not shown	
Median TNS	2.0 (IQR, 3.50)	7.0 (IQR, 5.25)	0 (IQR, 3.50)
Median DN4 score	3.0 (IQR, 3.50)	4.0 (IQR, 6.0)	3.0 (IQR, 7.5)
Median GAD-7 score	8.0 (IQR, 13.0)	4.5 (IQR, 10.25)	5.0 (IQR, 7.50)
Median HAQDI score	0.81 (IQR, 1.47)	1.63 (IQR, 1.72)	0.63 (IQR, 1.56)
Without risk factors	5 (62.5%)	18 (56.3%)	20 (74.1%)
With risk factors	3 (37.5%)	14 (43.8%)	7 (25.9%)
Treatment with cyclophosphamide	1 (12.5%)	9 (28.1%)	6 (22.2%)
Treatment with chemotherapy	2 (25%)	2 (25%)	0
Diabetes mellitus	0	0	1 (3.7%)
Thyroid diseases	0	3 (9.4%)	2 (3.7%)
Chronic renal diseases	0	4 (12.5%)	3 (3.7%)

TNS — total neuropathy score; DN4 — douleur neuropathique 4; GAD-7 — general anxiety disorder-7; HAQDI — Health Assessment Questionnaire Disability Index

For comparison between groups, the Kruskal-Wallis H test, Spearman's rank-order correlation and Fisher's exact tests were used. P values < 0.05 were considered significant.

Ethical approval

This study was approved by the Ethics Committee of Riga Stradiņš University [Nr. 22-2/481/2021]. All subjects were informed about the rationale and goals of the study, signed an informed consent form, and gave their permission for anonymised publication of their clinical information.

Results

The median age of the study group was 64 years (IQR, 12.0). Out of 67 enrolled patients, 54 (80.6%) were female and 13 (19.4%) were male. The median age at the onset of SSc

was 47 (IQR, 19.5) years and the median duration of disease was 16 (IQR, 15.0) years. 52.2% of subjects had the limited subtype of SSc (n = 35/67), while 47.8% had the diffuse type (n = 32/67). A description of the SSc groups divided by the presence of polyneuropathy and its type is set out in Table 1.

Based on the NCS evaluation, LFN was identified in almost half of the SSc individuals (47.8%, n = 32/67). Furthermore, the majority of individuals who did not have LFN showed signs of SFN, evaluated by QST (40.3%, n = 27/67); only 11.9% (n == 8/67) of the subjects did not fulfil any criterion for SFN or LFN. A comparison of the clinical features, as well as neuropathy risk factors between these three groups, is set out in Table 1.

To identify the aetiology of the peripheral nervous system involvement in SSc, we analysed the prevalence of neuropathy risk factors among the SSc patients. Neuropathy risk factors as
a possible secondary cause were defined in 35.8% of subjects (n = 21/59). These included treatment with cyclophosphamides, chemotherapy, diagnosed diabetes mellitus, thyroid disorders, and chronic renal disease [20–22]. However, the same risk factors were present in 37.5% (n = 3/8) of individuals without neuropathy and there was no difference in risk factor prevalence among the subjects with LFN, with SFN, or without neuropathy (p > 0.05). Because we understood that the small number of SSc patients without polyneuropathy affected the statistical power of the given result, we further analysed other factors that could explain the presence of LFN or SFN.

There were no associations between the presence of LFN or SFN and sex (p = 0.32), age (p = 0.63), disease duration (p = 0.64), severity of cutaneous involvement (p = 0.19), subtype of SSc (p = 0.73), or ANA positivity (p = 0.91), nor with any specific subtype of ANA (p = 0.93) (ANA subtype data not shown).

LFN patients had higher TNS scores [median TNS = 7.0 (IQR, 5.25)] than SFN patients [median TNS = 0 (IQR, 3.5)] and also higher than subjects without neuropathy [median TNS = 2.0 (IQR, 3.5)], but the difference was not statistically significant (p = 0.37).

There were no significant differences between LFN/SFN and the severity of neuropathic pain (p = 0.46), anxiety symptoms (p = 0.75), or HRQoL (p = 0.68). However, the severity of neuropathic pain had a significant correlation with anxiety symptoms (r = 0.61, p < 0.001), the severity of neuropathy symptoms (r = 0.51, p < 0.001), and HRQoL (r = 0.45, p < 0.001). Additionally, the severity of neuropathy symptoms had a moderately strong correlation with HRQoL (r = 0.39, p = 0.001).

Discussion

In this study, we performed a detailed evaluation of large and small fibre polyneuropathy in a large cohort of SSc patients from Latvia. By systematically analysing both LFN and SFN, we identified that the prevalence of peripheral neuropathy in SSc patients is very high, affecting ~90% of patients. Even though some subjects had possible secondary causes (risk factors) for their neuropathy, we did not find any significant differences between individuals with polyneuropathy and those without, although the second group of patients was not big enough to make a firm conclusion of neuropathy to be developed independently of known risk factors.

Additionally, we found that neuropathic pain is common among SSc patients and that neuropathic pain has a significant correlation with the total neuropathic score and the severity of anxiety symptoms. While the presence of LFN or SFN did not reach statistical significance, neuropathy-related symptoms (both neuropathic pain and severity assessed by the TNS) affected SSc patients' HRQoL.

Our study revealed a higher prevalence of polyneuropathy in SSc than has been found in other studies, but only a few studies have performed as detailed and targeted an evaluation of the peripheral nervous system as we have. Furthermore, the materials and methods used in those studies provide a large range of results. A recent systematic review of 113 studies [4] showed a pooled prevalence of neuropathy involvement in 27.37% of cases, including 26% (n = 556/2,143) with SFN and 10.8% (n = 231/2,143) with LFN when neuropathies were assessed based on small and large fibres.

However, the titles and abstracts were not selected according to strict criteria regarding evaluated neuropathies, including all works where peripheral neuropathy was reported by symptoms and clinical examination, nerve conduction studies or other detection tools. LFN was observed in many studies on isolated or multiple mononeuropathies [23-30], and confirmatory diagnostic tests differed depending on the design of the study. Some studies performed electrophysiological examinations [27, 28, 31], while others used imaging techniques [23, 26, 32], biopsy [26, 30] or other methods. Only a few studies showed similar results to our study. One study on the role of ultrasound imaging in the evaluation of peripheral nerves in SSc [32] showed sensory disturbances revealed by clinical examination in 40% (n = 10/25) of subjects, but the imaging modalities used (ultrasound, computer tomography, magnetic resonance) revealed abnormalities in 7/10 patients. However, a peripheral nervous system examination was performed only on median and ulnar nerves, observing compression neuropathies. We believe that the high prevalence of LFN can be explained by the fact that we were working with a relatively large study group and that all subjects were evaluated using both clinical symptoms and electrophysiological methods, where motor and sensory components were studied on several nerves of each extremity.

Our study suggests that small fibre abnormalities are common in SSc, and that neurological events appear in almost all SSc patients, with the predominant involvement of small fibres, although there are limitations on assessing small fibre function. As mentioned above, in a recent systematic review of peripheral neuropathy in SSc [4], the prevalence of SFN was more than double that of LFN. In our study, SFN was less prevalent than LFN; even so, of those subjects who did not show abnormalities by NCS, only eight had normal QST results. The high prevalence of SFN may be associated with skin changes due to SSc, but there was not a significant difference between the severity of cutaneous involvement and the presence of SFN.

The diagnosis of SFN can be challenging because the diagnostic criteria for SFN are not yet fully established. This lack of standardised diagnostic criteria for SFN may indeed have implications on our research in terms of the definition of SFN, since our study subjects were defined to have SFN solely based on their QST results [33, 34]. We did not detect specific gene mutations for transthyretin familial amyloid polyneuropathy as a rarer underlying cause of SFN and LFN [35, 36]. Neither were autoantibodies in SFN tested, for example antisulfatide and anti-plexin antibodies, which could be specific for small fibre neuropathies and may be a key pointer towards explaining the high frequency of small fibre polyneuropathies in our study [37]. We speculate that the autoimmune nature of polyneuropathy could justify immunomodulatory therapy use such as plasma exchange for those SSc patients who show neuropathic symptoms [38, 39]. Thus more specific examinations of possible autoantibodies should be performed as the next stage of research.

Our study assessed neuropathic pain in SSc patients and showed that LFN and SFN subjects have a tendency towards higher DN4 scores, with no direct association with the severity of neuropathic pain, but a significant association between neuropathic pain and the severity of neuropathy symptoms where both affect SSc patients' HRQoL. Neuropathic pain occurs in many rheumatic diseases and neuropathic pain is thought to be more prevalent in these patients than in the general population [40]. A Danish nationwide cross-sectional registry survey (DANBIO) on pain and pain mechanisms in patients with inflammatory arthritis showed neuropathic pain in 20% of rheumatic arthritis patients, 28% of psoriatic arthritis patients, and 21% of spondylarthritis patients [41]. The prevalence and severity of neuropathic pain in SSc patients is not well-studied and is not yet established. One cross--sectional study on neuropathic pain in SSc patients showed that neuropathic pain was significantly higher in SSc patients compared to control subjects (56.2% vs. 13.3%) [42]. In our study, we assessed the severity of neuropathic pain by the DQ4 in all study participants. Only 18 subjects (26.87%) scored zero points on the DQ4. We found neuropathic pain to have an important impact on SSc patients' HRQoL, but it is unclear whether neuropathic pain affects HRQoL independently of, or in relation with, a higher severity of neuropathy symptoms. Moreover, our study supports the concept of neuropathic pain being associated with the severity of anxiety symptoms, showing significance between the DN4 and GAD-7 scores [43].

The main limitation of this study was the size of our study group. Although we enrolled 67 out of 109 SSc patients who were examined at Latvia's university hospitals over the course of 5.75 years, we believe that more statistical significance would be found with a larger study group. The small number of SSc patients is explained by the rarity of the disease and Latvia's small population. Another limitation was the small fibre function being assessed by QST only. To clarify the involvement of SFN, a skin punch biopsy should be performed to measure epidermal nerve fibre density (ENFD), since the results of such a biopsy can provide more objective diagnostic data for defining SFN.

Conclusions

We demonstrated an unexpectedly high prevalence of polyneuropathy in Latvian SSc patients, showing that the peripheral nervous system is affected in almost all patients. Moreover, we found SFN to be as common as LFN. Another important finding in our study is that the severity of neuropathy symptoms and neuropathic pain were both associated with a higher health-related disability index, indicating worse HRQoL. The presence of polyneuropathy was not associated with known risk factors. Therefore it is necessary to seek other reasons for the presence of SFN and LFN in SSc patients, possibly associated with specific antibodies.

Conflicts of interest: None. Funding: None.

- Black CM. The aetiopathogenesis of systemic sclerosis: thick skinthin hypotheses. The Parkes Weber Lecture 1994. J R Coll Physicians Lond. 1995; 29: 119–130.
- Varga J. Systemic Sclerosis (Scleroderma). Goldman's Cecil Medicine. 2012: 1705–1713, doi: 10.1016/b978-1-4377-1604-7.00275-x.
- Amaral TN, Peres FA, Lapa AT, et al. Neurologic involvement in scleroderma: a systematic review. Semin Arthritis Rheum. 2013; 43(3): 335–347, doi: 10.1016/j.semarthrit.2013.05.002, indexed in Pubmed: 23827688.
- AlMehmadi BA, To FZ, Anderson MA, et al. Epidemiology and Treatment of Peripheral Neuropathy in Systemic Sclerosis. J Rheumatol. 2021; 48(12): 1839–1849, doi: 10.3899/jrheum.201299, indexed in Pubmed: 34210833.
- Johnson SR, Glaman DD, Schentag CT, et al. Neurological manifestations in systemic sclerosis (scleroderma). J Rheumatol. 1984; 11(4): 480-483, indexed in Pubmed: 6090661.
- Averbuch-Heller L, Steiner I, Abramsky O. Neurologic manifestations of progressive systemic sclerosis. Arch Neurol. 1992; 49(12): 1292– -1295, doi: 10.1001/archneur.1992.00530360094024, indexed in Pubmed: 1333182.
- Bignotti B, Ghio M, Panico N, et al. High-resolution ultrasound of peripheral nerves in systemic sclerosis: a pilot study of computer-aided quantitative assessment of nerve density. Skeletal Radiol. 2015; 44(12): 1761–1767, doi: 10.1007/s00256-015-2230-5, indexed in Pubmed: 26264220.
- Hudson M, Thombs BD, Steele R, et al. Canadian Scleroderma Research Group. Health-related quality of life in systemic sclerosis: a systematic review. Arthritis Rheum. 2009; 61(8): 1112–1120, doi: 10.1002/art.24676, indexed in Pubmed: 19644906.
- Jaeger VK, Distler O, Maurer B, et al. Functional disability and its predictors in systemic sclerosis: a study from the DeSScipher project within the EUSTAR group. Rheumatology (Oxford). 2018; 57(3): 441–450, doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/kex182, indexed in Pubmed: 28499034.
- Hoogen Fv, Khanna D, Fransen J, et al. 2013 Classification Criteria for Systemic Sclerosis: An American College of Rheumatology/European League Against Rheumatism Collaborative Initiative. Arthritis & Rheumatism. 2013; 65(11): 2737–2747, doi: 10.1002/art.38098.
- Khanna D, Furst DE, Clements PJ, et al. investigators of the human recombinant relaxin and oral bovine collagen clinical trials, Relaxin Study Group, Scleroderma Clinical Trials Consortium. Responsiveness of the SF-36 and the Health Assessment Questionnaire Disability Index in a systemic sclerosis clinical trial. J Rheumatol. 2005; 32(5): 832–840, indexed in Pubmed: 15868618.
- Buchner C, Bryant C, Eslami A, et al. Anti-Nuclear Antibody Screening Using HEp-2 Cells. Journal of Visualized Experiments. 2014(88), doi: 10.3791/51211-v.
- Smith EM. Current methods for the assessment and management of taxane-related neuropathy. Clin J Oncol Nurs. 2013; 17 Suppl: 22– -34, doi: 10.1188/13.CJON.S1.22-34, indexed in Pubmed: 23360700.

- Preston D, Shapiro B. Routine Upper Extremity, Facial, and Phrenic Nerve Conduction Techniques. Electromyography and Neuromuscular Disorders. 2013: 97–114, doi: 10.1016/b978-1-4557-2672-1.00010-6.
- Preston D, Shapiro B. Routine Lower Extremity Nerve Conduction Techniques. Electromyography and Neuromuscular Disorders. 2013: 115–124, doi: 10.1016/b978-1-4557-2672-1.00011-8.
- Verberne WR, Snijders TJ, Liem KS, et al. [Applications of ,quantitative sensory testing']. Ned Tijdschr Geneeskd. 2013; 157(5): A5434, indexed in Pubmed: 23369816.
- Timmerman H, Steegers MAH, Huygen FJ, et al. Investigating the validity of the DN4 in a consecutive population of patients with chronic pain. PLoS One. 2017; 12(11): e0187961, doi: 10.1371/journal. pone.0187961, indexed in Pubmed: 29190718.
- Jordan P, Shedden-Mora MC, Löwe B. Psychometric analysis of the Generalized Anxiety Disorder scale (GAD-7) in primary care using modern item response theory. PLoS One. 2017; 12(8): e0182162, doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0182162, indexed in Pubmed: 28771530.
- van Groen MM, ten Klooster PM, Taal E, et al. Application of the health assessment questionnaire disability index to various rheumatic diseases. Qual Life Res. 2010; 19(9): 1255–1263, doi: 10.1007/ s11136-010-9690-9, indexed in Pubmed: 20559736.
- Paik JJ, Mammen AL, Wigley FM, et al. Symptomatic and Electrodiagnostic Features of Peripheral Neuropathy in Scleroderma. Arthritis Care Res (Hoboken). 2016; 68(8): 1150–1157, doi: 10.1002/ acr.22818, indexed in Pubmed: 26663579.
- Millere E, Gribuste L, Kazaine I, et al. Clinical and neurophysiological spectrum of polyneuropathies in children. Neurol Neurochir Pol. 2020; 54(5): 466–470, doi: 10.5603/PJNNS.a2020.0068, indexed in Pubmed: 32939748.
- Malá E, Matějová K, Olejár T, et al. Unexpected infiltration of meninges by generalised diffuse large B-cell lymphoma manifesting as multiple cranial neuropathies in a patient with history of breast carcinoma. Neurol Neurochir Pol. 2021; 55(5): 499–501, doi: 10.5603/PJNNS. a2021.0049, indexed in Pubmed: 34346054.
- Bandinelli F, Kaloudi O, Candelieri A, et al. Early detection of median nerve syndrome at the carpal tunnel with high-resolution 18 MHz ultrasonography in systemic sclerosis patients. Clin Exp Rheumatol. 2010; 28(5 Suppl 62): S15–S18, indexed in Pubmed: 21050540.
- Barr WG, Blair SJ. Carpal tunnel syndrome as the initial manifestation of scleroderma. J Hand Surg Am. 1988; 13(3): 366–368, doi: 10.1016/s0363-5023(88)80009-1, indexed in Pubmed: 3379270.
- Chammas M, Meyer zu Reckendorf G, Allieu Y. Compression of the ulnar nerve in Guyon's canal by pseudotumoral calcinosis in systemic scleroderma. J Hand Surg Br. 1995; 20(6): 794–796, doi: 10.1016/ s0266-7681(95)80049-2, indexed in Pubmed: 8770743.
- Dyck PJ, Hunder GG, Dyck PJ. A case-control and nerve biopsy study of CREST multiple mononeuropathy. Neurology. 1997; 49(6): 1641– -1645, doi: 10.1212/wnl.49.6.1641, indexed in Pubmed: 9409360.
- Leichenko T, Herrick AL, Alani SM, et al. Mononeuritis in two patients with limited cutaneous systemic sclerosis. Br J Rheumatol. 1994; 33(6): 594-595, doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/33.6.594, indexed in Pubmed: 8205412.
- Lori S, Matucci-Cerinic M, Casale R, et al. Peripheral nervous system involvement in systemic sclerosis: the median nerve as target structure. Clin Exp Rheumatol. 1996; 14(6): 601–605, indexed in Pubmed: 8978953.
- 29. Mouthon L, Halimi C, Muller GP, et al. Systemic scleroderma associated with bilateral ulnar nerve entrapment at the elbow. Rheu-

matology (0xford). 2000; 39(6): 682–683, doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/39.6.682, indexed in Pubmed: 10888718.

- Nitta Y, Sobue G. Progressive systemic sclerosis associated with multiple mononeuropathy. Dermatology. 1996; 193(1): 22–26, doi: 10.1159/000246193, indexed in Pubmed: 8864613.
- Campello Morer I, Velilla Marco J, Hortells Aznar JL, et al. [Neurological involvement in systemic sclerosis]. Rev Clin Esp. 2003; 203(8): 373–377, doi: 10.1157/13049434, indexed in Pubmed: 12855116.
- Tagliafico A, Panico N, Resmini E, et al. The role of ultrasound imaging in the evaluation of peripheral nerve in systemic sclerosis (scleroderma). Eur J Radiol. 2011; 77(3): 377–382, doi: 10.1016/j.ejrad.2009.08.010, indexed in Pubmed: 19781886.
- Devigili G, Rinaldo S, Lombardi R, et al. Diagnostic criteria for small fibre neuropathy in clinical practice and research. Brain. 2019; 142(12): 3728-3736, doi: 10.1093/brain/awz333, indexed in Pubmed: 31665231.
- Terkelsen AJ, Karlsson P, Lauria G, et al. The diagnostic challenge of small fibre neuropathy: clinical presentations, evaluations, and causes. Lancet Neurol. 2017; 16(11): 934–944, doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(17)30329-0, indexed in Pubmed: 29029847.
- Guasp M, Köhler AA, Campolo M, et al. Evidence of neurophysiological improvement of early manifestations of small-fiber dysfunction after liver transplantation in a patient with familial amyloid neuropathy. Clin Neurophysiol Pract. 2018; 3: 40–44, doi: 10.1016/j. cnp.2018.01.002, indexed in Pubmed: 30215006.
- Lipowska M, Drac H, Rowczenio D, et al. Transthyretin-related familial amyloid polyneuropathy (ATTR-FAP) in Poland - genetic and clinical presentation. Neurol Neurochir Pol. 2020; 54(6): 552–560, doi: 10.5603/PJNNS.a2020.0100, indexed in Pubmed: 33373035.
- Chan ACY, Wong HYi, Chong YF, et al. Novel Autoantibodies in Idiopathic Small Fiber Neuropathy. Ann Neurol. 2022; 91(1): 66–77, doi: 10.1002/ana.26268, indexed in Pubmed: 34761434.
- Harris ES, Meiselman HJ, Moriarty PM, et al. Therapeutic plasma exchange for the treatment of systemic sclerosis: A comprehensive review and analysis. J Scleroderma Relat Disord. 2018; 3(2): 132–152, doi: 10.1177/2397198318758606, indexed in Pubmed: 35382237.
- 39. Gala-Błądzińska A, Mazur K, Dębiec A, et al. Safety and tolerability of therapeutic plasma exchange in autoimmune neurological diseases – a retrospective single-centre analysis. Neurol Neurochir Pol. 2020; 54(4): 344–349, doi: 10.5603/PJNNS.a2020.0045, indexed in Pubmed: 32557528.
- Bailly F, Cantagrel A, Bertin P, et al. Part of pain labelled neuropathic in rheumatic disease might be rather nociplastic. RMD Open. 2020; 6(2), doi: 10.1136/rmdopen-2020-001326, indexed in Pubmed: 32892169.
- Rifbjerg-Madsen S, Christensen AW, Christensen R, et al. Pain and pain mechanisms in patients with inflammatory arthritis: A Danish nationwide cross-sectional DANBIO registry survey. PLoS One. 2017; 12(7): e0180014, doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0180014, indexed in Pubmed: 28686639.
- Sousa-Neves J, Cerqueira M, Santos-Faria D, et al. Neuropathic pain in Systemic Sclerosis patients: A cross-sectional study. Reumatol Clin (Engl Ed). 2019; 15(6): e99–e9e101, doi: 10.1016/j.reuma.2017.12.010, indexed in Pubmed: 29397326.
- Li KL, Chen YM, Wang XQ, et al. Bibliometric Analysis of Studies on Neuropathic Pain Associated With Depression or Anxiety Published From 2000 to 2020. Front Hum Neurosci. 2021; 15: 729587, doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2021.729587, indexed in Pubmed: 34552477.



Olfactory dysfunction in patients with Wilson's Disease

Agnieszka Piechal^{1, 2}, Jan Bembenek³, Anna Baranowska¹, Tomasz Litwin¹, Dagmara Mirowska-Guzel², Anna Członkowska¹

¹Second Department of Neurology, Institute of Psychiatry and Neurology, Warsaw, Poland ²Department of Experimental and Clinical Pharmacology, Centre for Preclinical Research and Technology, Medical University of Warsaw, Warsaw, Poland

³Department of Clinical Neurophysiology, Institute of Psychiatry and Neurology, Warsaw, Poland

ABSTRACT

Introduction. Many neurodegenerative disorders are associated with olfactory dysfunction (OD), but little is known about OD in Wilson's Disease (WD). We evaluated olfactory function in patients with WD.

Material and methods. OD was examined in 68 patients with WD and 70 sex- and age-matched healthy controls using subjective testing with 'Sniffin Sticks'. Threshold discrimination identification (TDI) score and its three components (odour detection threshold, discrimination, and identification) were assessed.

Results. Compared to controls, patients with WD had a significantly weaker sense of smell in terms of TDI (p < 0.01), odour discrimination (p < 0.01), and identification (p < 0.01), but not in terms of odour detection threshold (p = 0.27). Patients with predominantly neurological symptoms were characterised by greater OD by TDI (p < 0.01), odour detection threshold (p = 0.27). Patients with and discrimination (p = 0.03). The presence of pathological lesions (p = 0.04) in brain magnetic resonance imaging and generalised brain atrophy (p = 0.02) predisposed to worse TDI.

In the WD group, weak inverse correlations between age and TDI score (r = -0.27), odour detection threshold (r = -0.3), and discrimination (r = -0.3) were found. Male gender was a risk factor for abnormal TDI in both WD and controls (both p = 0.02).

Conclusions. Patients with WD, particularly older individuals, more frequently had OD than healthy volunteers. Predominantly neurological symptoms, and the presence of typical brain MRI changes, predisposed patients with WD to smell disorders.

Key words: Wilson's Disease, olfactory dysfunction, Sniffin Sticks, olfaction

(Neurol Neurochir Pol 2023; 57 (2): 212-218)

Introduction

Olfactory dysfunction (OD) is a frequently observed sensory symptom associated with various neurodegenerative disorders, including Alzheimer's Disease (AD), Parkinson's Disease (PD), Huntington's Disease and hereditary ataxia [1–4]. Recently, a link between OD and SARS-CoV-2 infection has been described [5]. Olfaction is transmitted by olfactory nerve fibres which pass the cribriform plate to enter the olfactory bulb, then proceed to the olfactory tract and olfactory striae to reach the olfactory cortex (piriform cortex, amygdala and entorhinal cortex). The olfactory cortex has numerous connections with the orbitofrontal cortex, insula, amygdala, and cerebellum, which are organised as an olfactory network [6].

Wilson's Disease (WD) is an autosomal recessive disorder of copper metabolism, caused by mutations in the copper transporting ATPase (ATP7B) that is responsible for excess copper excretion by hepatocytes. WD results in copper accumulation and subsequent clinical symptoms in various organs, but particularly in the liver and brain. Symptoms usually appear between the ages of five and 35. Most frequent is hepatic presentation (50–60% of cases) ranging from elevated

Received: 12.12.2022 Accepted: 15.02.2023 Early publication date: 20.03.2023



Address for correspondence: Jan Bembenek, Department of Clinical Neurophysiology, Institute of Psychiatry and Neurology, 9 Sobieskiego St., 02–957 Warsaw, Poland; e-mail: jbembenek@o2.pl

liver enzymes to liver cirrhosis and, rarely, acute liver failure. Neurological symptoms (up to 40% of patients) include movement disorders such as dystonia, tremor, bradykinesia, chorea associated with dysphagia, dysarthria, drooling, and gait and posture disturbances [7–9].

OD is of interest in many diseases, but there is little data regarding OD in WD. As early as the 1990s, patients with WD pointed out a possible olfactory deficit in a patients' newsletter [10]. Some patients, but not others, were unable to perceive certain bad odours. To date, only three studies have evaluated smell impairment [11, 12] or identification [13] in WD. Currently, smell dysfunction evaluation is based on functional assessment of global odour identification.

Identifying specific smells that are less perceived by patients with WD would allow for the development of more specific diagnostic olfactory tests for WD.

The aim of this study was to evaluate the sense of smell in patients with WD and in a comparable control group, including the odour detection threshold and the ability to identify and discriminate odours, and to define which smells are poorly identified by patients with WD.

Material and methods

Participants

Patients with WD plus sex- and age-matched healthy controls were prospectively enrolled in this study before the COVID-19 pandemic. All WD patients were treated at the Second Department of Neurology, Institute of Psychiatry and Neurology in Warsaw, Poland. Key eligibility criteria were: a confirmed diagnosis of WD (Leipzig score of 4 or more points) [14], signed informed consent, and the ability to participate in smell testing. WD patients were classified according to the predominant clinical symptoms (neurological or hepatic form) or the absence of clinical symptoms (asymptomatic or symptomatic) as described previously [15]. Data was also collected on patient demographics, the presence of Kayser-Fleischer rings, treatment type (i.e. d-penicillamine or zinc sulfate) and duration, smoking, and alcohol consumption. All participants were interviewed and physically examined to rule out any conditions that can cause OD, such as nasal polyposis, allergic rhinitis, acute or chronic rhinosinusitis, previous nasal or paranasal surgery, or recent upper airway tract infections. The control group comprised healthy volunteers with no history of neurological or hepatic diseases or smell problems.

Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI)

An MRI examination was performed in sagittal, frontal and transverse sections in spin echo (SE) and fast spin echo (FSE) sequences, with resulting T1-, T2-weighted and Flair images. The obtained MRI results were evaluated for the presence of hypointense or hyperintense focal lesions in T1- and T2-weighted sequences in typical WD structures including: globi pallidi, putamen, caudate nuclei, thalamus, cerebellum, and pons. The presence of atrophy dilation of lateral ventricles, dilation of cerebral sulci, and subarachnoid space) was assessed in the T1-weighted sequence.

Evaluation of olfactory function

Olfactory function assessment was performed using a 'Sniffin Sticks' subjective test (Heinrich Burghart GmbH, Germany) [16, 17], comprising an assessment of odour detection threshold, and the discrimination and identification of odours. The individually evaluated fragrances or odourless substances were placed in spongy buds in tightly closed plastic frames (the so-called 'sticks'). A 3–5-minute interval was maintained between the subsequent parts of the test. Fifteen minutes before the start of the test, the subjects refrained from consuming liquid or solid food, smoking cigarettes, or chewing gum.

Tests were performed as described previously [16]. In brief, the olfactory detection threshold test consisted of the determination of the fragrance threshold for phenylethyl alcohol (PEA) or butanol. Sixteen butanol solutions were used for this test. In each sample, three sticks ('triplets') were presented, one containing n-butanol, and the other two containing solvent. The triplets were presented at intervals of approximately 30 seconds. The results ranged from 1 to 16, where the higher the score, the lower (i.e. better) the olfactory threshold. The discrimination test consisted of distinguishing one stick with a different scent from two sticks with the same scent. Sixteen triplets were used for the test. The result of the test was the sum of all correctly differentiated smells, ranging from 0 to 16. The odour identification test involved identifying 16 common odours. After presenting the stick, the patient selected a fragrance from a list of four different fragrances. The sticks were presented at 30-second intervals. The test result was the sum of correctly identified smells and ranged from 0 to 16.

The threshold discrimination identification (TDI) score was the sum of the results of the odour detection threshold, plus the discrimination and identification tests. A TDI total score of 15 or below indicated anosmia, a score of 16–30 indicated hyposmia, and a score above 30 indicated normosmia [17]. The room in which the test was carried out was air-conditioned and quiet; the person tested had their eyes closed or covered for the duration of the test. During the test, the investigator used odourless disposable gloves.

This study was approved by the Bioethical Committee of the Institute of Psychiatry and Neurology, Warsaw, Poland.

Statistical analysis

Calculations were carried out using Statistica v.10 (Stat Soft Inc., Tulsa, OK, USA). Data was presented as numbers with percentages or means with standard deviations (SD).

The preliminary correlation analysis was carried out by examining the significance of differences in mean or median values for individual parameters in the WD group and the healthy volunteer group. For factors measured on continuous scales and to assess the differences in the impact of the factors, the Wilcoxon rank sum test was applied. For factors measured on nominal scales, the relationship between the variables was tested in the system of contingency tables, using the chi-square test, or Fisher's exact test. Analysis of the correlations between TDI, odour detection threshold and odour discrimination parameters and clinical parameters were performed using the Spearman's rank correlation coefficient. For multiple comparisons, hypothesis testing was performed using the Bonferroni correction (the p-value divided by the total number of pairwise comparisons) to correct for the possibility that in multiple comparisons the null hypothesis would be rejected by chance. P < 0.05 was considered to be statistically significant.

Results

In total, 68 patients with WD were enrolled, including 35 women and 33 men. The control group consisted of 70 ageand gender-matched healthy volunteers. The demographics of the evaluated groups are set out in Table 1.

The average age of the WD patients at the time of study recruitment was 29.1 ± 9.4 years, and the age at diagnosis of WD was 27.0 ± 8.9 years. The presence of Kayser-Fleischer rings was confirmed in 46 (68%) patients. None of the patients reported smell problems. However, this was not verified by objective methods.

Neurological examination and MRI

At the time of the olfactory examination, 36 (51.5%) patients had no significant deviations from the normal state

in the neurological examination; 32 (47%) had neurological symptoms; and one (1.5%) was asymptomatic. Among neurological forms, rigidity was diagnosed in four (13%) patients, tremor in 15 (48%), rigidity-tremor in seven (22.5%), and dystonic form in five (16%) patients.

MRI was performed on 63 patients. In 27 (42.9%) patients, no focal pathological lesions were found. In 9 (14.3%) patients, lesions were found in only one structure, while 27 (42.9%) patients had pathological lesions in at least two brain structures.

Evaluation of smell in WD patients and healthy volunteers

Statistically significant differences were found between the tested groups, with reduced TDI, discrimination, and identification in WD patients compared to controls (all p < 0.01), but there was no significant difference in odour detection threshold (Table 2).

A comparison of correct answers (%) in the identification test between the study groups is set out in Table 3. Significant differences were noted between the groups for the target fragrances of banana, lemon, turpentine, cloves, pineapple, rose, and aniseed, with reduced identification in the WD *vs.* controls in each case. The least frequently identified fragrance in both groups was the smell of apples.

Patients with predominantly neurological symptoms were identified by greater smell disorders in terms of TDI (p < 0.01), odour detection threshold (p=0.01), and discrimination (p=0.03) compared to patients with predominantly liver-related symptoms (data not shown).

Table 1. Demographic and clinical characteristics of patient and control groups

Wilson's Disease **Healthy volunteers** P-value* (n = 68) (n = 70) 35 (51.47%) 45 (64.29%) Gender, female, n (%) 071 Age at study recruitment, mean ± SD (years) 35.1 + 12.0 34.7 ± 10.6 0.95 Latency between disease onset and smell test, mean \pm SD (years) 8.1 ± 9.8 Latency between WD diagnosis and smell test, mean ± SD (years) 6.1 ± 9.8 Treatment Treatment duration, median (95% CI), years 6.06 (8.38-11.79) D-penicillamine, n (%) 36 (53%) Zinc sulfate, n (%) 32 (47%) Use of tobacco and alcohol Smoking, n (%) 17 (25%) 11 (15.71%) 0.17 7 (10.61%) 20 (29.85%) 0.01 Alcohol consumption, n (%) **Clinical symptoms of WD at study recruitment** Hepatic symptoms, n (%) 35 (51.47%) Neurological symptoms, n (%) 32 (47.05%) Asymptomatic, n (%) 1 (1.47%) 46 (68%) Kayser-Fleischer ring, n (%)

CI — confidence interval; SD — standard deviation; WD — Wilson's Disease

*P-value was calculated using chi-square test for comparisons of number of correct answers between Wilson's Disease patients and healthy volunteers

Table 2. Values of total result of olfactory test (threshold detection identification) and its individual components in study groups (scores)

Parameter (mean \pm SD)	Wilson's Disease (n = 68)	Healthy volunteers (n = 70)	P-value*
Threshold detection identification	28.41 ± 4.42	32.91 ± 2.80	0.00
Odour detection threshold	5.80 ± 1.59	6.04 ± 1.61	0.27 (NS)
Odour discrimination	11.23 ± 2.60	13.60 ± 1.34	0.00
Odour identification	11.37 ± 2.13	13.27 ± 1.31	0.00

NS — not significant; SD — standard deviation

After Bonferroni correction, all except odour detection threshold were statistically significant

*P-value was calculated using chi-square test for comparisons of number of correct answers between Wilson's Disease patients and healthy volunteers

Table 3. Comparison of correct answers (%) in identification test in study groups

Target fragrance	Other fragrances "to choose"	Wilson's Disease, n (%)	Healthy volunteers, n (%)	P-value*	P-value* after Bonferroni correction
Orange	Blackberry, strawberry, pineapple	57 (83.8)	62 (88.6)	0.42	NS
Skin	Smoke, glue, grass	39 (57.4)	49 (70.0)	0.12	NS
Cinnamon	Honey, vanilla, chocolate	39 (57.4)	54 (77.1)	0.13	NS
Mint	Chives, fir, onion	65 (95.6)	68 (97.1)	0.62	NS
Banana	Coconut, walnut, cherry	51 (75.0)	67 (95.7)	0.00	0.008
Lemon	Peach, apple, grapefruit	27 (39.7)	40 (57.1)	0.04	NS
Liquorice	Cherry, green mint, cake	53 (77.9)	55 (78.6)	0.15	NS
Turpentine	Mustard, rubber, menthol	27 (39.7)	44 (62.9)	0.01	NS
Garlic	Onions, sauerkraut, carrots	62 (91.2)	69 (98.6)	0.05	NS
Coffee	Paper, wine, smoke	67 (98.5)	68 (97.1)	0.58	NS
Apple	Melon, peach, orange	20 (29.4)	29 (41.4)	0.14	NS
Cloves	Pepper, cinnamon, mustard	54 (79.4)	65 (92.9)	0.02	NS
Pineapple	Pear, plum, peach	40 (58.8)	57 (81.4)	0.04	NS
Rose	Camomile, raspberry, cherry	52 (76.5)	66 (94.3)	0.003	0.048
Aniseed	Rum, honey, fir	46 (67.6)	66 (94.3)	0.00	0.002
Fish	Bread, cheese, ham	67 (98.5)	70 (100)	0.31	NS

*P-value was calculated using chi-square test for comparisons of number of correct answers between Wilson's Disease patients and healthy volunteers

Relation between demographic and clinical data and occurrence of olfactory disorders

In the group of WD patients, there was a weak inversely proportional correlation between the age of the patient and the TDI result (r = -0.27), their odour detection threshold (r = -0.3), and their odour discrimination (r = -0.3) (all p < 0.05). This relationship was not observed in the group of healthy volunteers.

Worse results were obtained in men *vs.* women in both groups. Among men *vs.* women with WD, there were statistically significantly worse TDI results (p = 0.02), odour detection threshold results (p = 0.03), and a trend towards worse odour identification (p = 0.087). Similarly, in the group of healthy volunteers, men obtained a statistically significantly lower TDI result (p = 0.02), and were less able to identify smells than women (p = 0.003).

There was no statistically significant correlation between the presence of Kayser-Fleischer rings and the occurrence of OD in

TDI (p = 0.5) and its components [olfactory threshold (p = 0.98), discrimination (p = 0.31), and identification (p = 0.86)].

Abnormal brain MRI with the presence of pathological lesions (p = 0.04) characteristic for WD, including the globus pallidus (p = 0.02) and/or the putamen (p = 0.048), and generalised brain atrophy (p = 0.02) predisposed to a worse TDI.

There was no effect of the type of treatment (d-penicillamine *vs.* zinc sulfate) on the TDI score (p = 0.4) or on the individual components of the olfactory test [olfactory threshold (p = 0.16), discrimination (p = 0.91), and identification (p = 0.45)].

There were no significant differences in the result of the TDI score (p = 0.39) and its components [olfactory threshold (p=0.82), discrimination (p=0.27), and identification (p=0.21)] between smokers and non-smokers.

Only seven (10.61%) patients with WD and 20 (29.85%) from the control group declared alcohol consumption. Due to these small numbers, we were unable to reliably assess the influence of alcohol consumption on olfactory parameters.

Discussion

In this relatively large cohort of patients with WD and healthy volunteers, WD was associated with OD, particularly as related to odour discrimination and identification. The exact mechanism of OD in WD is unclear, but it is possible that copper deposits may impair the structural, regulatory, and catalytic functions of the enzymes, receptors, transporters, and other proteins [18]. In WD, there is neuronal loss and atrophy in the thalamus and lenticular nucleus (structures involved in odour processing), as well as in the other parts of the basal ganglia [19].

Although patients with a neurological presentation of WD typically develop extrapyramidal symptoms [8], other subclinical abnormalities have also been reported in motor-evoked potentials reflecting pyramidal tracts damage [20], somatosensory, auditory and visually-evoked potentials [21], visual pathways [22] and blink reflex [23]. Our study supports other reports which have suggested that, additionally, olfactory tracts may be affected in WD patients [11–13].

Our results are consistent with the findings of Mueller et al., who observed a significant decrease in olfactory function in 24 WD patients compared to a control group in a study using Sniffin Sticks [11]. Similarly, a study by Chen et al., using a simplified Chinese version of the University of Pennsylvania Smell Identification Test, demonstrated that patients with WD had lower smell identification skills compared to a control group [12]. Obtained average values of the odour discrimination and identification test in the studied control group were comparable to the standards adopted for many European and Asian countries [17, 24, 25].

Comparing the ability to identify smells by WD patients and healthy volunteers in the studied group, the most visible deficiencies in the WD group concerned the identification of aniseed, banana, pineapple, rose, turpentine, lemon, and cloves. These results are partly consistent with those presented in an abstract by Carvalho et al. [13]. When assessing the identification of smells using Sniffin Sticks in 64 patients with WD and 60 people from a control group, they found the most significant differences between the groups concerned the identification of mint, banana, lemon, aniseed, and fish [13].

However, in our study, the smells of fish, coffee and mint were equally well identified by both groups. In our work, the least frequently identified fragrance in both the group of patients and the healthy control group was apples, which is consistent with reports from Turkish [26], German [1], and Belgian populations [27].

In our study, patients with dominant neurological symptoms scored much worse in TDI, odour detection threshold and odour discrimination compared to patients with dominant hepatic symptoms. Similar results were published by Mueller et al., where 13 WD patients with neurological symptoms obtained much worse olfactory results compared to 11 patients with WD-induced liver damage only [11]. Similarly to our results, the greatest differences concerned the odour detection threshold and odour discrimination, with no differences found in the ability to identify odours.

In our cohort, the presence of brain MRI changes typical for WD (in globi pallidi, putamen and generalised brain atrophy) resulted in poorer olfactory function in WD patients. This is not consistent with Mueller et al., who did not find significant correlations between OD and the presence of lesions by MRI (n = 24) or abnormalities of glucose metabolism by positron emission tomography (n = 21) [11]. In men with the neurological form, cerebellar atrophy and a trend indicating cerebral atrophy have been found to be more common [28]. However, to date, these differences have not been linked to OD.

Analysing the influence of age on the sense of smell in WD patients, we found a slight inverse proportional correlation with TDI, olfactory threshold score, and discrimination. No such relationship was found in the control group. Structural changes within the olfactory tract must be mentioned when discussing the reasons for age-related olfactory impairment, beginning with changes in the olfactory receptors [29], through the olfactory bulb, and ending with weaker age-dependent olfactory cortex activation [30].

According to most authors, the odour detection threshold increases with age [16, 31], although other authors [32] have recorded comparable odour detection thresholds between young people and healthy elderly people without cognitive impairment. Similarly, it has been found that the ability to discriminate odours is weaker in older people, and particularly so in males [33].

Women may have a better ability overall to identify odours. A meta-analysis by Sorokowski et al. [34] demonstrated that in every analysed aspect of olfactory function, i.e. odour detection threshold, discrimination and identification, women performed better than men. Similarly, in our study, women were less likely to present with OD than men. Additionally, there were more women in the control group, which may explain why smell appeared to be better in the control group. According to the literature review by Doty and Cameron, sex hormones are not the only factors determining the differences in smell sensation between women and men [35]. Other factors affecting smell may include those concerning the impact of the monthly cycle and pregnancy on the sense of smell, and whether the neuroendocrine changes are specific and concern only selected types of smells. Another meta-analysis of 13 studies found that the odour detection threshold is significantly lower in the fertile phase compared to the non-fertile phase of the monthly cycle [36]. However, we did not investigate the effects of the menstrual cycle or the use of contraceptives on the sense of smell.

We did not find a relationship between the tested olfactory parameters and cigarette smoking, either in WD patients or healthy volunteers. Results of studies assessing the impact of cigarette smoking on smell sensation are inconsistent. A meta-analysis of 11 studies showed a higher risk of OD in current but not former smokers [37]. Çengel Kurnaz et al. [38] demonstrated that olfactory functions were affected by both active and passive smoking. Smoking had the greatest impact on the odour detection threshold, followed by identification and discrimination [38].

Finally, our study was conducted before the COVID-19 pandemic. The prevalence of olfactory deficits worldwide in COVID-19 patients has been estimated to be 22.2% [39]. A similar study to ours, being conducted currently, may have been biased by the effects of COVID-19 on WD patients, or patients who suffered from COVID-19 would have to have been disqualified from participating. This also limits the usefulness of performing routine smell testing in WD patients. Moreover, this would not change the methods of routine diagnosis and treatment in this group of patients.

Limitations of study

The main limitation of our study is that not all patients, and none of the healthy volunteers, had a brain MRI. Hence, we cannot exclude any potential subclinical/preclinical lesions. Moreover, olfactory tracts in the central nervous system involve multiple anatomical structures and functional connectivity, and these complex interrelations and connections make it difficult to define the observed OD to any specific brain structures.

Conclusions

Patients with WD, particularly males and older individuals, often experience OD even if they are unaware of it. Predominant neurological symptoms and the presence of typical brain MRI changes may predispose WD patients to smell disorders.

Conflicts of interest: None.

Funding: None.

- Boesveldt S, Verbaan D, Knol DL, et al. Odour identification and discrimination in Dutch adults over 45 years. Rhinology. 2008; 46(2): 131–136, indexed in Pubmed: 18575015.
- Doty RL. Age-Related Deficits in Taste and Smell. Otolaryngol Clin North Am. 2018; 51(4): 815–825, doi: 10.1016/j.otc.2018.03.014, indexed in Pubmed: 30001793.
- Fernandez-Ruiz J, Díaz R, Hall-Haro C, et al. Olfactory dysfunction in hereditary ataxia and basal ganglia disorders. Neuroreport. 2003; 14(10): 1339–1341, doi: 10.1097/01.wnr.0000077551.91466.d3, indexed in Pubmed: 12876469.
- Barrios F, Gonzalez L, Favila R, et al. Olfaction and neurodegeneration in HD. NeuroReport. 2007; 18(1): 73–76, doi: 10.1097/ wnr.0b013e3280102302.
- Karamali K, Elliott M, Hopkins C. COVID-19 related olfactory dysfunction. Curr Opin Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg. 2022; 30(1): 19–25, doi: 10.1097/M00.000000000000783, indexed in Pubmed: 34889850.

- Hawkes CH, Doty RL. Smell and taste disorders. Cambridge University Press : 2018.
- Roberts EA, Schilsky ML. American Association for Study of Liver Diseases (AASLD). Diagnosis and treatment of Wilson disease: an update. Hepatology. 2008; 47(6): 2089–2111, doi: 10.1002/hep.22261, indexed in Pubmed: 18506894.
- Członkowska A, Litwin T, Dusek P, et al. Wilson disease. Nat Rev Dis Primers. 2018; 4(1): 21, doi: 10.1038/s41572-018-0018-3, indexed in Pubmed: 30190489.
- Litwin T, Dusek P, Szafrański T, et al. Psychiatric manifestations in Wilson's disease: possibilities and difficulties for treatment. Ther Adv Psychopharmacol. 2018; 8(7): 199–211, doi: 10.1177/2045125318759461, indexed in Pubmed: 29977520.
- Ruiz DV. Wilson's disease and skunks? The copper connection. Wilson's Disease Association Newsletter 1997.
- Mueller A, Reuner U, Landis B, et al. Extrapyramidal symptoms in Wilson's disease are associated with olfactory dysfunction. Mov Disord. 2006; 21(9): 1311–1316, doi: 10.1002/mds.20989, indexed in Pubmed: 16763975.
- Chen L, Wang X, Doty RL, et al. Olfactory impairment in Wilson's disease. Brain Behav. 2021; 11(3): e02022, doi: 10.1002/brb3.2022, indexed in Pubmed: 33415839.
- Carvalho MJ, Machado AA, Barbosa ER. Analysis of smell in Wilson's disease patients. Abstracts of the Sixteenth International Congress of Parkinson's Disease and Movement Disorders. June 17-21, 2012. Mov Disord. 2012; 27(Suppl 1), doi: 10.1002/mds.25051, indexed in Pubmed: 22714688.
- Ferenci P, Caca K, Loudianos G, et al. Diagnosis and phenotypic classification of Wilson disease. Liver Int. 2003; 23(3): 139–142, doi: 10.1034/j.1600-0676.2003.00824.x, indexed in Pubmed: 12955875.
- Członkowska A, Litwin T, Dzieżyc K, et al. Characteristics of a newly diagnosed Polish cohort of patients with neurological manifestations of Wilson disease evaluated with the Unified Wilson's Disease Rating Scale. BMC Neurol. 2018; 18(1): 34, doi: 10.1186/s12883-018-1039-y, indexed in Pubmed: 29621974.
- Hummel T, Kobal G, Gudziol H, et al. Normative data for the "Sniffin' Sticks" including tests of odor identification, odor discrimination, and olfactory thresholds: an upgrade based on a group of more than 3,000 subjects. Eur Arch Otorhinolaryngol. 2007; 264(3): 237–243, doi: 10.1007/s00405-006-0173-0, indexed in Pubmed: 17021776.
- Kobal G, Klimek L, Wolfensberger M, et al. Multicenter investigation of 1,036 subjects using a standardized method for the assessment of olfactory function combining tests of odor identification, odor discrimination, and olfactory thresholds. Eur Arch Otorhinolaryngol. 2000; 257(4): 205–211, doi: 10.1007/s004050050223, indexed in Pubmed: 10867835.
- Mezzaroba L, Alfieri DF, Colado Simão AN, et al. The role of zinc, copper, manganese and iron in neurodegenerative diseases. Neurotoxicology. 2019; 74: 230–241, doi: 10.1016/j.neuro.2019.07.007, indexed in Pubmed: 31377220.
- Meenakshi-Sundaram S, Mahadevan A, Taly AB, et al. Wilson's disease: a clinico-neuropathological autopsy study. J Clin Neurosci. 2008; 15(4): 409–417, doi: 10.1016/j.jocn.2006.07.017, indexed in Pubmed: 18242093.
- Bembenek JP, Kurczych K, Członkowska A. TMS-induced motor evoked potentials in Wilson's disease: a systematic literature review. Bioelectromagnetics. 2015; 36(4): 255–266, doi: 10.1002/bem.21909, indexed in Pubmed: 25808411.

- Ecevit C, Ozgenç F, Gökçay F, et al. The diagnostic value of multimodal evoked potentials in the determination of subclinical neurological involvement of Wilson's disease. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2012; 24(6): 627–632, doi: 10.1097/MEG.0b013e3283526f81, indexed in Pubmed: 22433793.
- Langwińska-Wośko E, Litwin T, Szulborski K, et al. Optical coherence tomography and electrophysiology of retinal and visual pathways in Wilson's disease. Metab Brain Dis. 2016; 31(2): 405–415, doi: 10.1007/s11011-015-9776-8, indexed in Pubmed: 26686677.
- Bembenek JP, Kiryluk K, Inglot E, et al. Blink reflex in newly diagnosed and treated patients with Wilson's disease. J Neural Transm (Vienna). 2021; 128(12): 1873–1880, doi: 10.1007/s00702-021-02432-x, indexed in Pubmed: 34669020.
- Hummel T, Welge-Lüssen A. Assessment of olfactory function. Adv Otorhinolaryngol. 2006; 63: 84–98, doi: 10.1159/000093752, indexed in Pubmed: 16733334.
- Shu CH, Yuan BC, Lin SH, et al. Cross-cultural application of the "Sniffin' Sticks" odor identification test. Am J Rhinol. 2007; 21(5): 570– 573, doi: 10.2500/ajr.2007.21.3075, indexed in Pubmed: 17999792.
- Tekeli H, Altundağ A, Salihoğlu M, et al. The applicability of the "Sniffin' Sticks" olfactory test in a Turkish population. Med Sci Monit. 2013; 19: 1221–1226, doi: 10.12659/MSM.889838, indexed in Pubmed: 24382345.
- Baert F, Vlaemynck G, Maselyne J, et al. Odor Identification by Parkinson's Disease Patients Tested by Using Sniffin' Sticks versus Natural Spices. Parkinsons Dis. 2022; 2022: 2272691, doi: 10.1155/2022/2272691, indexed in Pubmed: 35529474.
- Litwin T, Gromadzka G, Szpak GM, et al. Brain metal accumulation in Wilson's disease. J Neurol Sci. 2013; 329(1-2): 55–58, doi: 10.1016/j.jns.2013.03.021, indexed in Pubmed: 23597670.
- Rawson NE. Olfactory loss in aging. Sci Aging Knowledge Environ. 2006; 2006(5): pe6, doi: 10.1126/sageke.2006.5.pe6, indexed in Pubmed: 16469731.
- Wang J, Eslinger PJ, Smith MB, et al. Functional magnetic resonance imaging study of human olfaction and normal aging. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci. 2005; 60(4): 510–514, doi: 10.1093/gerona/60.4.510, indexed in Pubmed: 15933393.

- Larsson M, Finkel D, Pedersen NL. Odor identification: influences of age, gender, cognition, and personality. J Gerontol B Psychol Sci Soc Sci. 2000; 55(5): P304–P310, doi: 10.1093/geronb/55.5.p304, indexed in Pubmed: 10985295.
- Nordin S, Monsch AU, Murphy C. Unawareness of smell loss in normal aging and Alzheimer's disease: discrepancy between self-reported and diagnosed smell sensitivity. J Gerontol B Psychol Sci Soc Sci. 1995; 50(4): P187–P192, doi: 10.1093/geronb/50b.4.p187, indexed in Pubmed: 7606530.
- Kondo K, Kikuta S, Ueha R, et al. Age-Related Olfactory Dysfunction: Epidemiology, Pathophysiology, and Clinical Management. Front Aging Neurosci. 2020; 12: 208, doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2020.00208, indexed in Pubmed: 32733233.
- Sorokowski P, Karwowski M, Misiak M, et al. Sex Differences in Human Olfaction: A Meta-Analysis. Front Psychol. 2019; 10: 242, doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2019.00242, indexed in Pubmed: 30814965.
- Doty RL, Cameron EL. Sex differences and reproductive hormone influences on human odor perception. Physiol Behav. 2009; 97(2): 213–228, doi: 10.1016/j.physbeh.2009.02.032, indexed in Pubmed: 19272398.
- Nováková LM, Havlíček J, Roberts S. Olfactory processing and odor specificity: a meta-analysis of menstrual cycle variation in olfactory sensitivity. Anthropological Review. 2014; 77(3): 331–345, doi: 10.2478/anre-2014-0024.
- Ajmani GS, Suh HH, Wroblewski KE, et al. Smoking and olfactory dysfunction: A systematic literature review and meta-analysis. Laryngoscope. 2017; 127(8): 1753–1761, doi: 10.1002/lary.26558, indexed in Pubmed: 28561327.
- Çengel Kurnaz S, Tahir E, Kavaz E. Olfactory dysfunction in passive vs active smoking. Laryngoscope Investig Otolaryngol. 2021; 6(5): 932–939, doi: 10.1002/lio2.671, indexed in Pubmed: 34692999.
- Desiato VM, Levy DA, Byun YJ, et al. The Prevalence of Olfactory Dysfunction in the General Population: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. Am J Rhinol Allergy. 2021; 35(2): 195–205, doi: 10.1177/1945892420946254, indexed in Pubmed: 32746612.



Incidental diagnosis of septo-optic dysplasia in an adult: a case report

Marta Leńska-Mieciek¹, Michał Wąsowski², Ewa Nagańska³, Małgorzata Michałowska¹, Urszula Fiszer¹

¹Department of Neurology and Epileptology, Centre of Postgraduate Medical Education, Warsaw, Poland ²Department of Geriatrics, Internal Medicine and Metabolic Bone Diseases, Centre of Postgraduate Medical Education, Warsaw, Poland ³Department of Neurology and Epileptology, Prof. Orlowski's Hospital, Warsaw, Poland

Key words: septo-optic dysplasia (SOD), migraine-like headaches, adult, case report (*Neurol Neurochir Pol 2023; 57 (2): 219–221*)

To the Editors

Septo-optic dysplasia (SOD) is a rare, congenital central nervous system malformation syndrome. It is equally prevalent in males and females, with a reported incidence of 1.9–2.5 per 100,000 live births. Most reported cases are diagnosed in childhood or early adolescence. The diagnosis of SOD is a clinical one that can be made when two or more features of the classical triad of optic nerve hypoplasia, disorders of the hypothalamo-pituitary axis, and agenesis of midline brain structures, are present. There is wide variation in the severity of clinical features. Seizures, developmental delay and cerebral palsy are the most frequent neurological presentations [1, 2]. There is a paucity of data regarding the incidence and clinical features of SOD in adult patients.

We here present the case of a patient who was diagnosed with SOD in the sixth decade of her life. This is, to the best of our knowledge, the first report of an SOD patient with migraine-like headaches as the only neuro-ophthalmological SOD manifestation.

A 56-year-old female was referred to neurological care for severe recurrent headaches of a few weeks' duration. Splitting and diffuse headaches had appeared on the second day of COVID-19 infection. The pain was strong and bilateral and changed its character within a few days. In the emergency department, the patient reported a tension-type, bifrontal headache having lasted for several weeks. There was no evidence of meningitic or encephalitic involvement. The pain met the criteria of the International Headache Society for headaches attributed to systemic viral infection [3, 4]. The patient experienced head traumas at the ages of 17 and 35. She had a history of trigeminal neuralgia, hypercholesterolemia, depression, insulin resistance, obesity and a 40-year history of migraine headaches. The pulsating, severe headache attacks, lasting less than 24 hours, started when she was 17. Symptoms included nausea and vomiting. There were 2-3 attacks per year, but they disappeared in the post-menopausal period. There was also a history of pubertal delay and menstrual irregularity. The patient had been treated using rosuvastatin, metformin, spironolactone, moclobemide, semaglutide, 17-beta-oestradiol and dydrogesterone. There were no abnormalities on the neurological assessment. Funduscopic examination revealed small optic discs suggesting optic nerves hypoplasia. The ophthalmological assessment revealed no other changes. Brain magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) showed abnormalities of the midline structures: agenesis of septum pellucidum, hypogenesis of corpus callosum, falx and optic chiasm (Fig. 1). Electroencephalographic (EEG) activity showed groups of synchronous theta and delta waves, most pronounced over the left occipital, parietal and posterior temporal areas on normal background activity (Fig. 1). Endocrine testing revealed prolactin dysfunction (4.36 ng/mL; normal: 5.18-26.53 ng/mL). De novo headache resolved in the patient within one month, and was interpreted as post

Address for correspondence: Marta Leńska-Mieciek, Department of Neurology and Epileptology, Centre of Postgraduate Medical Education, 231 Czerniakowska St., 00–416 Warsaw, Poland; e-mail: mlenska@cmkp.edu.pl

Received: 12.07.2022 Accepted: 31.10.2022 Early publication date: 18.11.2022





Figure 1. Septo-optic dysplasia. Brain magnetic resonance imaging (MRI); **A.** Axial T2- and **B.** coronal T2-weighted sequences show agenesis of midline structures; **C.** Coronal T1-weighted sequence shows optic chiasm hypoplasia. **D**, **E.** Electroencephalographic (EEG) activity: groups of synchronous theta and delta waves most pronounced over left occipital, parietal and posterior temporal areas on normal background activity

Coronavirus disease-19 headache. The diagnosis of SOD was established.

Less than 50% of SOD patients present all three of the classical triad of features [1, 2]. In the presented patient, two of the triad were present: midline abnormalities of the brain (hypogenesis of septum pellucidum and corpus callosum), and optic nerves hypoplasia.

The precise causes of SOD remain unknown. The phenotypic penetration is highly variable. A combination of genetic predisposition and prenatal exposure to environmental factors are believed to play major roles in its occurrence. The specific genes most frequently involved in the development of SOD are: HESX1, SOX2, SOX3 and OTX2. Very rare familial cases have been described, mostly with autosomal recessive inheritance. Genetic abnormalities have been identified in less than 1% of patients. Whole-exome sequencing (WES) of our patient revealed no pathogenic variants in the 150 genes, according to the Human Phenotype Ontology, associated with septo-optic dysplasia (HP:0100842), absent septum pellucidum (HP:0001331), and optic nerve hypoplasia (HP:0000609).

Some environmental factors (drugs, hormones, alcohol abuse, young maternal age) may play a significant role in the aetiology of SOD. According to the presented patient, there had been no drugs, hormones or alcohol abuse in her mother's history. The mother was aged 39 on the day of the patient's delivery.

Ophthalmological symptoms are the earliest that can be identified in SOD patients. Visual impairment accounts only for 23% of overall reported symptoms [1, 2]. The presented patient had no visual disturbances.

Hypopituitarism is the most commonly reported feature of SOD. Although there was a history of pubertal delay and menstrual irregularity in our patient, she was not diagnosed because of those features. There is no data regarding obesity in SOD adult patients. Its prevalence in SOD children appears to be up to 44% [1, 2]. The presented patient had a history of obesity since adolescence.

Headache affects almost half of patients in the acute phase of COVID-19. As in the presented patient, it begins early in the symptomatic phase and is bilateral of a moderate to strong intensity. The frequent phenotypes are migraine or tension-type headache patterns [3, 4]. The presented patient reported that the headache during the COVID-19 infection had a different pattern to that of previous ones. To the best of our knowledge, the presented patient is the first reported patient diagnosed with SOD in adulthood with migraine-like headaches as the only neuro-ophthalmological presentation. The clinical features of SOD are very heterogeneous. Most data relates to patients diagnosed in their childhood or early adolescence. Only a few reports are dedicated to adults, and we found only one that presented the incidental diagnosis of a subtle variant of SOD in an adult. This was a patient with a history of migraine headaches and congenital left monocular blindness who was diagnosed with SOD in the fourth decade of his life. A review of this patient's medical record showed no note of endocrine abnormality, developmental delay, or neurological impairment other than left monocular blindness [5].

In our case, there was a history of endocrine abnormalities (pubertal delay, menstrual irregularity) and obesity. The patient was diagnosed with insulin resistance and optic nerve hypoplasia. There was no history of ophthalmological problems or developmental delay. The patient we here present has expanded our understanding of the phenotype of subtle variants of SOD which are diagnosed in adults.

Conflicts of interest: None.

Funding: Centre of Postgraduate Medical Education, Warsaw, Poland (501 101 41 622).

Acknowledgements: The authors wish to thank Dr Łukasz Wyrobek and Dr Aldona Kosińska-Szot for their assistance with the MRI scans, and Prof. Agnieszka Charzewska for her work in analysing genetic information.

- Garne E, Rissmann A, Addor MC, et al. Epidemiology of septo-optic dysplasia with focus on prevalence and maternal age - A EUROCAT study. Eur J Med Genet. 2018; 61(9): 483–488, doi: 10.1016/j. ejmg.2018.05.010, indexed in Pubmed: 29753093.
- Ganau M, Huet S, Syrmos N, et al. Neuro-ophthalmological manifestations of septo-optic dysplasia: current perspectives. Eye Brain. 2019; 11: 37-47, doi: 10.2147/EB.S186307, indexed in Pubmed: 31695544.
- Straburzyński M, Kuca-Warnawin E, Waliszewska-Prosół M. CO-VID-19-related headache and innate immune response - a narrative review. Neurol Neurochir Pol. 2022 [Epub ahead of print], doi: 10.5603/PJNNS.a2022.0049, indexed in Pubmed: 35758225.
- Headache Classification Committee of the International Headache Society (IHS). The International Classification of Headache Disorders, 3rd edition. Cephalalgia. 2018; 38(1): 1–211, doi: 10.1177/0333102417738202, indexed in Pubmed: 29368949.
- Corliss BM, Small JE. Incidental discovery of subtle-variant septooptic dysplasia in an adult with headaches: a novel case with pathophysiologic implications. Clin Imaging. 2013; 37(4): 753–755, doi: 10.1016/j. clinimag.2012.12.001, indexed in Pubmed: 23333409.





Left ventricular non-compaction cardiomyopathy and ischaemic stroke

Cătălina Elena Bistriceanu^{1, 2}, Florentina Anca Danciu³, Dan Iulian Cuciureanu^{2, 3}

¹Elytis Hospital Hope, Iasi, Romania

²Neurology Department, Faculty of Medicine, Grigore T. Popa University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Iasi, Romania ³Prof. Dr. N. Oblu Neurosurgery Clinical Emergency Hospital, Iasi, Romania

Key words: left ventricular non-compaction cardiomyopathy, ischaemic stroke (*Neurol Neurochir Pol 2023; 57 (2): 222–224*)

To the Editors

Non-compaction cardiomyopathy is a rare congenital myocardial disorder that results due to the arrest of left ventricle compaction during embryogenesis. Other terms such as "spongy myocardium" or "persistent embryonic myocardium" have been used, but most frequently this disorder is known as left ventricle non-compaction or non-compaction cardiomyopathy [1].

The 'compaction' of the spongy myocardium (with a trabecular appearance) is during weeks 5–8 of embryogenesis, and the interruption of this process leads to persistence of these trabeculations continuous with ventricular cavity and a cessation of the communication with epicardial circulation [2]. More than 40 genes coding for sarcomeric, cytoskeletal, ion channels and desmosomal proteins have been identified in this disorder [3].

Atrial fibrillation, decreased systolic function and intratrabecular thrombus formation found in the left ventricle are common clinical features of left ventricular non-compaction, and can be involved in thromboembolic events [2]. These events can be stroke, transient ischaemic attack, mesenteric, myocardial and renal infarction, or peripheral embolism [4].

We here report the case of a 47-year-old man who was admitted to the neurological department for sudden onset of weakness in left limbs and slurred speech of 3.5 hours' duration. On admission, the patient showed no signs for mesenteric, myocardial, renal or peripheral embolisation. He had a history of alcohol drinking and cigarette smoking, without any additional vascular risk factors. His father had died young due to myocardial infarction.

The neurological examination revealed left hemi-sensory deficits and left-sided hemiparesis (strength was 3+/5 on the left hand and 4+/5 on the left foot, and the Babinski reflex was extensor on the left and flexor on the right), oculocephalic deviations to the right, and dysarthria with an NIHSS score of 6 points. The CT scan performed in the emergency department revealed an acute hyperdense thrombus in M1-M2 segments of right middle cerebral artery. The ASPECTS score was 9 points. The routine blood exam was unremarkable. Thrombolysis with Alteplase was performed, and the NIHSS score during hospitalisation decreased to 3 points.

The cerebral MRI performed two days after thrombolysis confirmed ischaemic lesions in the right middle cerebral artery territory and a small contralateral parietal lesion (Fig. 1A–C). We did not identify cervical or intracranial atherosclerosis.

The cardiovascular investigations such as transthoracic echocardiography revealed an obvious trabecular aspect of the left ventricle, with an EF (ejection fraction) < 20% (Fig. 1D–E). Stöllberger echocardiographic criteria [5] and Paterick criteria [6] for left ventricular non-compaction were met.

Stöllberger et al. [5] defined the echocardiographic criteria for LVNC as: three or more trabeculations protruding from the LV endocardial border in end-diastole; trabeculations are moving synchronously with the compacted myocardium; these trabeculations are non-compacted part of the two-layered

Address for correspondence: Catalina Elena Bistriceanu; University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Iasi, Romania; e-mail: catalina_nastac@yahoo.com Received: 05.10.2022 Accepted: 12.12.2022 Early publication date: 16.12.2022





Figure 1. A. axial FLAIR: high signal in right MCA territory; B. Axial diffusion: confirming acute right superficial MCA ischaemic stroke; C. Axial FLAIR: small left parietal area with high signal; D. Echocardiography: apical two-chamber view: > 3 prominent trabeculations with deep intertrabecular recesses (Stöllberger criterion) [5]; E. Apical four-chamber view, end-diastole, left ventricle zoom, 2-layered myocardium with non-compaction/compaction ratio = 1.3 cm/0.7 cm = 1.85 (Paterick criterion: ratio > 2) [6]; F. Cardiac MRI: myocardial non-compaction of left ventricle

myocardial structure; and perfusion of the intertrabecular spaces from the ventricular cavity is present at end-diastole on colour-Doppler echocardiography.

According to Paterick et al., the echocardiographic criteria for LVNC are: an evaluation of the trabeculations' sizes (non-compacted myocardium NC) in relation to compacted (C) wall thicknesses in multiple imaging windows; identification of the bilayered myocardium (C and NC), in the short-axis views at the mid- and apical levels, and in the apical 2- and 4-chamber and apical long-axis views; thicknesses of the C and NC sections of the myocardium are best measured in the short-axis views at end-diastole, with NC/C ratio > 2 being diagnostic of LVNC; and abnormal ventricular function and abnormal myocardial mechanics, along with the above noted features, to diagnose LVNC cardiomyopathy [6].

A cardiac MRI was performed, confirming the diagnosis of non-compaction cardiomyopathy (Fig. 1F).

In the literature, we found common opinions about complications, but there was a lack of consensus in specific guidelines about the type of anticoagulation needed for secondary ischaemic stroke prevention. Non-compaction cardiomyopathy may remain undiagnosed until adulthood when complications like cardiac arrhythmias, cardiac failure, thromboembolic events or sudden death can be seen. The management of this disorder is dependent on clinical manifestations. The treatment is addressed to cardiac failure management, comprising an implantable defibrillator or, in some cases, cardiac transplant [2].

Because this cardiac disorder has a low prevalence, there have been no large randomised trials regarding the clinical management of this disorder, especially regarding the anticoagulation treatment [4].

According to the American Heart Association 2021 guidelines for secondary stroke prevention, five randomised trials have evaluated the effects of antithrombotic therapy on clinical outcome, including stroke, in patients with heart failure and reduced LV EF in sinus rhythm.

The WARCEF trial (Warfarin *vs.* Aspirin in Reduced Cardiac Ejection Fraction) documented no benefit of warfarin therapy compared to acetylsalicylic acid at a mean follow-up of 3.5 years for the primary outcome (i.e. death, ischaemic stroke, or intracranial haemorrhage), although patients on warfarin

had reduced incidence of stroke, particularly patients with an $EF \ge 15$. The only randomised trial evaluating the benefit of DOACs (dabigatran) in stable patients after LVAD (Left Ventricular Assist Device) implantation was halted prematurely because of an excess of thromboembolic events [7].

In our case, we supposed that cardio-embolic mechanism was implicated in the stroke aetiology (supported also by imaging examination), and we decided to start the treatment with DOACs.

Some studies have recommended routine anticoagulation for primary thromboembolic prevention in left ventricular non-compaction, while others have suggested anticoagulation when systolic dysfunction (EF < 40%), atrial fibrillation, or intracardiac thrombus exist [8]. In our patient, prolonged cardiac monitoring put into place post-treatment did not reveal atrial fibrillation or any other cardiac arrhythmia.

Hypertrabeculation and affected left ventricular function predispose patients to cerebrovascular events, and the data from the literature recommends oral anticoagulation when such a diagnosis is confirmed.

Because this is a rare disease, evidence-based recommendations for preventing thromboembolic events in this disorder are not well established. The utility of echocardiography can be considered to estimate the duration of anticoagulation [2, 8].

New insights into understanding the genetic aetiology and the utility of screening relatives are promising areas for further research. It would be most valuable to establish consensus guidelines [8].

Conflicts of interest: None. Funding: None.

- Almeida AG, Pinto FJ. Non-compaction cardiomyopathy. Heart. 2013; 99(20): 1535–1542, doi: 10.1136/heartjnl-2012-302048, indexed in Pubmed: 23503402.
- Kulhari A, Kalra N, Sila C. Noncompaction cardiomyopathy and stroke: case report and literature review. J Stroke Cerebrovasc Dis. 2015; 24(8): e213-e217, doi: 10.1016/j.jstrokecerebrovasdis.2015.04.014, indexed in Pubmed: 26050193.
- Richard P, Ader F, Roux M, et al. Targeted panel sequencing in adult patients with left ventricular non-compaction reveals a large genetic heterogeneity. Clin Genet. 2019; 95(3): 356–367, doi: 10.1111/ cge.13484, indexed in Pubmed: 30471092.
- Chimenti C, Lavalle C, Magnocavallo M, et al. A proposed strategy for anticoagulation therapy in noncompaction cardiomyopathy. ESC Heart Fail. 2022; 9(1): 241–250, doi: 10.1002/ehf2.13694, indexed in Pubmed: 34918480.
- Stöllberger C, Gerecke B, Finsterer J, et al. Refinement of echocardiographic criteria for left ventricular noncompaction. Int J Cardiol. 2013; 165(3): 463–467, doi: 10.1016/j.ijcard.2011.08.845, indexed in Pubmed: 21944384.
- Paterick TE, Tajik AJ. Left ventricular noncompaction: a diagnostically challenging cardiomyopathy. Circ J. 2012; 76(7): 1556–1562, doi: 10.1253/circj.cj-12-0666, indexed in Pubmed: 22664784.
- Kleindorfer DO, Towfighi A, Chaturvedi S, et al. 2021 Guideline for the Prevention of Stroke in Patients with Stroke and Transient Ischemic Attack: a guideline from the American Heart Association/American Stroke Association. Stroke. 2021; 52(7): e364-e467, doi: 10.1161/ STR.000000000000375, indexed in Pubmed: 34024117.
- Martinez A, Omar M, Kandah F, et al. Left ventricular non-compaction presenting as cardio-embolic stroke. J Geriatr Cardiol. 2020; 17(10): 645–646, doi: 10.11909/j.issn.1671-5411.2020.10.007, indexed in Pubmed: 33224185.



Neurologia i Neurochirurgia Polska Polish Journal of Neurology and Neurosurgery 2023, Volume 57, no. 2, pages: 225–226 DOI: 10.5603/PJNNS.a2023.0023 Copyright © 2023 Polish Neurological Society ISSN: 0028-3843, e-ISSN: 1897-4260

SARS-CoV-2 infection complicated by neuro- or psycho-COVID

Sounira Mehri¹⁽¹⁾, ArunSundar MohanaSundaram²⁽¹⁾, Sinda Zarrouk³, Josef Finsterer⁴⁽¹⁾

¹Biochemistry Laboratory, LR12ES05 Nutrition-Functional Foods and Vascular Health, Faculty of Medicine, Monastir, Tunisia ²School of Pharmacy, Sathyabama Institute of Science and Technology, Chennai, Tamil Nadu, India ³University of Tunis El Manar and Genomics Platform, Pasteur Institute of Tunis, Tunisia ⁴Neurology and Neurophysiology Centre, Vienna, Austria

Key words: SARS-CoV-2, complications, brain, nerves, muscle, pathophysiology (Neurol Neurochir Pol 2023; 57 (2): 225–226)

To the Editors

We read with interest the review article by Czarnowska et al. on the effects of SARS-CoV-2 on the nervous system [1]. The pathophysiology of neuro-COVID has been explained by a systemic immune reaction against the virus (platelet activation, thrombocytopenia, leukocyte activation, overproduction of inflammatory pro-aggregating cytokines, endothelial dysfunction, complement system activation, mast cell activation), microglial activation, cerebral hypoxia, or neuro-invasion of the virus via the olfactory tract, invasion of the virus into the central nervous system via haematogenous pathways, and disruption of the blood brain barrier allowing leukocytes carrying SARS-CoV-2 to enter the brain (the socalled 'Trojan horse' mechanism) [1]. The authors concluded that cerebrovascular disease is the most common neurological complication of SARS-CoV-2 infection [1]. The review article is excellent, but we feel it has limitations and raises concerns that should be discussed.

Specifically, we disagree with the subheading 'Neurological symptoms' and the heading given to Table 2: 'Neurological symptoms during acute/post-acute stage of infection in large analyses of patients hospitalised due to COVID-19' [1]. Contradicting these captions, this section and this Table actually discuss neurological disorders rather than neurological symptoms.

With regard to neurological diseases, the spectrum of neuro-COVID is much broader than discussed in the review.

The neurological complications of SARS-CoV-2 infection not included in the review are: immune encephalitis, cerebellitis, acute disseminated encephalomyelitis (ADEM), acute, haemorrhagic, necrotising encephalitis (AHNE), pontine myelinolysis, cerebral vasculitis including giant cell arteritis, ventriculitis, hypophysitis, intracerebral bleeding, demyelinating disorders (multiple sclerosis, neuromyelitis optica (NMO) spectrum disorder, myelin-oligodendrocyte glycoprotein (MOG) associated disease), reversible, cerebral vasoconstriction syndrome (RCVS), Wernicke encephalopathy, transverse myelitis, mono- or polyneuritis cranialis including optic neuritis, Parsonage-Turner syndrome, lumbosacral plexitis, myasthenia gravis, myositis, and rhabdomyolysis [2].

Since the review article is entitled 'Impact of SARS-CoV-2 on the nervous system', we contend that psychiatric sequelae of SARS-CoV-2 infection should also have been included and discussed. In addition to 'altered mental state', 'anxiety, 'sleep disorders', and 'decreased mood', patients suffering a SARS-CoV-2 infection may also, or instead, develop delirium, isolated hallucinations, mania, akinetic mutism, psychosis, eating disorders, or autism spectrum disorders [3].

We disagree with the notion that cerebral hypoxia occurs due to SARS-CoV-2 infection [1]. Hypoxic brain damage has rarely ever been documented by cerebral MRI in COV-ID-19 patients, and where it does occur it is usually in patients with severe COVID-19 requiring prehospital bystander resuscitation. In-hospital COVID-19 patients with respiratory failure are usually given timely oxygenation by non-invasive

Address for correspondence: Josef Finsterer, MD, PhD, Neurology and Neurophysiology Centre, Postfach 20, 1180 Vienna, Austria; e-mail: fifigs1@yahoo.de Received: 25.02.2023 Accepted: 03.03.2023 Early publication date: 04.04.2023

This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially.



means or invasive means by mechanical ventilation. Furthermore, cerebral hypoxia does not explain peripheral nervous system complications after SARS-CoV-2 infection.

In summary, this interesting study has some shortcomings that call into question the results and their interpretation. Addressing these weaknesses would strengthen the conclusions and thereby improve the study.

The spectrum of neuro- and psycho-COVID is broader than has been commonly assumed. Discussing the effects of SARS-CoV-2 on the central and peripheral nervous systems requires taking into consideration the full spectrum of neurological and psychiatric sequelae in order to shed more light on the possible underlying pathophysiological mechanisms. **Conflicts of interest:** *None.* **Funding:** *None.*

- Czarnowska A, Zajkowska J, Kułakowska A. Impact of SARS-CoV-2 on the nervous system. Neurol Neurochir Pol. 2023; 57(1): 26–35, doi: 10.5603/PJNNS.a2023.0009, indexed in Pubmed: 36799524.
- Finsterer J, Scorza FA. Clinical and pathophysiologic spectrum of neuro-COVID. Mol Neurobiol. 2021; 58(8): 3787–3791, doi: 10.1007/ s12035-021-02383-0, indexed in Pubmed: 33829393.
- Finsterer J, Matovu D, Scorza FA. Psychiatric manifestations of SARS--CoV-2 infections (psycho-COVID). Psychiatr Danub. 2022; 34(3): 616, indexed in Pubmed: 36257019.



Response to the Letter to the Editors on the article reviewing the complex subject of 'Impact of SARS-CoV-2 on the nervous system'

Agata Czarnowska¹[®], Joanna Zajkowska²[®], Alina Kułakowska¹[®]

¹Department of Neurology, Medical University of Bialystok, Bialystok, Poland ²Department of Infectious Diseases and Neuroinfections, Medical University of Bialystok, Bialystok, Poland

To the Editors

We are most grateful to Mehri et al. for their comments on the review we have prepared discussing the various impacts of severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS--CoV-2) on the nervous system [1, 2]. However, we would like to address a few minor limitations mentioned in their letter for the sake of clarification.

In the presented review, we set out the current state of knowledge on the particle of SARS-CoV-2, and we discussed what may have led to such a wide spread of the novel coronavirus. Most of the manuscript is dedicated to the various theories as to how the virus approaches the nervous system, and to discussing potential neuropathology mechanisms. The clinical impact of SARS-CoV-2 is further described, albeit to a lesser extent.

The first minor matter pointed out are the headings of section 7 and Table 2. We agree that the term "symptoms" does not fully reflect the content of these sections. Therefore, we suggest "symptoms and disorders" would be more appropriate.

The second limitation mentioned by Mehri et al. is an insufficient explanation of post-COVID disorders and the possible psychiatric sequelae of SARS-CoV-2 infection. We thank the letter's authors for their expansion of the list of possible post-infectious symptoms. We agree with most of them.

However, we cannot fully agree that either multiple sclerosis or myelin-oligodendrocyte glycoprotein associated disease are direct consequences of SARS-CoV-2 infection. There is no data supporting such a statement. These particular disorders are more likely to be triggered by an infectious agent, or their first manifestation may appear in post-infectious conditions. Moreover, the potential of stimulating autoimmune activity is moderate in multiple sclerosis patients, as the relapse rate during the infection, and for several months after, has not yet proven to be higher [3]. Therefore, the neurological incidences following COVID-19 cannot be classified altogether, as they have been by the authors of the letter.

The pathomechanism behind such a broad presentation of neurological and psychiatric symptoms following COVID-19 is as yet unknown, and is probably multifactorial. However, some hypotheses have been presented. Persistent symptoms may be a consequence of numerous factors beyond the ones described in our review, e.g. a reduction in cerebrospinal fluid flow (reduced removal of brain metabolites); triggered and sustained neuroinflammation (activation of microglia, autoimmunisation, autoimmune mimicry); and impaired neurotransmission (e.g. GABAergic) [4].

Mehri et al. disagree with the impact of hypoxia on the central nervous system. However, they have focused only on direct damage to the CNS (seen in neuroimaging). Our review clearly states that the matter is much more complex, and that not only can acute hypoxia affect the CNS, but so also can prolonged oxygen deficit. A cascade of events may lead to indirect injury (e.g. injury to the blood-brain barrier) [5].

Furthermore, the authors claim that hypoxia does not explain peripheral damage to the nervous system, but it must be emphasised that several mechanisms lead to neurological deficits in SARS-CoV-2 infection. This matter is discussed in other sections of our review.

We did not state that hypoxia was the only factor causing neurological complications in COVID-19 patients.

Address for correspondence: Agata Czarnowska, Department of Neurology, Medical University of Białystok, 24A M. Skłodowskiej-Curie St., 15–276 Białystok, Poland; e-mail: agata.czarnowska@umb.edu.pl

Received: 20.03.2023 Accepted: 21.03.2023 Early publication date: 4.04.2023



Conflicts of interests: None. Funding: None.

- Czarnowska A, Zajkowska J, Kułakowska A. Impact of SARS-CoV-2 on the nervous system. Neurol Neurochir Pol. 2023; 57(1): 26–35, doi: 10.5603/PJNNS.a2023.0009, indexed in Pubmed: 36799524.
- Mehri S, MohanaSundaram A, Sundaram A, et al. SARS-CoV-2 infection complicated by neuro- or psycho-COVID. Neurol Neurochir Pol. 2023; 57(2): 225–226, doi: 10.5603/PJNNS.a2023.0023, indexed in Pubmed: 37013990.
- Czarnowska A, Kapica-Topczewska K, Zajkowska O, et al. Symptoms after COVID-19 Infection in Individuals with Multiple Sclerosis in Poland. J Clin Med. 2021; 10(22), doi: 10.3390/jcm10225225, indexed in Pubmed: 34830507.
- Mazurkiewicz I, Chatys-Bogacka Ż, Słowik J, et al. Course of fatigue among patients previously hospitalised due to COVID-19. Neurol Neurochir Pol. 2023; 57(1): 101–110, doi: 10.5603/PJNNS.a2023.0015, indexed in Pubmed: 36810758.
- Imperio GE, Lye P, Mughis H, et al. Hypoxia alters the expression of ACE2 and TMPRSS2 SARS-CoV-2 cell entry mediators in hCMEC/D3 brain endothelial cells. Microvasc Res. 2021; 138: 104232, doi: 10.1016/j.mvr.2021.104232, indexed in Pubmed: 34416267.